MEZINÁRODNÍ VZTAHY / CZECH JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS

Published by the Institute of International Relations (IIR) in Prague, Czech Republic. Editorial Board: Ioannis Armakolas, Pavel Barša, Jozef Bátora, Dimitar Bechev, Florian Bieber, Oldřich Bureš, Ondřej Císař, Jan Drahokoupil, Petr Drulák, Rick Fawn, Simona Guerra, Tim Haughton, Ondřej Horký-Hlucháň, Jan Hřích, James Ker-Lindsay, Petr Kopecký, Vincenc Kopeček, Zuzana Lehmannová, Dan Marek, Viacheslav Morozov, Markéta Pitrová, Karolina Pomorska, Jan Růžička, Monika Sus, Ann Towns, Milada Anna Vachudova, Šárka Waisová, Tomáš Weiss, Jiří Zemánek, Štěpánka Zemanová Chairman: Jan Karlas

Editor-in-Chief: Tomáš Dopita, dopita@iir.cz Deputy Editor-in-Chief: Jan Kovář, kovar@iir.cz Editor, Academic Event Manager: Jan Daniel, daniel@iir.cz Book Review Editor: Míla O'Sullivan, osullivan@iir.cz Editorial Assistant: Helena Drdlová Guest Editors: Aliaksei Kazharski, Andrey Makarychev Redaction: Jan Hrubín

Articles published in the journal are indexed and abstracted in the following databases:

Web of Science (ESCI), Scopus, ERIH PLUS, Central and Eastern European Online Library (C.E.E.O.L.), Political Science Complete (EBSCO), CSA Worldwide Political Science Abstracts (ProQuest), the International Bibliography of the Social Sciences (ProQuest), International Political Science Abstracts / Documentation Politique Internationale (SAGE), the Czech National Bibliography (National Library of the Czech Republic), World Affairs Online (Fachinformationsverbund Internationale Beziehungen und Länderkunde) and the Directory of Open Access Journals (DOAJ).



Texts published in Mezinárodní vztahy / Czech Journal of International Relations are available under the licence Creative Commons Attribution-NoDerivatives 4.0 accessible at http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nd/4.0/>.

INDEX 46875

ISSN-0323-1844

Editorial address: Nerudova 3, 118 50 Prague 1. Editor's office telephone number: +420 251 108 140, fax: +420 251 108 222, web: www.mv.iir.cz

Contact the editors for subscriptions and orders. Sales department telephone number: +420 251 108 107, email: eshop@iir.cz

Printed by Petr Dvořák – Tiskárna, Dobříš.

The journal is published quarterly. The annual subscription price is \notin 18,92.

Published by the Institute of International Relations (IIR), www.iir.cz

CONTENTS

No 4, Vol. 55

DOI: <https://doi.org/10.32422/mv.55.4>

Aliaksei Kazbarski, Andrey Makarychev Introduction to the Special Issue	5
RESEARCH ARTICLES Zuzana Maďarová, Pavol Hardoš, Alexandra Ostertágová	
What Makes Life Grievable? Discursive Distribution of Vulnerability in the Pandemic	11
Andrey Makarychev, Maria Goes, Anna Kuznetsova The Covid Biopolitics in Russia: Putin's Sovereignty versus Regional Governmentality	31
<i>Ahmed Maati, Žilvinas Švedkauskas</i> Framing the Pandemic and the Rise of the Digital Surveillance State	48
<i>Ivanna Machitidze, Yuriy Temirov</i> Hybrid Regimes' Response to the COVID-19 Pandemic: "The First Wave" Evidence from Ukraine and Georgia	72
Sergii Pakhomenko, Iryna Gridina Securitization of Memory in the Pandemic Period: The Case of Russia and Latvia	94
LIBRARY OF THE INSTITUTE OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS	117

5**▶**10

Introduction to the Special Issue

ALIAKSEI KAZHARSKI

Comenius University, Bratislava, Slovakia Charles University, Prague, Czech Republic E-mail: aliaksei.kazharski@fsv.cuni.cz ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9782-7746

ANDREY MAKARYCHEV

University of Tartu, Estonia E-mail: andrey.makarychev@ut.ee

DOI: <https://doi.org/10.32422/mv-cjir.1742>.

The Covid-19 pandemic and the ensuing global state of emergency have fostered a new global debate on whether the current 'state of exception' makes differences between democracies and non-democracies, as well as liberal and illiberal regimes less politically relevant. There are many arguments that seem to lead us towards an affirmative answer. Many authoritative voices in global academia assume that all governments nowadays face similar challenges and similarly react to them (Kimmage 2020). In accordance with this logic, what matters is not the nature of political regimes (democracy or autocracy), but rather the resourcefulness and decisiveness of the government that translates into the state capacity to control and discipline the society badly affected by the deadly virus. Indeed, one may agree that all governments have to deal with the pandemic using a set of standard methods, in many respects constraining liberal rights – the rights to public assembly, free travel, or privacy, just to name the most salient among them. This shift towards what might be dubbed "monitory democracy" often "makes the demarking line between authoritarian power and democratically elected government almost indistinguishable" (Navarria 2014: 77).

Some opinion makers would go so far as to claim that liberal democracy is incompatible with robust crisis management and the fight against the virus, which makes the Covid-19 pandemic a part of the broader discussion on the transformations within the liberal order. This reasoning is largely based on Giorgio Agamben's claims of *"the collapse of the rule of law into the state of exception"* and the concomitant *"impotence of the Western liberal democracies"* that always have to confront the challenge of sovereign power (Sharpe 2006: 103). Against this background, liberalism may be declared as a major loser of the coronavirus, whose positions have been undermined by *"pandemically successful social polities"* of non-Western states with a higher social cohesion and a better sense of collective social responsibility (Therborn 2020).

From a geopolitical perspective, this discourse translates into a vision of Europe losing its global subjectivity: the most important structural feature of the world shaped by Covid-19 *"is not the multilateralism Europeans dreamed of, but rather a competition between China and America, the EU's two most important economic partners"* (Leonard 2020). Apart from that, the EU's Eastern Partnership programme might be severely

INTRODUCTION TO THE SPECIAL ISSUE

damaged by Covid-19, at least in the sense of visa-free travel arrangements with Moldova, Ukraine and Georgia. This major achievement, which was conducive to a de-bordering between the EU and its eastern neighbors, is now temporarily scrapped.

With all due recognition of some validity of these arguments, they might be counterbalanced by an opposite logic positing that the pandemic did not annul the distinction between democracies and non-democracies. With a few exceptions (such as, for example, Hungary), the pandemic didn't change much in the procedure of democratic governance. It is true that there is no direct correlation between the level of democracy and the Covid-19 statistics, yet so far procedurally democracies managed to survive (Niblett – Vinjamuri 2020), and many of them learned how to incorporate exceptional measures into the system of democratic governmentality (Raimondi 2016: 53).

In fact, the pandemic seems to have shattered some dictatorial regimes by exposing their incompetence and inefficiency in dealing with the threat. Thus, in Belarus, the Covid denialism of its authoritarian ruler seems to have alienated even many of his former supporters, leading to mass protests which erupted on a hitherto unprecedented scale, following the rigged presidential election in August 2020. Similarly, illiberal and populist leaders in democratic countries also had their image tarnished by mismanagement of the crisis. There is, therefore, no linear dependence between the pandemic and consolidation of authoritarianism, nor is there grounds to argue – as some do – that democracies have proven to be relatively weaker in the face of this challenge (see for instance Lu 2020 or similar Chinese 'soft power' attempts).

Moreover, the logic of sovereignty, with its bans and closures, works only in a very limited sense. Usurpation of power and riddance of democratic procedures – as theorists like Carl Schmitt would have expected – was not a central point in the political agendas of Western governments. The retrieved national sovereignty actualized by Covid-19 is to be better conceptualized as post-sovereignty, an agglomeration of specific practices (Loh – Heiskanen 2020) that are "*intrinsically linked to life as a biological force and to the body*" (Stepputat 2015: 130). In other words, sovereignty can be approached "*as a territorialized technology of (b)ordering bodies*" (Nayar 2014: 133), which differs a lot from sovereignty as a product of the political will that requires a friend-foe distinction.

However, the limitations that sovereignty has to face were not results of the progression of human rights or the rise of supranational cosmopolitism, as some theorists have expected (Gümplová 2015). Sovereignty revealed itself as a precarious and vulnerable construct due to its high dependence on multiple actors and factors beyond the direct reach of the government – health care infrastructure, medical expertise, volunteering, and corporate and individual responsibility (Makarychev – Romashko 2020). In other words, top-down coercion works only partially, or fails to work at all, and the general trend in Europe is to rely more on social responsibility (responsibilization) than on punishment and repression.

Against this background, the eruption of Covid-19 made us return to the Foucauldian interpretation of liberalism. The latter comes to be understood not merely as a political ideology that sees individual rights as a limit to state power, but as a mode of governing and disciplining human subjects through these very individual freedoms. Liberal governance allows them to play out according to the autonomous laws of social life. This, however, also implies managing the inherent risks "by regulating human bodies and by controlling the natural and artificial conditions of life" (Renault 2006: 162).

What the Covid-19 pandemic also made clear is that democracy comes in a broad variety of versions and forms, some more liberal and some less liberal. This variety of policies reflects the uncertainty existing within medical expertise itself. As Katsambekis and Stavrakakis (2020: 8) put it, for instance, the pandemic has *"revealed the deeply political character of scientific input in critical junctures as well as the very political agency of experts themselves"*. As an illustration of their claim they point to the contrasting

6

ALIAKSEI KAZHARSKI, ANDREY MAKARYCHEV

cases of Greece and Sweden, where the appointed professional epidemiologists Professor Sotiris Tsiodras and Anders Tegnell adopted divergent approaches. This contrasting example elucidates a 'crisis of expertise'. We lack "*a broadly shared definition of the situation*", with interpretations of Covid-19 varying from 'the greatest danger of our lifetimes' to 'merely a seasonal flu' (Brubaker 2020). Accordingly, the anti-pandemic measures can be viewed both as vital and indispensable and, on the contrary, as ineffective and detrimental to the economy. Evidently, this variety of approaches among professionals creates additional space for political manipulations and machinations within democratic polities. For instance, one of the lessons learned after the Fukushima tragedy was that

"even when exact radioactive measurements of food or soil are known, there is a diversity of opinion about what is a safe level and about who should be involved (government, merchants, farmers, consumers) with setting safety standards" (Davis – Hayes-Conroy 2018: 726). Similar distinctions among professional epidemiologists complicate decision making in the case of Covid-19 too.

This collection of papers makes several important contributions to the ongoing debate on Covid-19. First of all, it shows that old lines of distinction became more contextual and less certain, which includes not only the lines between liberalism and its opposite but also those between the political and the depoliticized or technocratic. In their contribution *Zuzana Mad'arová, Alexandra Ostertágová* and *Pavol Hardoš* pointed to a paradoxical function of scientific knowledge, namely that it could be used as a tool of othering, from differentiation of lives to discursive production of *"lives of no value"*, ungrievable non-lives. This public effect of academic cognition as a policy instrument is particularly visible in times of crises and emergencies. Long before the outbreak of Covid-19 some authors predicted that the *"familiar distinction between illness and health can no longer hold... [T]he line of differentiation between interventions targeting susceptibility to illness or frailty on the one hand, and interventions aimed at the enhancement of capacities on the other, is beginning to blur. [...] [I]dentification of high-risk plus biological incorrigibility can switch the affected individual – or potential individual – onto the circuits of exclusion" (Rose 2001: 34).*

Some of the articles in this special issue assume that the Covid-19 pandemics might become a factor triggering intrinsic transformations within the liberal doctrine. *Ahmed Maati* and *Žilvinas Švedkauskas* start their analysis with references to 'old liberalism' and its focus on citizens' individual rights, yet we know that today's protestors against lockdown measures that unfold under similar slogans aggregate a patchy agglomeration of different groups, from left- to right-wingers, and it is very likely that many of them have very little to do with ideas of classic liberalism. Importantly, it has also argued that there is no fixed correlation between 'liberal' and 'illiberal' discourse on the one hand and the state of democracy and rule of law on the other. This falls into a broader trend of rhetoric being decoupled from practice. During the pandemic some authoritarian regimes (e.g. Belarus) have opportunistically pursued a 'liberal' discursive strategy, resisting economically undesirable restrictive measures in the name of individual rights and freedoms, such as the freedom of worship or movement. On the other hand, metaphors of war and conflict have visibly oozed into the discourse of democratic politicians who used them as one of their mobilization tools as part of the crisis management strategy.

By the same token, Covid-19 might contribute to transformations within the phenomenon of populism. As the Ukrainian case demonstrates (see the article by *Yuriy Temirov* and *Ivanna Machitdze*), Covid-19 does not seem to kill populists in power, as some commentators have predicted (Rachman 2020); moreover, it may create new niches for them. The comparative study of Ukraine and Georgia which the authors pursue demonstrates that there can be a variety of outcomes in terms of how the so-called hybrid regimes respond to pandemic challenges, ranging from a 'success story' to a triumph of incompetence. In future research, the Covid-19 'crash test' is thus likely to provide a new

INTRODUCTION TO THE SPECIAL ISSUE

perspective on this type of regime and, consequently, new food for thought in terms of how the application of the category of 'hybrid' might be in need of reevaluation or further specification.

Also focusing on Eastern European hybrid regimes, *Makarychev*, *Goes*, and *Kuznetsova* provide a Foucauldian analysis of the Russian Covid-19 crisis management. Contrary to a more traditional view of Russia as a hypercentralized polity over which the Kremlin exercises single-handed sovereign power, the authors see it through the lens of biopolitics and governmentality. They argue that Moscow's relegation of crisis management to regional authorities becomes "an important contribution to the gradual decentralization of the Russian political system" and stimulates the demand for autonomy in some of the regions. The pandemic thus exacerbated and made more visible multiple tensions between the centre and the periphery which existed alongside Putin's 'vertical of power', perhaps even sowing seeds of its future transformation.

Against this background, one may also predict that Covid-19 may foster a further conceptual divorce between liberalism and democracy. The latter is very likely to survive as procedural and institutional democracy, while the former will increasingly face new limitations related to the crisis of the liberal conception of society as composed of rational and therefore inherently free human beings. As *Mad'arová, Ostertágová* and *Hardoš* suggest, it is the crisis of the liberal notion of self-sufficient and self-secured human subjects that can partly explain the vast proliferation of demands for empathy and care (Borovoy – Zhang 2017), which, during the pandemic crisis, were politically instrumentalized by EU-critical narratives of 'abandonment' in such countries as Italy, but in many other places as well.

At the same time, some of the articles identify issues that, due to their complexity, can't have a single conceptualization. Thus, *Temirov* and *Machitdze* claim that, on the one hand, in times of the pandemic crisis many illiberal regimes seem to be quite vulnerable, which may be illustrated by the examples of the mass scale protests in Belarus (after August 9, 2020) and Kyrgyzstan (in October 2020). Evidently, in both cases the main triggers of the street protests were fraudulent elections, yet the mismanagement of the pandemic crisis by the authorities was a significant factor that fuelled the discontent. Yet, on the other hand, as the two authors explain, a major factor of Georgia's relative success during the first wave of Covid-19 was the concentration of informal tools of governance in the hands of the country's wealthiest oligarch Bidzina Ivanishvili, a development which has very little in common with liberal democracy.

Looking at the broader post-Soviet context, one may see that Covid-19 became a factor that complicates foreign policies of illiberal and dictatorial states. Thus, the closure of the Russian-Belarusian border by the initiative of Moscow became an irritant for Aliaksandr Lukashenka. Here, the pandemic exposed the extent to which dictatorships – which had long taken pride in the rhetoric of sovereignty and self-sufficiency – are structurally dependent on cross-border flows of goods and people. On the other hand, Lukashenka's decision to hold a military parade dedicated to Victory Day on May 9, 2020 – against the background of Putin's decision to cancel this highly ceremonial event in Moscow - can be interpreted as a symbolic competition between the two regimes in the sphere of memory politics. Some elements of this story are touched upon by Sergey Pakhomenko and Iryna Gridina. What might be added to their analysis is that the border lockdown between Russia and EU member states has complicated the practical implementation of Russian soft power, which is largely understood as a series of policies promoting a Russia-friendly world outlook in general and Russian memory politics in particular. Here, the comparison of Latvia and Russia is useful as it outlines similarities and differences between the effects of the pandemic crisis on memory politics in democratic and authoritarian states. Restriction measures played a key role in limiting the power of popular protest both as an instrument of shaping democratic decision making in the sphere of memory politics and

8

as a potential niche for authoritarian subversion engineered by external actors like the Kremlin. One of the notable similarities is that in both cases, the Covid-19 crisis intensified the securitization of collective memories, thus bearing an effect on a domain of social life which, at a glance, would seem distant from the pandemic agenda. Furthermore, the closed borders further distance Russia from Russophone communities in such countries as Latvia and Estonia and can potentially contribute to the Russian speakers' better integration with these countries' national mainstreams. A similar problem of cultural and linguistic integration, namely that of the Azeri minority, also exists in Georgia, which demonstrates the importance of effective information policy for successful crisis management.

In sum, the special issue offers a variety of case studies that demonstrate how broad and profound the political effects of the 2020 pandemic crisis are likely to become for increasingly "medicalized societies" (Boggs 2015) with 'digitalized' and "biocoded bodies" (Colman 2015). Above all, the lesson to be learned from them is that fixed correlations and linear dependencies between the pandemic and its effects on social and political life are an exception rather than a rule. The reverberations of the crisis tend to differ from case to case, and sometimes even the *most similar* cases can yield varying outcomes. So far, the existing research has also suggested that many trivializing, 'commonsensical' assumptions about the ramifications of the crisis need to be taken with a grain of salt. If in some cases, the state of crisis and emergency does indeed seem to have helped strengthen populist and 'illiberal' leaders and weakened liberalism, other instances clearly demonstrated the opposite. Thus, Donald Trump's erratic response to the pandemic clearly did not improve his public image in the runup to the 2020 US presidential election. In some places (e.g. Belarus), the pandemic even visibly spurred the anti-authoritarian momentum, shattering the legitimacy of dictatorial regimes that previously seemed stable to most observers. Finally, the pandemic exposed once again the complex and ambiguous relationships between key notions of modern politics such as the tension between the *liberal* and the *democratic* for instance, or between the *technocratic* or *epistocratic*, on the one hand, and the majoritarian and politicized, on the other. The triumph of *expertise*, which, at some point, seems to have replaced the global triumph of populism, simultaneously became its crisis, as under conditions of grave uncertainty, the inherently *political* nature of crisis management measures became increasingly obvious.

Literature

- Borovoy, Amy Zhang, Li (2017): Between Biopolitical Governance and Care: Rethinking Health, Selfhood, and Social Welfare in East Asia. *Medical Anthropology*, Vol. 36, No. 1, pp., 1–5, https://doi.org/10.1080/01459740.2016.1158178>.
- Boggs, Carl (2015): The Medicalized Society. *Critical Sociology*, Vol. 41, No. 3, pp. 517–535, <https://doi.org/10.1177/0896920514528818>.
- Brubaker, Rogers (2020): Paradoxes of Populism during the Pandemics. *Thesis Eleven, Critical Theory and Historical Sociology*, 13. 7. 2020, https://thesiseleven.com/2020/07/13/paradoxes-of-populism-during-the-pandemic/?fbclid=IwAR0KUaciBIfSanTQFg5pDqCYRVSYrwgEwwApH-b_2TfUmmHguL7k8jvq4qw.
- Colman, Felicity J. (2016): Digital Biopolitics: The Image of Life. In: Wilmer, S.E. Žukauskaite, Audrone (eds.): *Resisting Biopolitics: Philosophical, Political and Performative Strategies*. New York: Routledge, pp. 189–201.
- Davis, Sasha Hayes-Conroy, Jessica (2018): Invisible Radiation Reveals Who We Are as People: Environmental Complexity, Gendered Risk, and Biopolitics after the Fukushima Nuclear Disaster. *Social & Cultural Geography*, Vol. 19, No. 6, pp. 720–740, https://doi.org/10.1080/14649365.2017.1304566>.
- Gumplova, Petra (2015): On Sovereignty and Post-sovereignty. *Philosophica Critica*, Vol. 1, No. 2, pp. 3–18, https://doi.org/10.17846/PC.2019.1.2.3-18>.
- Katsambekis, Giorgos Stavrakakis, Yannis (eds.) (2020): *Populism and the Pandemic: A Collaborative Report. POPULISMUS Interventions*, No. 7 (special edition). Thessaloniki.
- Kimmage, Michael (2020): Pandemic Projections from Moscow: The Status Quo Reinvisioned (but Not Quite Enough). *New Perspectives*, published online, 10. 9. 2020, https://doi.org/10.1177/2336825X20955129>.
- Leonard, Mark (2020): Geopolitical Europe in Times of Covid-19. *Europe's Futures*, 21. 9. 2020, https://europesfutures.eu/vault/geopolitical-europe-in-times-of-covid-19.

INTRODUCTION TO THE SPECIAL ISSUE

- Loh, Dylan Heiskanen, Jaakko (2020): Liminal Sovereignty Practices: Rethinking the Inside/Outside Dichotomy. *Cooperation and Conflict*, Vol. 55, No. 3, pp. 284–304, https://doi.org/10.1177/0010836720911391>.
- Lu, Mu (2020): Nation's Accountability System Effective amid Virus Battle. *Global Times*, 9. 3. 2020, https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1182074.shtml.
- Makarychev, Andrey Romashko, Tatiana (2020): Precarious Sovereignty: The Covid-19 Emergency in Estonia and Finland. *Chinese Political Science Review*, published online, 23. 10. 2020, https://doi.org/10.1007/s4111-020-00165-y>.
- Navarria, Giovanni (2014): Can Democracy Survive the Rise of Surveillance Technology? *Democratic Theory*, Vol. 1, No. 2, pp. 76–84, https://doi.org/10.3167/dt.2014.010208>.
- Nayar, Jajan (2014): On the Elusive Subject of Sovereignty. *Alternatives: Global, Local, Political*, Vol. 39, No. 2, pp. 124–147, https://doi.org/10.1177/0304375414566154>.
- Niblett, Robert Vinjamuri, Leslie (2020): Why Democracies Do Better at Surviving Pandemics? *Chatham House*, 26. 5. 2020, https://www.chathamhouse.org/2020/05/why-democracies-do-better-surviving-pandemics.
- Rachman, Gideon (2020): Coronavirus Could Kill Off Populists. *Financial Times*, 29. 6. 2020, <https://www.ft.com/content/3bcf2b5e-e5f1-48e4-bb15-cd29615a9198>.
- Raimondi, Sara (2016): From Schmitt to Foucault: Inquiring the Relationship between Exception and Democracy. *Democratic Theory*, Vol. 3, No. 1, pp. 52–70, https://doi.org/10.3167/dt.2016.030104>.
- Renault, Emmanuel (2006): Biopolitics and Social Pathologies. *Critical Horizons*, Vol. 7, No. 1, pp. 159–177, https://doi.org/10.1163/156851606779308251.
- Rose, Nikolas (2001): Biopolitics in the Twenty First Century Notes for a Research Agenda. *Distinktion: Scandinavian Journal of Social Theory*, Vol. 2, No. 3, pp. 25–44, https://doi.org/10.1163/156851606779308251>.
- Sharpe, Matthew (2006): 'Thinking of the Extreme Situation...' on the New Anti-Terrorism Laws, or Against a Recent (Theoretical and Legal) Return to Carl Schmitt. *Australian Feminist Law Journal*, Vol. 24, No. 1, pp. 95–123, https://doi.org/10.1080/13200968.2006.10854354>.
- Stepputat, Finn (2015): Formations of Sovereignty at the Frontiers of the Modern State. *Conflict and Society: Advances in Research*, Vol. 1, No. 1, pp. 129–143, https://doi.org/10.3167/arcs.2015.010111.
- Therborn, Göran (2020): Opus Magnum: How the Pandemic Is Changing the World. *Thesis Eleven, Critical Theory and Historical Sociology*, 6. 7. 2020, <https://thesiseleven.com/2020/07/06/opus-magnum-how-the-pandemic-is-changing-the-world/>.

AUTHOR BIOGRAPHIES

Dr. Aliaksei Kazharski received his PhD from Comenius University in Bratislava (Slovakia) in 2015. As a doctoral student, he spent time as a guest researcher at the University of Oslo (Norway), the University of Tartu (Estonia) and the Institute for Human Sciences in Vienna (Austria). He has also been a visiting researcher at the University of Vienna and has worked as a researcher and lecturer at Charles University in Prague (Czech Republic) and Comenius University in Bratislava. Kazharski's main areas of research have been Central and Eastern Europe, Russia, regionalism and regional integration, and identity in international relations. He has published his scholarship on these subjects in *Geopolitics, Problems of Post-Communism,* and other academic journals with an international impact.

Andrey Makarychev is Professor of Regional Political Studies at the Johan Skytte Institute of Political Science, the University of Tartu. His areas of expertise include regionalism, biopolitics and visual analysis. He recently co-authored (with Alexandra Yatsyk) *The Biopolitics of the Post-Soviet: From Populations to Nations* (Lexington, 2020).

11 Þ 30

What Makes Life Grievable? Discursive Distribution of Vulnerability in the Pandemic

ZUZANA MAĎAROVÁ Comenius University, Bratislava, Slovakia zuzana.madarova@fses.uniba.sk

PAVOL HARDOŠ Comenius University, Bratislava, Slovakia pavol.hardos@fses.uniba.sk ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4722-7037

ALEXANDRA OSTERTÁGOVÁ Feminist organisation ASPEKT, Bratislava, Slovakia ostertagova@aspekt.sk

Abstract: This article examines Judith Butler's concepts of vulnerability and grievability in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic and biopower practices introduced in the name of the protection of the people. An analysis of the elite political discourse in Czechia, Germany, Great Britain, and Slovakia in the first three months of the pandemic explores how vulnerability was constructed and distributed among the respective populations. We identified two prevailing discursive frames – science and security. Within the first, vulnerability was constructed in terms of biological characteristics, rendering elderly, disabled, and chronically ill bodies as already lost and ungrievable. Within the security frame, Roma or migrant populations' vulnerability to the virus has been discursively shifted into being seen as a threat, while vulnerability itself was recognized more as a feature of institutions or society. Thus, despite the claims that 'we are all in this together', the pandemic has exposed how our vulnerability and interdependency are embedded within existing social structures.

Keywords: COVID-19, vulnerability, precarity, grievability, pandemic politics.

DOI: <https://doi.org/10.32422/mv-cjir.1737>.

The COVID-19 pandemic revealed our vulnerability. Anyone could get infected and everybody has been constantly reminded about the risk through daily reports of new cases of infections and deaths. States have taken measures that were unprecedented – borders, schools, shops, and many working places were closed, and people were required to stay at home whenever possible – all to 'protect and save human lives'.

However, even though anyone could get infected, the pandemic has also shown that some types of people were more likely to get sick, had more severe symptoms, or died from the virus more often. Since the very beginning, the World Health Organisation (2020a) has defined the so-called 'most vulnerable' or 'at risk' groups: elderly people

and people with medical preconditions. Gradually, further information about affected populations started to emerge. Up to half of COVID-19 related deaths have been related to long-term care facilities, and the figure was 80% in some high-income countries (WHO 2020b). Persons with disabilities, who already face social and employment exclusion, face higher risk of losing their job and experience greater challenges in returning to work (UN 2020). For a third of the Roma people in the EU, the precautionary measures, such as washing hands with warm water, pose a challenge (EC 2020). Poor working conditions of seasonal migrant workers across industries in the Western European countries, such as Italy, Germany, Great Britain, the Netherlands, Spain, and Sweden, have resulted in numerous coronavirus outbreaks and affected thousands of workers (Schneider – Götte 2020). The pandemic thus has had a more devastating impact on some populations than others not only in terms of a higher risk to their health and lives but also in terms of their social, political, and economic safety and wellbeing.

Even though the term vulnerability has been used to describe a particular characteristic that makes people more susceptible to the virus, this term also represents an analytical and theoretical concept that has been elaborated in the past years by various scholars (see Cole 2016). The work of Judith Butler (e.g. 2004, 2016a, 2016b, 2020c) provides one of the most important contributions to the theoretical elaboration of vulnerability. Butler challenges the understanding of vulnerability as a characteristic intrinsic to a particular body, human or population. According to her, a human body is never vulnerable by itself but always vulnerable to something – a person, situation, or social structure – that can injure or destroy the body or, on the contrary, protect it and make it flourish (Butler 2020c). The degree to which human bodies are exposed to risk of loss is not distributed equally among different populations. "Lives are supported and maintained differently, and there are radically different ways in which human physical vulnerability is distributed across the globe. Certain lives will be highly protected, and the abrogation of their claims to sanctity will be sufficient to mobilize the forces of war. Other lives will not find such fast and furious support and will not even qualify as 'grievable'" (Butler 2004: 32). The different distribution of vulnerability and the distinction between grievable and ungrievable lives follow the structural and systemic power relations – systemic racism, sexism, and capitalism create such relationships that put some people at a risk of loss, often in favour of a better protection of the lives of others (Butler, 2020b, 2020c).

With our analysis, we would like to contribute to this growing interest in using the concepts of vulnerability, precariousness, and precarity in studies of politics and international relations, as well as in critical studies of the COVID-19 pandemic. In doing so, we would also like to register important connections to scholarly work done in critical IR studies on issues of global health, securitization of infectious diseases, and the politics of pandemic prevention.

Critical IR scholars have noted how politics of global health are constructed and securitized (Davies 2010; McInnes – Lee 2017; Nunes 2014, 2020; Wenham 2019), and in particular how health and infectious diseases have come to be framed as security issues (Davies 2008; (Ingram 2005; Kamradt-Scott 2015; Kamradt-Scott – McInnes 2012; Rushton 2011; Weir – Mykhalovskiy 2010) with the concomitant 'medicalization of security' (Elbe 2011). IR scholarship has also recognized vulnerability as an aspect of *"the very nature and embedded norms of international society"* (Clark 2013: 2). Our vulnerability, though presumed to be shared by all equally, can be either reduced or aggravated by the fact of how international society's norms and rules are set up. Clark (2013) notes how the international regimes tasked with management of violence, climate change, human movement, and global health impact who is made more vulnerable and how. In the case of global health, he notes how *"international society [...] has encouraged particular ways of thinking"*, promoting *"a biomedical approach that, by itself, can be insensitive to its social dimensions"* (Clark 2013: 12).

ZUZANA MAĎAROVÁ, PAVOL HARDOŠ, ALEXANDRA OSTERTÁGOVÁ

Framing new but also re-emerging infectious diseases through the prism of risk-management of global health security may be appealing for its semblance of scientific objectivity. However, McInnes and Roemer-Mahler (2017) have noted that this does not extricate it from challenges of politicized value judgements. Instead, by focusing on future disasters and potential technological fixes it can neglect existing health problems and their socio-economic roots. This recalls Rushton's earlier observation (2011) of how the regimes of health security have focused on containment rather than prevention. Viewing the related diseases primarily in terms of risks to both global public health and national economic security has led to 'emergency vigilance' (Weir – Mykhalovskiy 2010) and the design of 'preemptive forms of control' where both the states and the World Health Organization have framed their policy response through a discourse of preparedness (Sanford et al. 2016; Hanrieder – Kreuder-Sonnen 2014). The result of such a framing is that diseases are separated from the socio-economic contexts in which they appear. It also risks dictating a biopolitical scope of democratic action that *"legitimatiz[es] the current social and economic order, by naturalizing it"* (David – Le Dévédec 2019: 367).

It is with these considerations in mind that we wish to examine how vulnerability and grievability have been constructed in the elite political discourse during the first three months of the pandemic in four European countries – the Czech Republic, Germany, the Slovak Republic, and the United Kingdom. Identifying the dominant discursive frames as the frames of science and security, we explore what criteria have been used to construct an individual or collective body as vulnerable; whether the elite political discourse was able to recognize the situatedness of vulnerability within the social, political, and economic relations; and how certain vulnerable populations were rendered ungrievable.

THE NEXUS OF VULNERABILITY, PRECARIOUSNESS, PRECARITY AND GRIEVABILITY

Judith Butler's philosophical project posits an ethical subject that is both 'discursive' and 'material' and she uses this material/ontological fact of human life to ground her claim for equal treatment of all humans (Hekman 2014). An embodied subject is also at the centre of pandemic discourses – vulnerable bodies, management of bodies, and counting, shielding, and healing of bodies. While the context of disease incites a predominantly biological understanding of bodies, in this text we conceptualize bodies as historically and politically created and produced through a process of materialization. This materialization of the body is a process consisting of a variety of practices that create a sense of a 'natural' body (Butler 1993). We see the anti-pandemic measures as well as the pandemic discourses as part of such practices that produce 'the vulnerable bodies' they aim to shield and protect. In other words, we adopt the concept of performativity as "the aspect of discourse that has the capacity to produce what it names" (Butler 1993: 33). However, this is not a one-way project. Bodies are not stripped of their agency, as the practices of materialization are formed in relation to bodies (Wilcox 2015). Bodies that tend to be seen as managed, hurt, lost, and saved in the pandemic are "deeply political bodies, constituted in reference to historical political conditions while at the same time acting upon our world" (Wilcox 2015: 3).

Within the theoretical framework developed by Butler over time, bodies are not separate 'units' and embodied subjects cannot be considered as autonomous individuals. Following up on the previous feminist scholarship (e.g. Adriana Cavarero or Carole Pateman), the interdependence and vulnerability of human bodies serve as a core assumption.¹ This allows Butler not only to avoid essentializing particular groups or identities, but also to challenge the prevailing liberal notions of sovereign individuals constructed in the story about the state of nature – the political theory narrative about a prehistory of social and economic life (Petherbridge 2016; Butler 2020c). This fantasy, according to Butler (2020c), wipes out the social bonds between people and the very condition of (not only) human

existence which is dependency and interdependency. Living beings rely on social and material structures as well as on each other. Bodies are exposed; they all can be injured or killed, which means people are bound to others in their vulnerability (Wilcox 2015). In the time of the COVID-19 pandemic, one's breath can clearly mean danger to others (Butler 2020b), which provides a new background for rethinking the individual self and boundaries of the body. Moreover, this experience of the mutual interdependence and vulnerability invites us to build relations based on empathy (Petherbridge 2016) and care.

The vulnerability scholarship has flourished over the last years (cf. Brown et al. 2017; Cole 2016), which can be attributed to several factors: the events of 9/11 and the subsequent wars, the current economic structures and labour relations, the intensified migration and refugee crises, as well as the failed international responses these engendered (Cole 2016). Even more writings on vulnerability can be expected to come in the context of the pandemic. While Butler's work on precarious life helped initiate a great deal of these discussions, her account of vulnerability is specific in at least three ways: in terms of the careful distinction between vulnerability and precarity; regarding the considerations of the power dynamics in the process of signification of 'the vulnerable'; and in seeing vulnerability as 'a portal' to political actions and resistance (Butler 2020b).

In Butler's work, vulnerability is conceptualized as ontological rather than historical, but as an ontology it needs to be understood within the context of social and political relations (Lorey 2015). Vulnerability is not a subjective state, an attribute of a subject, or part of an (individual or collective) identity. Vulnerability is rather an inevitable feature of shared or interdependent lives; it is a feature of social relations (Butler 2020c: 46): *"Perhaps we can say that we are vulnerable to those environmental and social structures that make our lives possible, and that when they falter, so do we."* Isabell Lorey (2015) goes beyond Butler and claims that this fundamental social dependency highlights the significance of care and reproductive work, which is specifically relevant in the context of a pandemic. Beings are not able to survive without care, protection, and security.

Precariousness is a narrower concept than vulnerability. Precariousness refers to the inevitability of our death, fragility, and insecurity related to an absence of control.² The consequence of precariousness is the possibility of loss – loss of life or loss of physical and emotional or psychological features (e.g. food, bodily safety, integrity, dignity), whereas the consequence of increased vulnerability is indeterminate (Butler 2016a; Gilson 2014). Precariousness is a condition of living beings; vulnerability is a condition applicable to systems or institutions. Vulnerability in Butler's work indicates a more pervasive instability and uncertainty and can lead to insecurity and destabilization. Vulnerability is also a condition that is not limited to life, as is the case for precariousness (Gilson 2014).

Shared precariousness – similarly to vulnerability an essential feature of life itself – is distributed unequally. The enduring dependency of all beings on social and economic forms of support for life implies that we are exposed to a certain vulnerability when we are left unsupported. "When there is nothing to depend upon, when social structures fail or are withdrawn, then life itself falters or fails: life becomes precarious" (Butler 2016a: loc. 642–643). Certain populations suffer more from the absent or failing infrastructures characterizing social, political, and economic lives and become differentially exposed to harm, violence, and death (Butler 2016a, 2016b). This politically induced condition is what Butler calls precarity (2004, 2016a, 2020c). It can be understood as an effect of the social, political and legal regulations that are supposed to protect against general precariousness (Lorey 2015); it "emerges because lives are perceived through the lens of certain dominant frames" (Gilson 2014: 45).³

The COVID-19 pandemic has put in stark relief our shared human vulnerability and the unequal distribution of precariousness as well as precarity. While all people are vulnerable – at potential risk of getting the virus, some populations are in more precarious conditions as they face more serious consequences of the illness, such as people with medical preconditions. The consequences of the illness itself and of the anti-pandemic measures differ for populations whose situation mirrors a failing social system, such as homeless people or women experiencing intimate partner violence. Such differences illustrate the unequal distribution of precarity among populations.

However, many of these precarious conditions have not been recognized as such. Certain lives are highly protected against the virus, but this level of protection can change over time and under the economic and political circumstances. Other lives have been less valued or have not been recognized as lives at all and we see them being left to die (Butler 2020a, 2020b). What we are interested in is what norms are invoked to distinguish lives worthy of protection from those that are dispensable and already lost. We see this as "a larger operation of biopower that unjustifiably distinguishes between grievable and ungrievable lives" (Butler 2020c: loc. 710). In other words, grief and the possibility of grief (i.e., grievability) indicate that a loss was acknowledged and felt, that a life was valued as life. If life is considered grievable, all possible measures will be taken to preserve it and protect it against harm and destruction (Butler 2020c; Willig 2012).

METHODOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS

The process of distinguishing between grievable and ungrievable life in the pandemic has been realized greatly through the discursive distribution of vulnerability. In this article we examine how vulnerability was constructed in this case and how certain populations were rendered ungrievable within two discursive frames – science and security. To do so, we analyse the elite political discourse in the Czech Republic, Germany, Great Britain, and Slovakia over the first three months of the COVID-19 pandemic.

The analysis of frames provides us with a viable analytical framework to uncover the discursive distribution of vulnerability, precarity and (un)grievability. Discursive frames are structures and partial symbolic apparatuses that people use to make sense of themselves and what is happening around them (Nesbitt-Larking – Kinnvall 2012). They provide categories for thinking about certain issues, set the problems to be addressed and establish limits of discussion (Nesbitt-Larking – Kinnvall 2012). Moreover, frames refer "to the packaging of a rhetorical message in a way that particular responses will be encouraged and others discouraged" (Bartel 2010: 311). In the context of the pandemic, discursive frames determine the 'representability' of lives – the frames provide criteria upon which certain lives at a certain moment are considered valuable and worthy of protection while other lives (or even the same lives at a different point in time) are not fully recognized as lives and thus their loss would not be grieved (Butler 2016a; Kobová 2013). Through the identified frames we were able to trace the process of attributing vulnerability and depriving of grievability in the pandemic.

When selecting the countries, we aimed to cover countries from both the West and the East of Europe (in order to grasp the East/West dynamic) with differences in the spread and severity of the virus impact, as well as the governmental response to it. The Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker provided a helpful comparison of European countries based on 17 indicators following containment and closure policies, as well as economic and health system policies (Hale et al. 2020). As we planned to analyse discourse, the language criterion was also important. Taking into consideration these three criteria (East/West; deaths/government response; our language capacities), we have decided to cover political discourses in the United Kingdom, Germany, the Czech Republic, and Slovakia. However, we did not aspire to conduct a comparative analysis of these countries; rather we approached them as four examples of one pandemic discourse.

The object of our analysis was the main communication channels of the governments in relation to the pandemic – namely the key governmental media briefings and podcasts during the selected period (CZ – 39 sources, DE – 43, SK – 59, UK – 82; 1 March – 31 May 2020). The state representatives and key public health actors used these channels to

communicate the key developments in their countries, as well as their policy measures. In this material we looked at how the virus was presented and how vulnerability was constructed – what populations were considered vulnerable and what criteria were used to construct vulnerability. Based on this initial step we were able to identify the two most common frames in the political discourses – the frame of science and the frame of security – as well as the populations or even institutions that were constructed as vulnerable.

In the second round of the analysis we examined how certain populations at higher risk of contracting the coronavirus or experiencing more serious consequences (of the virus or anti-pandemic measures) were rendered ungrievable within these two discursive frames. We cover the situations of elderly people, people with disabilities, Roma people, and workers in the meat industry. These populations were selected because they were all discussed (even though to different degrees) in the elite political discourse. In the analysed material, the situations of these populations provide the most complex example of the wider phenomena of discursive vulnerability and ungrievability in the pandemic. Finally, they also illustrate the different socio-economic relations within and among countries and their relation to the public health crisis.

NATURALIZATION OF DEATH WITHIN THE FRAME OF SCIENCE

The frame of science

The discursive frame of science was built through the experts present at media briefings who were quoted or referred to, as well as through the medical and technical language. COVID-19 was framed as a scientific problem calling for 'scientific solutions' (Moran – Green 2020). However, in this case science was implicitly understood in positivist terms and was characterized by determinism, system closure, empiricism, as well as a focus on measurements and modelling (Steinmetz 2005). Such a frame assumes that *"the ethical and moral issues faced by policymakers can be reduced to questions of 'best evidence', and that what is actually going on in the world can be equated with what the chosen metrics indicate is going on"* (Greenhalgh – Russell 2009: 307). Therefore, it hardly offers sufficient tools to include the understanding of power structures and social relations, including structural inequalities impacting the consequences of the pandemic, in political decisions.

The scientific frame was present in all four countries from the very beginning of the pandemic and was mostly tied to the field of medicine. The press conferences were often joined by medical experts or their expertise has been transmitted to the conferences via political representatives. In Slovakia, the new Prime Minister Igor Matovič not only invited the country's chief hygienist Ján Mikas to be part of his conferences, but Mikas was often the first person to speak. The Chancellor of Germany Angela Merkel explained that "anything I tell you about it comes from the constant consultations between the federal government and the experts from the Robert Koch Institute and other scientists and virologists" (Bundesregierung 2020b). Legitimation of political decisions through science or just constantly referring to science has been a practice at the Czech and UK press conferences. As summarized by the Chancellor of the Exchequer Rishi Sunak (The UK Government 2020a): "we have been guided by scientific advice and have been making the right decisions at the right time." The scientists advising on policies during the pandemic were mostly epidemiologists, virologists, and clinicians (for Slovakia see ÚVZ SR 2020) with IT specialists in Czechia (The Czech Government 2020a) and behavioural scientists and engineers in the UK (Carrell et al. 2020). In an exceptional approach, Germany enlisted humanities scholars, including philosophers, historians, theologians, and jurists, to advise the state on loosening the pandemic restrictions (Deutscher Ethikrat 2020).

ZUZANA MAĎAROVÁ, PAVOL HARDOŠ, ALEXANDRA OSTERTÁGOVÁ

Medical and biological distributive criteria of vulnerability

While in general the elite political discourse acknowledged that we are all vulnerable and everybody can be exposed to the virus, the scientific frame focused the discussion on biology and medicine as the key criteria of vulnerability. In all the analysed countries, the 'vulnerable groups' or 'high risk groups' were constructed pursuant to the World Health Organization's guidelines, according to which the virus impacts "*people older than 60 years old or who have health conditions like lung or heart disease, diabetes or conditions that affect their immune system*" (WHO 2020a: para 1).

The categories of age and pre-existing medical conditions were pointed out when reporting new cases of the coronavirus, particularly deaths, and introducing policy measures. In the latter case, the political discourse stressed the need of protection and mostly produced the vulnerable, helpless, and supposedly docile bodies it aimed to protect (Butler 1993). In the first case – when informing about the coronavirus deaths – the categories of age and pre-existing medical conditions served mostly as a 'reassurance' that serious conditions do not concern the general population; these categories became a tool of othering (Abrams – Abbott 2020; Goggin – Ellis 2020). For instance, the Czech Minister of Health Adam Vojtěch (The Czech Government 2020b) claimed that "this illness is not deadly [...]. If we talk about deaths, those are elderly people, people with polymorbidity, people suffering other illnesses, maybe oncological patients, but this illness really is not deadly for the majority of the population. [...] It is necessary to reassure citizens that there is no need to panic and fear this illness as a deadly illness."

Following the discourse of the WHO, the 'vulnerable groups' within the scientific frame have been predominantly defined in categories that are directly related to the physiological and biological characteristics of the body or symptoms expressed by or 'on' the body (in line with the use of the term clinical characteristics in medical research; see Wei-jie Guan et al. 2020). Such a construction does not allow for recognizing that the body is a social phenomenon and its persistence "depends upon social conditions and institutions, which means that in order to 'be,' in the sense of 'persist,' it must rely on what is outside itself" (Butler 2016a: loc. 883). The biological and medical construction of vulnerability thus contradicts Butler's conceptualization of vulnerability as a feature of social relations and a condition of all beings (Butler 2020c: 46). Moreover, it renders invisible the social, economic, and political relations that contribute to the increased precarious conditions of certain populations and allow for understanding their lives as *un*-valuable and thus ungrievable, as we show below.

Conditions left behind the scientific frame

The biological category of age as a criterion of vulnerability during the pandemic has already been challenged. As Tremain (2020) and Hebblethwaite et al. (2020) argue, the higher vulnerability to the coronavirus of elderly people needs to be understood in the context of financial instability, ageism, unstable housing, social exclusion, and health inequalities that older people face. As Hebblethwaite et al. (2020: para 3) summarize following argumentation of Judith Butler: *"Older lives have been enabled and disabled by politically induced precarious conditions that disproportionately expose some populations to different degrees of moral injury and violence."* The politically induced precarity to the disproportionate vulnerability of older people to the coronavirus; the pandemic just rendered the long-term precarity of older bodies visible. A particularly important example is provided by the situation of people living in care homes in the UK.

As a report of the *Office for National Statistics* (2020) shows, the number of deaths of UK care home residents significantly increased during the first months of the pandemic. In April 2020, this number was nearly three times higher than in April 2019. According to McGilton et al. (2020), among the factors that may have led to higher mortality rates

in care homes were insufficient staff, low wages, and poor working conditions. The fear of getting sick and losing their livelihood might have led some workers to avoid their care jobs, since care homes were among the last facilities to be provided with adequate protective equipment. The high prevalence of temporary employment that forces care workers to have multiple jobs also might have contributed to the spread of the virus from one facility to another (McGilton et al. 2020).

This state of the workforce in care homes reflects the global care crisis (Baines – Cunningham 2015; McGilton 2020), which has deepened since the 2007/2008 financial crisis and the implementation of austerity measures (Baines – Cunningham 2015). Besides other effects, the restriction of the public spending for care provision accompanied by poor pay and working conditions led to a recruitment and retention crisis in the paid-care sector in the UK (Pearson 2019). The available data show that the care and health facilities are largely understaffed. A 2017 survey among 30,000 nurses in various facilities (including care homes) in the UK revealed that there are prevalent shortfalls in planned staffing of registered nurses or health care support workers during their shifts and many of the nurses also reported that some necessary patient care was not done due to a lack of time (Senek et al. 2020).

To put it in Butler's terms, these social, economic, and political relations constitute precarity and make the lives of both the elderly people living in care homes and the people who take care of them more exposed to harm, injury, and even loss of life. In the official political pandemic discourse in the UK, however, these relations remained largely unrecognized. The global care crisis, which was brought to boil during the pandemic, was patched up by allowing nursery and midwifery students to join the 'frontline' and receive "the salary and the pension that is appropriate to their level" (Jenrick, quoted in The UK Government 2020b), i.e. a salary that belongs among the lowest in the country (Office for National Statistics 2019).

The scientific frame and its focus on pre-existing medical conditions was particularly harmful also for people with disabilities. Several authors (Abrams – Abbott 2020; Goggin – Ellis 2020; Ignani – Erickson 2020; Liddiard, 2020) have already noticed that the current pandemic discourse asserts the value of lives through their "meeting the standards of compulsory able-bodiedness" (Ignani – Erickson 2020: para. 3) and economic productivity (Abrams – Abbott 2020: para 18). One way of looking outside of the dominant frames is through the prism of disability studies claiming that the focus should shift from disabled bodies to the collective life and intersecting conditions that nurture life regardless of its ability. "This means moving strictly from lacking bodies to highlighting a cruel division of labour, where the most socially vulnerable are the most likely to die of COVID-19" (Abrams – Abbott 2020: para 14). In order to do so we look at the situation of people with disabilities and chronic illnesses in the Czech Republic and structural conditions for care work.

A small-scale but so far the only Czech study about the implications of the COVID-19 pandemic for people with disabilities and chronic illnesses, as well as for their carers (AIP 2020), found out that more than 80% of the participants experienced deteriorated access to basic care during the lockdown. Both informal home care and care provided by volunteers, neighbours, or acquaintances, as well as care provided by registered social and health care providers were limited in the pandemic, while the need for social care substantially increased. At the end of the lockdown, one third of the participants handled the situation with significant problems or did not handle the situation at all. At the same time, 37% of people with disabilities and their care providers stated either that they are unable to pay for their basic living needs or that they worry about it (AIP 2020).

The current deficits in the system of long-term health and social care in the Czech Republic stem from the process of deinstitutionalization and marketization the care system went through over the last 20 years (Kubalčíková – Havlíková 2016). Due to the

budget cuts after the 2007/2008 financial crisis the system of assessing disability changed, resulting in decreases in incomes as well as the scope of eligible recipients (Sokačová 2013). The cuts also contributed to a fall in the funding for social services helping caregivers and institutions in providing assistance to people in need. For some people dependent on long-term care, especially those living in small municipalities, it is impossible to find the necessary services (Koldinská – Štefko 2018). As claimed by Sokačová (2013), care work thus remained on the shoulders of families, primarily women, and is mostly unpaid.

However, within the scientific frame, the discussions about people with pre-existing medical conditions focused mostly on their bodily predispositions and medical consequences of the virus, while their everyday experiences related to the limited access to care were left unnoticed. Such an approach has also prevented making a connection between the lack of available care services, the poor working conditions, and insufficient institutional structures on the one hand, and the Czech care workers travelling across the closed borders during the pandemic to provide social and health care in Austria and Germany on the other (Vlasáková 2020; Zacharenko 2020).

Naturalization of death leads to ungrievability of lives

As the scientific frame helped strip bodies of their social, economic, and political relations, it left them described purely in biological and medical terms. Such a discursive setting enabled making the deaths of elderly people in care homes, as well as people with disabilities and chronic illnesses, seem natural and unavoidable in the pandemic. As illustrated by the UK's Chief Medical Adviser Chriss Witty (The UK Government 2020a): "Some people will get it and will have no symptoms at all. [...] Of those who do have symptoms, the majority will have either a mild disease or a moderate disease [...]. But obviously, a small minority [...] will get significant disease requiring hospital care. A small proportion of those will go on to need intensive care. And sadly, some people will go on to die."

Particularly in the case of elderly people – as already stated by Tremain (2020) – the clinical criteria of vulnerability served as a legitimation of their death, which could be constructed as an understandable consequence of both their inherent bodily vulnerability and the inevitable circumstances of the pandemic. Following this logic of the scientific frame, the high death rates of the care home residents were excused by the clinical definition of vulnerability, which was originally meant to protect them. That this 'protection' was failing was evinced in the UK, where letters were sent to people with disabilities both announcing that they "would not be abandoned", and reminding them they should not expect to be resuscitated in case of severe Covid-related illness (Abrams – Abbott 2020; BBC News 2020). In such a frame, the death of the vulnerable bodies does not matter, and their lives do not matter either; they become ungrievable.

In Butler's terms, we might think of a pandemic as "dividing populations into those who are grievable and those who are not. An ungrievable life is one that cannot be mourned because it has never lived, that is, it has never counted as a life at all" (Butler 2016a: loc. 949). The elite political discourse, presenting the pandemic via the frame of science, made the death of the elderly people and the people with disabilities and chronic illnesses expected, natural, and even unavoidable; it contributed to the production of lives with no value, non-lives, ungrievable lives. It thus further reinforced the structures of ageism and ableism it was embedded with.

PROTECTION OF THE MAJORITY, THE ECONOMY, AND THE STATE REPUTATION WITHIN THE SECURITY FRAME

The frame of security

The perspective we aim to describe has been addressed as a frame of war (Benziman 2020; Pfrimer – Barbosa 2020), martial rhetoric (Opillard et al. 2020), hero discourse

(Einboden 2020), military metaphors (Olimat 2020), militarized discourse (Acheson 2020; Laucht – Jackson 2020), and securitization of COVID-19 (Baysa-Barredo 2020; Gaudino 2020). Building on critical security studies and based on the analysed discourses, we consider the analytical concept of a security frame most appropriate as it can also include aspects of militarization⁴ and the rhetoric of war (Wenham 2019).

The security frame was built through the visibility and participation of actors and through the security and military jargon. Benziman (2020: 254) summarized that within the frame of security the pandemic is described as a war, enemy or threat; political elites are able to present themselves as those having a plan to 'defeat' the virus and 'defend' citizens; medical personnel are called heroes; isolation and lockdown can be presented as patriotism; and governments can communicate their activities as "joining a global effort to overcome it while creating a distinction between 'our' unique (and better) treatment of it [and other treatments of it]". The time aspect also proved important. When COVID-19 started to spread in the analysed countries, the frame of security allowed them to present the pandemic as a war that has an end-point and assert that all the costs are bearable if the fight against the pandemic ends successfully (Benziman 2017, 2020).

The framing of COVID-19 as a security threat has been supported by the presence and activities of the military in all four of the analysed countries. Already in March, the UK, Germany, Czechia and Slovakia announced that their militaries were ready to support the respective governments in response to the pandemic crisis. The militaries provided equipment, were active at the borders, and in setting up local healthcare facilities, and provided testing, but also assisted in securing quarantines in marginalized Roma settlements in Slovakia (Folentová – Osvaldová 2020; Ministerstvo obrany ČR 2020; Ministry of Defence UK 2020; Schulz 2020). At the same time, security and military officers took part in advisory and decision-making bodies during the pandemic. While the security personnel made just a few appearances at the media briefings, the elite political discourse was highly securitized itself. For instance, the Slovak Minister of Finance Eduard Heger (TA3 2020c) claimed that "we are fighting against an enemy who is a killer" and the Czech Prime Minister Andrej Babiš (The Czech Government 2020d) threatened the citizens by saying that if they do not obey the government's rules, "we will have to use law enforcement".

From vulnerability to a threat

Through the security frame the coronavirus has been constructed as a threat to all. Vulnerability seemed to concern everyone. Political leaders deployed the frame of security to mobilize people to behave in the desired way, as Angela Merkel's speech (Bundesregierung 2020b) illustrates: *"This is what the epidemic shows us: how vulnerable we all are, how dependent on thoughtful behaviour of others but thereby also: how we can protect ourselves and strengthen each other through acting together."* The 'responsible behaviour', i.e., behaviour following the government guidelines, was constructed as necessary to cope with the pandemic (Benziman 2020). The virus as an enemy was used to discipline people – as *"everybody who follows the rules can be a life rescuer"* (Merkel, quoted in Bundesregierung 2020c) – and unite them under the principle of interdependency and patriotism. As Boris Johnson pronounced, *"this enemy can be deadly, but it is also beatable – and we know how to beat it and we know that if as a country we follow the scientific advice [...] we will beat it"* (The UK Government 2020a).

At the same time, it was obvious that some populations were more likely to contract the virus than others. The political representatives repeatedly talked about the elderly or people coming home from abroad; however, within the frame of security, the populations at risk or the already sick were viewed mostly as a threat – to other people, the healthcare system, the labour market or the economy in general. Therefore, the politicians asked people *"not to endanger their doctors"* by visiting them, (Pellegrini, quoted in TA3 2020a) or not to endanger stores by stockpiling (Babiš, quoted in The Czech Government 2020c). As summarized by Merkel, "we want to preserve the structure of our economy. Of course, we also must preserve the structures of the state to make our country go on. These are the priorities – and, of course, also the medical care" (Bundesregierung 2020a).

Therefore, we argue that in relation to vulnerability, the security frame facilitates two discursive shifts – vulnerability to the virus has become a threat, and vulnerability has passed from people to society and institutions. We illustrate these processes with two cases: the situation of the marginalized Roma settlements in Slovakia and that of the migrant workers in the meat industry in Germany.

Conditions left beyond the security frame

Precarity, understood as a politically induced condition of being more at risk of loss (Butler 2016a, 2020c) that was experienced by certain populations before the pandemic, made these populations even more vulnerable to the virus and its consequences. This is also the case of the Roma people living in segregated communities in Slovakia (Rorke – Lee 2020). Overcrowded housing and lack of infrastructure, including lack of running water, represented substantial barriers to upholding the hygienic measures of frequent hand-washing and self-isolation. Inadequate access to health care services (FRA 2020; Hellebrandt et al. 2020) put these people's health and lives in an even greater jeopardy.

Moreover, the public institutions enforced measures that were strongly criticized as racist and may have endangered the lives of Roma people in segregated communities even further. Several Roma settlements were locked down in the first weeks of the COVID-19 pandemic in Slovakia. At the end of March, the local government of Gelnica decided to lock down a settlement because one of its inhabitants did not comply with the self-isolation orders after returning from Great Britain. The lockdown was organized even though the man did not display symptoms of COVID-19, nor was he tested positive for the virus (Rorke – Lee 2020).

A week later, the government started extensive testing in the marginalized Roma settlements with the help of the army. The presence of the army evoked fear among many members of the Roma communities due to their common experiences of racism and violence from the 'uniforms' and also due to a lack of information (CKO 2020). Within the first days, the testing revealed 31 cases in a total of 5 settlements of around 6,000 inhabitants. The settlements were subsequently locked down overnight. The quarantine was announced late in the evening, and the next morning the police and the army already secured the areas (German Sirotnikova 2020: para 5; Holt 2020).

Serious doubts about the legitimacy of these government decisions have been raised by both human-rights non-governmental organizations and initiatives, and the office of the public defender of rights. The government broke its own procedures according to which a whole area or facility may be locked down only after at least 10% of its inhabitants are tested positive. Concerns also arose about how the health and well-being of those who are locked down will be protected (Rorke – Lee 2020; VOP 2020). Even though basic supplies have been provided to people under quarantine, there were also doubts about the appropriateness and affordability of the deliveries (German Sirotnikova 2020: para 34). Moreover, several cases of police violence against Roma people (including children) for breaking the quarantine have been reported (Rorke – Lee 2020).

The condition of precarity – a consequence of racism, deteriorating living conditions, and the economic situation intensified by neoliberal changes to the economy (Emigh – Fodor – Szelényi 2001; Klimovský et al. 2016; Ringold 2000) – put Roma people at greater risk of both infection and violation of their human rights.

The situation of migrant workers (mainly from the Eastern and Central European countries) in the German meat industry offers another example of depriving of grievability within the frame of security. After the borders were closed, these workers were forced to

return to their home countries. As they often came from the poorest regions, these regions, e.g. Romania, consequently recorded the biggest concentrations of COVID-19 cases (Crețan – Light 2020). However, the workers' return home caused a serious lack of workforce in Germany. The German government thus agreed on travel exceptions with the sending countries. Thousands of workers travelled back to Germany across the closed borders to work in fields and factories with insufficient or lacking precautionary measures (Crețan – Light 2020; Rasnača 2020; Schneider – Götte 2020).

Following the workers' return, several COVID-19 outbreaks occurred in the agriculture and food industry, with slaughterhouses and meat-packing plants being hit the hardest. More than two thousand workers were infected by the end of June 2020, most of them coming from Central and Eastern Europe (Schneider – Götte 2020). The reason why meat workers are particularly vulnerable to the virus can be found in the poor working conditions, the weak social and health protection, the low wages and the subsequent poor and overcrowded housing in this industry (EFFAT 2020; Schneider – Götte 2020). "One of the main reasons why working conditions are so poor is the subcontracting system that for almost twenty years has been a major cause of social dumping within the sector in Germany but also across Europe," stated the European Federation of Food Agriculture and Tourism Trade Unions (2020).

Approximately a quarter of the workers in the meat sector are employed through subcontracting companies and these workers mostly come from Central and Eastern Europe (Birke – Bluhm 2020; EFFAT 2020). Several intersecting practices contribute to their condition of precarity: they often pay recruitment fees and travel costs to reach the destination country; temporary contracts and abusive practices allow employers to escape liability – as became obvious in the pandemic; and low wages and linkages between accommodations and work contracts force workers stay in overcrowded places where it is practically impossible for them to keep a physical distance from each other (Birke – Bluhm 2020; EFFAT 2020; Schneider – Götte 2020; Wagner – Hassel 2016).

Besides the poor working conditions in the meat sector, the COVID-19 pandemic also threw into sharper focus the reliance of Western European countries on Eastern European workers doing low-paid jobs (Crețan – Light 2020). However, the security frame and its focus on institutions and practices diverted the attention from the lives of migrant workers and their embeddedness in unequal social, economic, and political relations between the East and the West of the EU (for a reflection of care chains see Kováts 2020; Zacharenko 2020; Zacharenko – Kováts 2020).

A threat to society will not be grieved

After briefly presenting the condition of precarity of the Roma people in Slovakia and migrant workers in Germany, in this last part we examine how their precarity and consequent increased vulnerability to the coronavirus were constructed as a threat to society and institutions.

During one of his press conferences, the Slovak Prime Minister Igor Matovič (TA3 2020b) reflected that due to their material deprivation Roma people face additional challenges in dealing with the pandemic (in comparison with the majority): "*Really, when we make a campaign among ourselves to wear masks, to be responsible, to wash our hands, there will hardly be a fertile ground for this in the settlements where we have failed as a state when we were not even able to arrange running water there within 30 years after the Revolution.*"

The long-term material deprivation was described as a reason why the Roma people were more vulnerable to the virus and consequently also a reason why the state needed to protect them. However, the state of precarity of the Roma's lives was simultaneously presented as a threat to the majority population. As Matovič explained (TA3 2020b), *"thus, we have to deploy really special procedures there to ensure hygiene and to minimize the*

ZUZANA MAĎAROVÁ, PAVOL HARDOŠ, ALEXANDRA OSTERTÁGOVÁ

probability of spreading the infection because when those people then spread around – infected – then we all will pay for it." The risk of a fast spreading of the virus due to the poor living conditions became a discursive tool of othering. Distinguishing 'these people' (poor, dirty, wild, uncontrollable) and 'the rest of us' (nothing like them) – as the Prime Minister put it (TA3 2020c) – legitimized the special way of 'protection' in the form of the immediate lockdown of the Roma settlements secured by the police and the army. Despite frequently repeating that the lockdown of the Roma settlements and the presence of the military there are not hostile acts, or that the Roma people are not responsible for their illness, within the security frame, the elite political discourse constantly portrayed the Roma people as a threat and the majority as those who should be protected. The argument that the quarantines should also protect the Roma people was overshadowed by the much more frequent reminders that the Roma people could become the 'centre of infection'.

While the lives of Roma people were constructed as a potential threat to public health, the situation of the migrant workers in Germany was presented mostly as a threat to the meat industry and the country's reputation. *"They [the workers] have the right to health and social protection. Therefore, I assume, together we must find a solution. I want to add that it also has an economic meaning. In Coesfeld, many people were looking forward to relieving the measures," explained the Minister of Labour and Social Affairs Hubertus Heil (Bundesministerium für Arbeit und Soziales 2020a). Similarly to the securitized discourse in Slovakia, the need for policy measures aimed at redressing the situation of a more vulnerable group was legitimized by a greater good, as if the lives of migrant workers did not suffice.*

The objects of governance, however, were not the (potentially infected) bodies of workers but rather the practices that may have disrupted the principles of the German labour system. The measures announced to resolve the situation focused mainly on strengthening the control. According to Heil (Bundesministerium für Arbeit und Soziales 2020a), it was necessary "to perform effective control" and, "as a federation, to take responsibility for ensuring the legal framework in the meat industry". In such a way, the German political, social, and legal system has also been constructed as the object of protection; instead of focusing on the preservation of the lives of the migrant workers which were actually at risk, the main political discourse attempted to safeguard its political principles. "What is more important is that in this country, the dignity and health of employees count, no matter where they come from," added Heil (Bundesministerium für Arbeit und Soziales 2020b).

The focus on fixing and safeguarding the principles of the German labour system shifted the attention from the lives and bodies of the migrant workers and even enabled diminishing the level of exploitation of (not only) the migrant workforce. The violation of social and working rights – and also often of human dignity – was described as the individualized behaviour of a few, just an error in the otherwise functional system: "We experience that the situation in our country, for example the strong welfare state, is good also in the international comparison of various countries. However, we also experience behaviours that were not all right even before Corona and that became an extraordinary problem during this time of crisis" (Bundesministerium für Arbeit und Soziales 2020b). The lasting inequalities of the European labour market system – embodied in hundreds of infected migrant workers during the COVID-19 pandemic – became an exception rather than an integral part of the unequal relationships between Western and Eastern European countries.

Within the security frame, the main force that rendered people ungrievable was constructing their vulnerability as a threat. The Roma people living in marginalized settlements were more vulnerable to the virus; however, through implicitly describing them as the dirty, uncontrollable and wild 'other' in need of (military) control, as well as through the

reminders that it is necessary to protect the Roma people in order to protect the majority, they became a threat to the general population. If a threat is lost, there is no need to grieve.

A similar process occurred in the case of the migrant workers in the meat industry in Germany. They were more vulnerable to the virus due to their poor working and living conditions. However, in the elite political discourse the focus was placed on the economic, social, and political system, constructed as endangered by the situation of the workers. Thus, the people themselves and the precarity in which they live became a threat to the political principles, the economy, and even the reputation of Germany. Within the securitized discursive frame, vulnerability travelled from the at-risk groups living in precarity to the privileged majority, or to the institutions and social, economic, and political systems. The lives of certain populations thus did not have value in themselves; they were rendered ungrievable. They deserved protection mostly because by securing them, others were protected.

CONCLUDING REMARKS

This article looked at the COVID-19 pandemic through the lens of Judith Butler's concepts of vulnerability, precariousness, and precarity. The virus unveiled the shared interdependency of all living beings. But it also exposed the way the social, political, and economic structures shape how vulnerable to the virus people become and how the anti-pandemic measures will affect them. As summarized by Butler (2020b), the virus is unthinkable outside the framework of social and economic inequalities.

We explored how vulnerability and ungrievability have been constructed in the political discourse of the Czech Republic, Germany, Great Britain, and Slovakia over the first three months of the COVID-19 pandemic. Based on the analysis of the main government press conferences and podcasts, we identified two dominant discursive frames: science and security.

Within the frame of science, vulnerability was mostly constructed in terms of biological and medical characteristics. Vulnerability was treated as an inherent feature of certain bodies, mostly elderly people and people with disabilities and chronic illnesses. The frame of science has also contributed to stripping people of the social and relational features of their lives. Such a construction put those identified as 'the vulnerable' at further risk of being abandoned in the healthcare system and being seen by others as almost dead. As their lives were understood as already lost, in Butler's terminology they would be understood as ungrievable.

The security frame facilitated two discursive shifts – specific populations' vulnerability to the virus has become a threat, while also transferring vulnerability from people to society and institutions. As illustrated by the situation of the Roma people in Slovakia and the migrant workers in Germany, the main force rendering people ungrievable was constructing them and their vulnerability as a threat. The Roma people living in marginalized settlements in Slovakia were considered a threat to the white population living in their neighbourhood, as well as a threat to the majority in general. In the case of the coronavirus outbreaks among the migrant workers in the meat industry in Germany, the abusive practices against workers were understood primarily as a threat to the labour and social system of Germany, as well as to the country's reputation. Within the security frame, the politically imposed precarity of certain populations was used to construe these populations as a threat; therefore, there was no reason grieve for them if they were lost.

While focusing on the discursive frames of science and security in the four countries, we did not aim for a comparative country analysis. We focused, however, on the similarities between discourses embedded within national contexts. Based on the analysed material we can very generally maintain that the UK discourse was mostly aimed at reassuring the general population and framed in terms of science, despite being rather contradictory and

ZUZANA MAĎAROVÁ, PAVOL HARDOŠ, ALEXANDRA OSTERTÁGOVÁ

unclear. Germany preferred calls for unity in the EU and, mostly within the frame of security, focused on principles, systems, and rules. The Czech discourse has been marked by the technocratic and managerial approach, and, similarly to the Slovak discourse, was also patronizing towards both the general population and the 'at risk' groups. The discourse in Slovakia was characterized by the change of government and lack of clarity, and, through the new Prime Minister, was also charged with emotions. However, more in-depth analysis is needed to examine the details of the country discourses.

In terms of similarities, all the analysed countries tend to either downplay the role of prevailing social and economic inequalities in vulnerability to the pandemic, or even use them against the disadvantaged populations. This applied to all the countries regardless of their situatedness in the East or the West, the severity of the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic or the level of populism in their discourses. Yet the pandemic illuminated the need to redress the inequalities between the East and West in the EU and raised the question of how the dependency of Western social and economic systems on the exploitative work of Eastern European workers challenges the narrative about the one-way support flowing from the West to the East (Zacharenko – Kováts, 2020).

The pandemic also illuminated the need to move beyond ad hoc solutions, including those regarding public health. Our analysis supports the scholarship critical towards treating diseases as a personal issue, as in such treatments bioethical considerations are directed at individual autonomy and obedience to the state, not at acting in solidarity with others (Gardiner – Fulfer 2020). Our analysis is more in line with public health ethicists (Baylis et al. 2008; Kenny et al. 2010) – among others – who have stressed that a more relational view should be adopted. Such a perspective would treat persons and populations as socially situated beings with different features, opportunities, and burdens shaping their life outcomes. It would view vulnerability, pace Butler, as a feature of social relations and a condition of all beings. It would recognize not only people's interdependence and vulnerability but also the structural inequalities and how diseases might impact them differently.

Literature

¹ Butler's grounding of ethics on the category of vulnerability has also come under feminist criticism. The notion of vulnerability can be said to contain an unproductive ambiguity, since using it as a starting point cannot guarantee what response might follow. Connected with this is the worry that emphasizing vulnerability as a category invites heightened forms of governmentality and paternalism (see Petherbridge 2016 for an overview of these critiques). Butler reflects on this criticism and especially in her latest book *The Force of Nonviolence* (2020c) she elaborates a critical perspective on the process of construction of 'the vulnerable'.

² Butler's use of precariousness as a generalized ontological experience of every human life is thus 'fundamentally distinct' from the understanding employed by the sociologist Pierre Bourdieu and the economist Guy Standing, who use the term to denote a labour condition and a class category, respectively (Millar 2017).

³ While *Precarious Life* focuses on bodily vulnerability, in *Frames of War* Butler carefully distinguishes between precariousness and precarity, and precariousness becomes the central concept of a number of her writings (Gilson 2014). In her latest work, such as *Vulnerability in Resistance* and *The Force of Nonviolence*, Butler mostly focuses on different aspects of vulnerability.

⁴ Wenham (2019: 1102) argues that the securitization of global health has moved beyond the rhetorical to the direct involvement of the military in health management: partly as self-fulfilment of the securitization discourse, and partly as a potential 'mission creep' of the military in times of relative peace.

[•] Abrams, Thomas – Abbott, David (2020): Disability, Deadly Discourse, and Collectivity amid Coronavirus (COVID-19). *Scandinavian Journal of Disability Research*, Vol. 22, No. 1, pp. 168–174, https://doi.org/10.16993/sjdr.732.

Acheson, Ray (2020): COVID-19: Militarise or Organise? WILPF, https://www.wilpf.org/covid-19-militarise-or-organise/>.

[•] Baines, Donna – Cunningham, Ian (2015): Care Work in the Context of Austerity. *Competition & Change*, Vol. 19, No. 3, pp. 183–193, < https://doi.org/10.1177/1024529415580263>.

[•] Bartel, Lee (2010): Discursive Frame. In: Mills, Albert J. – Durepos, Gabrielle – Wiebe, Elden (eds.): *Encyclopedia of Case Study Research*. SAGE Publications, pp. 310–312.

- Baylis, Françoise Kenny, Nuala Sherwin, Susan (2008): A Relational Account of Public Health Ethics. *Public Health Ethics*, Vol. 1, No. 3, pp. 196–209, https://doi.org/10.1093/phe/phn025>.
- Baysa-Barredo, Joel Mark (2020): Problematizing the Securitization of Covid-19 in Southeast Asia: A Necessary Step Towards an Inclusive, Rights-Centred Normal. SHAPE-SEA, .
- Benziman, Yuval (2017): New Wars Rational, Old War Expectations. *Peace and Conflict: Journal of Peace Psychology*, Vol. 23, No. 4, pp. 441–443, https://doi.org/10.1037/pac0000288.
- Formogy, Vol. 22, Vol. 22, Proc. 5, pp. 441–445, subjectively following to the proceeded of the sensitive of the sensitive
- Birke, Peter Bluhm, Felix (2020): Migrant Labour and Workers' Struggles: The German Meatpacking Industry as Contested Terrain. *Global Labour Journal*, Vol. 11, No. 1, https://doi.org/10.15173/glj.v1111.3875>.
- Brown, Kate Ecclestone, Kathryn Emmel, Nick (2017): The Many Faces of Vulnerability. *Social Policy and Society*, Vol. 16, No. 3, pp. 497–510, https://doi.org/10.1017/S1474746416000610>.
- Butler, Judith (1993): Bodies That Matter: On the Discursive Limits of 'Sex'. New York: Routledge.
- Butler, Judith (2004): Precarious Life: The Powers of Mourning and Violence. London New York: Verso.
- Butler, Judith (2016a): Frames of War: When Is Life Grievable? London New York: Verso.
 Butler, Judith (2016b): Rethinking Vulnerability and Resistance. In: Butler, Judith Gambetti, Zeynep Sabsay,
- Leticia (eds.): Vulnerability in Resistance. Durham: Duke University Press, pp. 12–27.
 Butler, Judith (2020a): Capitalism Has Its Limits. Versobooks.com, https://www.versobooks.com/blogs/4603-capitalism-has-its-limits.
- Butler, Judith (2020b): Judith Butler: On COVID-19, the Politics of Non-violence, Necropolitics, and Social Inequality. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6Bnj7H7M Ek&feature=emb logo>.
- Butler, Judith (2020c): The Force of Nonviolence: An Ethico-Political Bind. London New York: Verso.
- Carrell, Severin Pegg, David Lawrence, Felicity Lewis, Paul Evans, Rob Conn, David Davies, Harry – Proctor, Kate (2020): Revealed: Dominic Cummings on Secret Scientific Advisory Group for Covid-19. *The Guardian*, 24. 4. 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/24/revealed-dominic-cummings-on-secret-scientific-advisory-group-for-covid-19.
- Clark, Ian (2013): The Vulnerable in International Society. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Cole, Alyson (2016): All of Us Are Vulnerable, but Some Are More Vulnerable than Others: The Political Ambiguity of Vulnerability Studies, an Ambivalent Critique. *Critical Horizons*, Vol. 17, No. 2, pp. 260–277, https://doi.org/10.1080/14409917.2016.1153896>.
- Crețan, Remus Light, Duncan (2020): COVID-19 in Romania: Transnational Labour, Geopolitics, and the Roma 'Outsiders'. *Eurasian Geography and Economics*, pp. 1–14, https://doi.org/10.1080/15387216.2020. 1780929>.
- David, Pierre-Marie Le Dévédec, Nicolas (2019): Preparedness for the Next Epidemic: Health and Political Issues of an Emerging Paradigm. *Critical Public Health*, Vol. 29, No. 3, pp. 363–369, https://doi.org/10.1080/09581596.2018.1447646>.
- Davies, Sara (2008): Securitizing Infectious Disease. *International Affairs*, Vol. 84, No. 2, pp. 295–313, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2346.2008.00704.x.
- Davies, Sara (2010): Global Politics of Health. Cambridge: Polity.
- Deutscher Ethikrat (2020): Press Release 04/2020: Solidarity and Responsibility during the Coronavirus Crisis. https://www.ethikrat.org/en/press-releases/2020/solidarity-and-responsibility-during-the-coronavirus-crisis/.
- Einboden, Rochelle (2020): SuperNurse? Troubling the Hero Discourse in COVID Times. *Health*, Vol. 24, No. 4, pp. 343–347, < https://doi.org/10.1177/1363459320934280>.
- Elbe, Stefan (2011): Pandemics on the Radar Screen: Health Security, Infectious Disease and the Medicalisation of Insecurity. *Political Studies*, Vol. 59, No. 4, pp. 848–866, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9248.2011.009 21.x>.
- Emigh, Rebecca Jean Fodor, Éva Szelényi, Iván (2001): The Racialization and Feminization of Poverty? In: Emigh, Rebecca Jean – Szelényi, Iván (eds.): *Poverty, Ethnicity, and Gender in Eastern Europe during the Market Transition*. Westport: Praeger, pp. 1–32.
- Gardiner, Rita Fulfer, Katy (2020): Virus Interruptus: An Arendtian Exploration of Political World-Building in Pandemic Times. *Gender, Work & Organization*, early view, pp. 1–12, https://doi.org/10.1111/gwao.125 10>.
- Gaudino, Ugo (2020): The Ideological Securitization of COVID-19: Perspectives from the Right and the Left. *E-International Relations*, 28. 7. 2020, https://www.e-ir.info/2020/07/28/the-ideological-securitization-of-covid-19-perspectives-from-the-right-and-the-left/.
- Gilson, Erinn C. (2014): The Ethics of Vulnerability: A Feminist Analysis of Social Life and Practice. New York: Routledge.
- Goggin, Gerard Ellis, Katie (2020): Disability, Communication, and Life Itself in the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Health Sociology Review*, Vol. 29, No. 2, pp. 168–176, https://doi.org/10.1080/14461242.2020.1784020>.
- Greenhalgh, Trisha Russell, Jill (2009): Evidence-Based Policymaking: A Critique. Perspectives in Biology and Medicine, Vol. 52, No. 2, pp. 304–318, https://doi.org/10.1353/pbm.0.0085>.

- Guan, Wei-jie Ni, Zheng-yi Hu, Yu Liang, Wen-hua Ou, Chun-quan He, Jian-xing Liu, Lei Shan, Hong – Lei, Chun-liang – Hui, David S.C. – et al. (2020): Clinical Characteristics of Coronavirus Disease 2019 in China. *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 382, No. 18, pp. 1708–1720, <https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa2002032>.
- Hale, Thomas Webster, Sam Petherick, Anna Phillips, Toby Kira, Beatriz (2020): Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker. *Blavatnik School of Government*, https://www.bsg.ox.ac.uk/research/research-projects/coronavirus-government-response-tracker>.
- Hanrieder, Tine Kreuder-Sonnen, Christian (2014): WHO Decides on the Exception? Securitization and Emergency Governance in Global Health. *Security Dialogue*, Vol. 45, No. 4, pp. 331–348, https://doi.org/10.1177/0967010614535833>.
- Hebblethwaite, Shannon Young, Laurel Martin Rubio, Tristana (2020): Pandemic Precarity: Aging and Social Engagement. *Leisure Sciences*, June, pp. 1–7, https://doi.org/10.1080/01490400.2020.1773998>.
- Hekman, Susan (2014): Vulnerability and Ontology: Butler's Ethics. *Australian Feminist Studies*, Vol. 29, No. 82, pp. 452–464, https://doi.org/10.1080/08164649.2014.967742>.
- Holt, Ed (2020): COVID-19 Lockdown of Roma Settlements in Slovakia. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases*, Vol. 20, No. 6, p. 659, https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30381-9.
- Ingram, Alan (2005): The New Geopolitics of Disease: Between Global Health and Global Security. *Geopolitics*, Vol. 10, No. 3, pp. 522–545, https://doi.org/10.1080/14650040591003516>.
- Ignagni, Esther Chandler, Eliza Erickson, Loree (2020): Crips and COVID in Canada. *iHuman*, n.d., http://ihuman.group.shef.ac.uk/crips-and-covid-in-canada/>.
- Kamradi-Scott, Adam (2015): Managing Global Health Security: The World Health Organization and Disease Outbreak Control. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Kamradt-Scott, Adam McInnes, Colin (2012): The Securitisation of Pandemic Influenza: Framing, Security and Public Policy. *Global Public Health*, Vol. 7, No. Sup2, pp. S95–S110, https://doi.org/10.1080/17441692. 2012.725752>.
- Kenny, Nuala Sherwin, Susan Baylis, Françoise (2010): Re-visioning Public Health Ethics: A Relational Perspective. *Canadian Journal of Public Health*, Vol. 101, No. 1, pp. 9–11, https://doi.org/10.1007/BF03405525).
- Klimovský, Daniel Želinský, Tomáš Kvetoslava Matlovičová Mušinka, Alexander (2016): Roma Settlements and Poverty in Slovakia: Different Policy Approaches of the State, Local Governments, and NGOs. *Anthropological Notebooks*, Vol. 22, No. 1, pp. 23–42.
- Kobová, Ľubica (2013): Nová sociálna a politická intológia tela. Doslov. In: Butlerová, Judith: *Rámce války: za které životy netruchlíme?* Prague: Karolinum, pp. 157–164.
- Koldinská, Kristina Štefko, Martin (2018): The Czech Republic: No Promised Land for Carers and Persons Dependent on Long-Term Care. In: Becker, Ulrich – Reinhard, Hans-Joachim (eds.): Long-Term Care in Europe. Cham: Springer International Publishing, pp. 57–92, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-70081-6_3
- Kováts, Eszter (2020): European Solidarity? What European Solidarity? Friedrich Ebert Stiftung, https://www.fes.de/european-solidarity? What European Solidarity? Friedrich Ebert Stiftung, https://www.fes.de/european-solidarity? What European Solidarity?
- Kubalčíková, Kateřina Havlíková, Jana (2016): Čurrent Developments in Social Care Services for Older Adults in the Czech Republic: Trends Towards Deinstitutionalization and Marketization. *Journal of Social Service Research*, Vol. 42, No. 2, pp. 180–198, https://doi.org/10.1080/01488376.2015.1129014>.
- Laucht, Christoph Jackson, Susan T. (2020): Soldiering a Pandemic: The Threat of Militarized Rhetoric in Addressing Covid-19. *History & Policy*, 24. 4. 2020, <<u>http://www.historyandpolicy.org/index.php/opinion-articles/article/soldiering-a-pandemic-the-threat-of-militarized-rhetoric-in-addressing-covid-19></u>.
- Liddiard, Kirsty (2020): Surviving Ableism in Covid Times. *iHuman*, http://ihuman.group.shef.ac.uk/surviving-ablesim-in-covid-times/.
- Lorey, Isabell (2015): State of Insecurity: Government of the Precarious. London New York: Verso.
- McGilton, Katherine S. Escrig-Pinol, Astrid Gordon, Adam Chu, Charlene H. Zúñiga, Franziska Sanchez, Montserrat Gea – Boscart, Veronique – Meyer, Julienne – Corazzini, Kirsten N. – Jacinto, Alessandro Ferrari – et al. (2020): Uncovering the Devaluation of Nursing Home Staff during COVID-19: Are We Fuelling the Next Health Care Crisis? *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association*, Vol. 21, No. 7, pp. 962–965, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2020.06.010>.
- McInnes, Colin Roemer-Mahler, Anne (2017): From Security to Risk: Reframing Global Health Threats. *International Affairs*, Vol. 93, No. 6, pp. 1313–1337, https://doi.org/10.1093/ia/iix187>.
- Millar, Kathleen M. (2017): Toward a Critical Politics of Precarity. *Sociology Compass*, Vol. 11, No. 6, https://doi.org/10.1111/soc4.12483.
- Moran, Lisa Green, Lorraine (2020): Social Distancing as 'Scientization': UK and Irish Policy Responses to Covid-19, Emotions and Touch. *Irish Journal of Sociology*, 13. 7. 2020, pp. 1–5, https://doi.org/10.1177/0791603520941455>.
- Nesbitt-Larking, Paul Kinnvall, Catarina (2012): The Discursive Frames of Political Psychology. *Political Psychology*, Vol. 33, No. 1, ">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9221.2011.00862.x>">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9221.2011.00862.x>.
- Nunes, Joao (2014): Security, Emancipation and the Politics of Health: A New Theoretical Perspective. London: Routledge.

MEZINÁRODNÍ VZTAHY / CZECH JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, VOL. 55, NO. 4/2020 27

- Nunes, Joao (2020): Critical Security Studies and Global Health. In: McInnes, Colin Lee, Kelley Youde, Jeremy (eds.): *The Oxford Handbook of Global Health Politics*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 161–177, https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780190456818.013.11>.
- Olimat, Sameer Naser (2020): Words as Powerful Weapons: Dysphemism in Trump's Covid-19 Speeches. *3L: Language, Linguistics, Literature*, Vol. 26, No. 3, pp. 17–29, https://doi.org/10.17576/3L-2020-2603-02>.
- Opillard, Florian Palle, Angélique Michelis, Léa (2020): Discourse and Strategic Use of the Military in France and Europe in the COVID-19 Crisis. *Tijdschrift voor economische en sociale geografie*, Vol. 111, No. 3, pp. 239–259, <https://doi.org/10.1111/tesg.12451>.
- Petherbridge, Danielle (2016): What's Critical about Vulnerability? Rethinking Interdependence, Recognition, and Power. *Hypatia*, Vol. 31, No. 3, pp. 589–604, https://doi.org/10.1111/hypa.12250>.
- Pfrimer, Matheus Hoffmann Barbosa, Ricardo, Jr (2020): Brazil's War on COVID-19: Crisis, Not Conflict Doctors, Not Generals. *Dialogues in Human Geography*, 7. 5. 2020, pp. 1–4, https://doi.org/10.1177/204382 0620924880>.
- Rasnača, Zane (2020): *Essential but Unprotected: Highly Mobile Workers in the EU during the Covid-19 Pandemic*. European Trade Union Institute, https://www.etui.org/publications/essential-unprotected-highly-mobile-workers-eu-during-covid-19-pandemic.
- Ringold, Dena (2000): Roma and the Transition in Central and Eastern Europe: Trends and Challenges. The World Bank, https://doi.org/10.1596/0-8213-4801-9>.
- Rorke, Bernard Lee, Jonathan (2020): *Roma Rights in the Time of Covid*. European Roma Rights Centre, <<u>http://www.errc.org/uploads/upload_en/file/5265_file1_roma-rights-in-the-time-of-covid..pdf</u>>.
- Rushton, Simon (2011): Global Health Security: Security for Whom? Security from What? *Political Studies*, Vol. 59, No. 4, pp. 779–796, ">https://doi.org/10.11111/j.1467-9248.2011.00919.x>">https://doi.org/10.11111/j.1467-9248.2011.00919.30">https://doi.org/10.11111/j.1467-9248.200
- Sanford, Sarah Polzer, Jessica McDonough, Peggy (2016): Preparedness as a Technology of (In)Security: Pandemic Influenza Planning and the Global Biopolitics of Emerging Infectious Disease. *Social Theory & Health*, Vol. 14, No. 1, pp. 18–43, https://doi.org/10.1057/sth.2015.8>.
- Schneider, Jan Götte, Malte (2020): Germany. In: Palumbo, Letizia Corrado, Alessandra (eds.): *COVID-19, Agri-food Systems, and Migrant Labour*. Open Society European Policy Institute, pp. 6–8, https://cadmus.eui. eu//handle/1814/68030>.
- Senek, Michaela Robertson, Steve Ryan, Tony Sworn, Katie King, Rachel Wood, Emily Tod, Angela (n.d.): Nursing Care Left Undone in Community Settings: Results from a UK Cross-sectional Survey. *Journal of Nursing Management*, Vol. n/a, No. n/a, pp. 1–7, https://doi.org/10.1111/jonm.12995>.
- Sokačová, Linda (2013): Austerity Policies and Gender Impacts in the Czech Republic. Friedrich Ebert Stiftung.
- Steinmetz, George (ed.) (2005): The Politics of Method in the Human Sciences: Positivism and Its Epistemological Others. Politics, History, and Culture. Durham: Duke University Press.
- Tremain, Shelley (2020): COVID-19 and the Naturalization of Vulnerability. *Biopolitical Philosophy*, https://biopoliticalphilosophy.com/2020/04/01/covid-19-and-the-naturalization-of-vulnerability/.
- Wagner, Bettina Hassel, Anke (2016): Posting, Subcontracting and Low-Wage Employment in the German Meat Industry. *Transfer: European Review of Labour and Research*, Vol. 22, No. 2, pp. 163–178, https://doi.org/10.1177/1024258916636012>.
- Weir, Lorna Mykhalovskiy, Eric (2010): Global Public Health Vigilance: Creating a World on Alert. London: Routledge.
- Wenham, Clare (2019): The Oversecuritization of Global Health: Changing the Terms of Debate. *International Affairs*, Vol. 95, No. 5, pp. 1093–1110, https://doi.org/10.1093/ia/iiz170.
- Wilcox, Lauren B. (2015): Bodies of Violence: Theorizing Embodied Subjects in International Relations. Oxford – New York: Oxford University Press.
- Willig, Rasmus (2012): Recognition and Critique: An Interview with Judith Butler. *Distinktion: Journal of Social Theory*, Vol. 13, No. 1, pp. 139–144, https://doi.org/10.1080/1600910X.2012.648742>.
- Zacharenko, Elena (2020): The Coronavirus Crisis Exposes the Systemic Exploitation between the EU's West and East. *The Progressive Post*, 20. 4. 2020, https://progressivepost.eu/no-category/the-coronavirus-crisisexposes-the-systemic-exploitation-between-the-eus-west-and-east>.
- Zacharenko, Elena Kováts, Eszter (2020): How the New EU Gender Strategy Fails East-Central European Women. *Social Europe*, https://www.socialeurope.eu/how-the-new-eu-gender-strategy-fails-east-central-european-women>.

Documents

- Aliance pro individualizovavou podporu (AIP) (2020): Dopady pandemie covid-19 na osoby se zdravotním postižením nebo chronickým onemocněním a jejich pečující v ČR, https://nrzp.cz/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/AIP_Dopady_situace_Covid-19_na_zdravotn%C4%9B_posti%C5%BEen%C3%A9_z%C3%A1v%C4%98Bre%C4%8Dn%C3%A1_zpr%C3%A1va.pdf>.
- BBC (2020): GP Surgery Apology over 'Do Not Resuscitate' Form. *BBC News*, 1. 4. 2020, <https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-wales-52117814>.
- Bundesministerium für Arbeit und Soziales (2020a): Statement von Bundesminister Hubertus Heil zum heutigen Corona-Kabinett (18 May 2020). 18. 5. 2020, https://www.facebook.com/108268845888673/videos/1196958473997319/>.

- Bundesministerium für Arbeit und Soziales (2020b): Verbesserung der geltenden Rechtslage. 20. 5. 2020, https://www.bmas.de/SharedDocs/Videos/DE/Artikel/Arbeitsschutz/heil-arbeitsschutz-hygiene-fleischwirt schaft.html>.
- Bundesregierung (2020a): Jeder in Deutschland kann einen Beitrag leisten. 14. 3. 2020, https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/mediathek/kanzlerin-podcast/kanzlerin-zu-coronavirus-1730382.
- Bundesregierung (2020b): Dies ist eine historische Aufgabe und sie ist nur gemeinsam zu bewältigen. 18. 3. 2020, https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/themen/coronavirus/ansprache-der-kanzlerin-1732108>.
- Bundesregierung (2020c): Jeder, der die Regeln befolgt, kann jetzt ein Lebensretter sein. 28. 3. 2020, https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/mediathek/-jeder-der-die-regeln-befolgt-kann-jetzt-ein-lebensretter-sein-1736022>.
- Centrum komunitného organizovania (CKO) (2020): Rómovia majú strach ako prebiehalo testovanie na korona vírus v Jelšave. Centrum komunitného organizovania, https://www.cko.sk/romovia-maju-strach-ako-prebiehalo-testovanie-na-korona-virus-v-jelsave/>.
- Czech Government, The (2020a): Členové Rady vlády pro zdravotní rizika, <https://www.vlada.cz/cz/ppov/Rada_vlady_pro_zdravotni_rizika/clenove/>.
- Czech Government, The (2020b): Tisková konference po mimořádném jednání vlády, 28. února 2020. 28. 2.
 2020, < https://www.vlada.cz/cz/media-centrum/tiskove-konference/tiskova-konference-k-aktualni-situaci-v-souvislosti-s-vyskytem-koronaviru-v-evrope--28--unora-2020-179940/>.
- Czech Government, The (2020c): Tisková konference po mimořádném jednání vlády, 13. března 2020. 13. 3.
 2020, < https://www.vlada.cz/cz/media-centrum/tiskove-konference/tiskova-konference-po-mimoradnem-jednani-vlady--13--brezna-2020-180282/>.
- Czech Government, The (2020d): Tisková konference po mimořádném jednání vlády, 17. března 2020. 17. 3. 2020, ">https://www.vlada.cz/cz/media-centrum/tiskove-konference/tiskova-konference-po-mimoradnem-jednani-vlady--17--brezna-2020-180412/>">https://www.vlada.cz/cz/media-centrum/tiskove-konference/tiskova-konference-po-mimoradnem-jednani-vlady--17--brezna-2020-180412/>">https://www.vlada.cz/cz/media-centrum/tiskove-konference/tiskova-konference-po-mimoradnem-jednani-vlady--17--brezna-2020-180412/>">https://www.vlada.cz/cz/media-centrum/tiskove-konference/tiskova-konference-po-mimoradnem-jednani-vlady--17--brezna-2020-180412/>">https://www.vlada.cz/cz/media-centrum/tiskove-konference/tiskova-konference-po-mimoradnem-jednani-vlady--17--brezna-2020-180412/
- European Commission (EC) (2020): Overview of the Impact of Coronavirus Measures on the Marginalised Roma Communities in the EU, https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/overview_of_covid19_and_roma_impact measures priorities for funding 23_04_2020.docx.pdf>.
- European Federation of Food Agriculture and Tourism Trade Unions (EFFAT) (2020): Covid-19 Outbreaks in Slaughterhouses and Meat Processing Plants. State of Affairs and Proposals for Policy Action at EU Level, https://effat.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/EFFAT-Report-Covid-19-outbreaks-in-slaughterhouses-and-meat-packing-plants-State-of-affairs-and-proposals-for-policy-action-at-EU-level-30.06.2020.pdf>.
- European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights (FRA) (2020): Coronavirus Pandemic in the EU Fundamental Rights Implications (No. 1/2020). Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.
- Folentová, Veronika Osvaldová, Lucia (2020): Niektoré osady pre koronavírus uzatvoria. Matovič neplánuje uvoľňovať opatrenia, máme 101 nových prípadov, 31 v piatich osadách. *Denník N*, 8. 4. 2020, https://dennikn.sk/1845973/matovic-neblaznime-neuvolnujme-opatrenia-mame-101-novych-pripadov-31-v-piatich-osadach/>.
- German Sirotnikova, Miroslava (2020): COVID-19 Lockdown of Roma Villages Creates Unease in Slovakia. Balkan Insight, 9. 6. 2020, https://balkaninsight.com/2020/06/09/covid-19-lockdown-of-roma-villages-creates-unease-in-slovakia/.
- Hellebrandt, Tomáš Bednárik, Michaela Salomonsová, Laura Markovič, Filip (2020): Revízia výdavkov na skupiny ohrozené chudobou alebo sociálnym vylúčením. Bratislava: Ministerstvo financií SR, <https://www. minedu.sk/data/att/15944.pdf>.
- Ministerstvo obrany ČR (2020): COVID-19: Armáda pomáhá. *Ministerstvo obrany České republiky*, n.d., http://www.mocr.army.cz/scripts/detail.php?pgid=401>.
- Ministry of Defence (2020): COVID Support Force: The MOD's Contribution to the Coronavirus Response. GOV.UK, <https://www.gov.uk/guidance/covid-support-force-the-mods-contribution-to-the-coronavirus-response>.
- Office for National Statistics (2019): Employee Earnings in the UK: 2019, https://www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork/earningsandworkinghours/bulletins/annualsurveyofhoursandearnings/2019>.
- Office for National Statistics (2020): Deaths Involving COVID-19 in the Care Sector, England and Wales: Deaths Occurring up to 12 June 2020 and Registered up to 20 June 2020 (provisional), https://www.ons.gov. uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/articles/deathsinvolvingcovid19inthecare sectorenglandandwales/deathsoccurringupto12june2020andregisteredupto20june2020provisional>.
- Schulz, Florence (2020): Germany Military to Make Doctors, Thousands of Reserves Available in COVID-19 Response. *EURACTIV*, 19. 3. 2020, https://www.euractiv.com/section/coronavirus/news/germany-military-to-make-doctors-1000-reserves-available-in-covid-19-response/.
- TA3 (2020a): TB P. Pellegriniho o nových prípadoch koronavírusu na Slovensku. 14. 3. 2020, https://www.ta3.com/clanok/1178516/tb-p-pellegriniho-o-novych-pripadoch-koronavirusu-na-slovensku.html.
- TA3 (2020b): TB premiéra I. Matoviča a ministra R. Mikulca o nakazených a respirátoroch. 25. 3. 2020, https://www.ta3.com/clanok/1179345/tb-premiera-i-matovica-a-ministra-r-mikulca-o-nakazenych-a-respiratoroch.html>.
- TA3 (2020c): TB premiéra a krízového štábu o postupnom otváraní ekonomiky. 20. 4. 2020, https://www.ta3.com/clanok/1181372/tb-premiera-a-krizoveho-stabu-o-postupnom-otvarani-ekonomiky.html.

MEZINÁRODNÍ VZTAHY / CZECH JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, VOL. 55, NO. 4/2020 29

- UK Government, The (2020a): UK Government Coronavirus Briefing: Monday 16 March. 16. 3. 2020, https://www.facebook.com/watch/live/?v=3169475523064130&ref=watch_permalink>.
- UK Government, The (2020b): UK Government Coronavirus Briefing: Monday 11 May. 11. 5. 2020, https://www.facebook.com/watch/live/?v=3169475523064130&ref=watch_permalink.
- United Nations (UN) (2020): Policy Brief: A Disability-Inclusive Response to COVID-19, https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/sg_policy_brief_on_persons_with_disabilities_final.pdf>.
- Úrad verejného zdravotníctva (ÚVZ SR) (2020): COVID-19: O opatreniach platných počas veľkonočných sviatkov rozhodne konzílium odborníkov, <a href="https://www.uvzsr.sk/index.php?option=com_content&view="https://www.uvzsr.sk/index.php?option=com_content
- Verejný ochranca práv SR (VOP) (2020): Ako štát ochráni život a zdravie ľudí uzavretých v osadách? (vyhlásenie), <https://www.vop.gov.sk/ako-t-t-ochr-ni-ivot-a-zdravie-ud-uzavret-ch-v-osad-ch-vyhl-senie>.
- Vlasáková, Klára (2020): Nezapomínejme na pečovatelky, říká antropoložka Petra Ezzeddine. Novinky.cz, 21. 4. 2020, https://www.novinky.cz/kultura/salon/clanek/nezapominejme-na-pecovatelky-rika-antropolozka-petra-ezzeddine-40320803>.
- WHO (2020a): COVID-19 High Risk Groups. World Health Organisation, https://www.who.int/westernpaci-fic/emergencies/covid-19/information/high-risk-groups.
- WHO (2020b): Statement Invest in the Overlooked and Unsung: Build Sustainable People-Centred Long-Term Care in the Wake of COVID-19. World Health Organisation, Regional Office for Europe, https://www.euro. who.int/en/media-centre/sections/statements/2020/statement-invest-in-the-overlooked-and-unsung-build-su stainable-people-centred-long-term-care-in-the-wake-of-covid-19>.

NOTE

We would like to acknowledge the two anonymous reviewers and the editors of this special issue for their many helpful suggestions and comments. All errors remain our own. The work on this article was supported by the APVV grant 17-0596 within the project 'Politics of Emotions as a Form of Political Inclusion and Exclusion'.

AUTHOR BIOGRAPHIES

Zuzana Mad'arová is a researcher at the Institute of European Studies and International Relations, the Faculty of Social and Economic Sciences, Comenius University in Bratislava. Her research focuses on the gender aspects of political subjectivity, feminist approaches in political sciences, gender perspectives in political communication, and the neo-conservative turn in political discourse.

Pavol Hardoš is an assistant professor at the Institute of European Studies and International Relations, the Faculty of Social and Economic Sciences, Comenius University in Bratislava. He obtained his PhD in political theory at Central European University in Budapest. With teaching commitments and interests in political philosophy, democratic theory, and theories of social science, he focuses in his research on the intersections of the epistemic aspects of politics, ideological discourse, and populism.

Alexandra Ostertágová is a fellow researcher in the non-governmental feminist organisation ASPEKT. She focuses on issues related to social justice, gender, class, racial equality, citizenship and social and education policy.

31 ► 47

The Covid Biopolitics in Russia: Putin's Sovereignty versus Regional Governmentality

ANDREY MAKARYCHEV University of Tartu, Estonia E-mail: andrey.makarychev@ut.ee

MARIA GOES Arctic University of Norway, Tromsø, Norway E-mail: mari512@gmail.com

ANNA KUZNETSOVA University of Tartu, Estonia E-mail: anna.kuznts@gmail.com ORCID http://orcid.org/0000-0002-8420-2333

Abstract: In this article, we discuss the outbreak of the Covid-19 pandemic as a biopolitical challenge that – along the lines of the contemporary academic debate on biopower – may be approached through the concepts of sovereignty and governmentality. Within this general framework, the authors look at the challenges Russia faces due to the corona crisis from the viewpoint of domestic transformations within the ruling regime, mainly focusing on centre-periphery relations as a core element of the power structure in Russia that demands a stronger emphasis on governmentality. We outline several forms of regions' distancing from the federal centre: digital empowerment, the resistance of the North, and the demand for "people's governors". Our main conclusion is that the relative administrative autonomy obtained by the regions reflects the ongoing process of decentralization of the Russian political system, which will affect the structural characteristics of Russian federalism in the future.

Keywords: COVID-19, centre-region relations, governmentality, sovereignty, Russia.

DOI: <https://doi.org/10.32422/mv-cjir.1729>.

This article proposes an interpretation of the Covid-19 crisis as a biopolitical challenge that - along the lines of the contemporary academic debate on biopower - may be discussed through the double prism of sovereignty and governmentality. Within this general framework, we look at the challenges Russia has to face due to the pandemic from the viewpoint of domestic transformations within the regime of governance, and more specifically from the vantage point of centre-periphery relations, which have always been one of the core elements of the power regime in Russia.

The international scholarly debate over the global pandemic is to a large extent grounded in the earlier discussions on the state of exception and the sovereign decision dating back to Carl Schmitt's theorizing. This apparently securitized and militarized approach implies

THE COVID BIOPOLITICS IN RUSSIA

a shift towards a re-centralized model of policymaking during extraordinary situations, with more bans and restrictions, and a greater concentration of power in the hands of top decision-makers. However, in some countries (Russia included) this trend was - even if temporarily – counterbalanced by an opposite tendency of redistributing power between the central government and non-central authorities. In an unprecedented reversal of the decade-long policy of the "vertical of power" and de-federalization, in April 2020, as a part of the anti-crisis package, President Putin has relegated a bunch of practical powers to sub-national authorities for more effectively tackling the crisis, including the regulation of regional labour markets, provision of social benefits, and administration of some elements of social and health care policies. This sharing of policy competencies between the federal centre and regions was widely discussed from the viewpoint of the ensuing consequences for the entire political system. Particularly noteworthy was the fact that Putin has transferred additional powers to regions against the background of a series of recurrent conflicts that spurred mass-scale protests against the Russian Orthodox Church in Ekaterinburg, environmental actions in Shiyes (Arkhangelsk oblast), the contestation of the results of the recent mayoral election in Buryatia, and the border disputes in the Northern Caucasus (Blok 2020).

To discover discrepancies in the new Russian policies towards regions, we offer new insights into the process of interaction between them and the centre, and discuss the dynamic of the hybrid nature of power in Russia. Based on a number of regional cases, we seek to unpack the perspectives of the decentralizing momentum in Russian politics from the viewpoint of the concept of governmentality, and uncover its importance for the regime's transformation, taking into account another important factor of change – the constitutional reform initiated by Vladimir Putin in January 2020 and legitimized by the plebiscite held on July 1, 2020. More specifically, we wish to find out how Covid-19 contributed to the regions' search for more governmental autonomy from the federal centre, how the Kremlin's policies spurred this process, and how it might develop in the future.

Our empirical material is based on several regional cases that have been identified by the bulk of Russian analysts in multiple comments and reports as the most illustrative of the basic trends that are primordial for the evolution of the Russian political regime. This group of regions includes those where the voting results at the July 1, 2020 plebiscite on constitutional amendments have been the most critical of the Kremlin (mostly in Russia's North), and those that became known for digital innovations in the sphere of policy management (mainly Tatarstan and Nizhny Novgorod). We used both primary sources (such as published interviews with representatives of authorities, statistical material and official information of federal and regional governments) and secondary sources (such as media analyses), in each specific case focusing on the scope of power resources beyond the Kremlin's direct reach as well as considering existing regulations that the Kremlin can impose upon subnational authorities. In conclusion, we discuss possible projections of these trends into the future developments in federal relations and relate them to the wider debate on illiberal politics.

First, in the beginning, we outline the frame of the debate on federalism and regional governance and explain how modes of sovereign power and governmentality work in Russia. Second, we point to the inter-relations between the federal centre and particular regions and demonstrate how the eruption of Covid-19 has added new complexities to the already precarious balance of power between Moscow and the regions. By focusing on a variety of local practices of governmentality, we examine four points of the sovereignty-governmentality nexus in greater detail: manoeuvering between the policy frames set by sovereign power and operators of governmentality, attempts of regional elites and the public to distance themselves from the Kremlin, informal and semi-formal arrangements between the centre and regions, and ways of overcoming the legacy of Russia's domestic colonization of territories. Finally, we discuss how the transfer of responsibilities from

the federal centre to regions as a part of the crisis management contributes to the decentralization of the Russian political system.

ILLIBERAL FEDERALISM AND REGIONAL GOVERNANCE: FRAMING THE DEBATE

From an institutional perspective, Russia is often dubbed a hybrid regime combining both democratic and authoritarian elements when it comes to elections, the mass media, and the organization of the state apparatus (Petrov et al. 2014). In our analysis of the Covid-19 impact on the Russian political scene, our ideas stem from a different understanding of the hybrid nature of power in Russia. On the one hand, the Putin-created system heavily invests in constructing a highly mythologized and close to sacrosanct sphere of Russia's sovereign grandeur that combines discourses of civilizational authenticity and self-sufficiency with an explicitly retrospective memory politics glorifying old military victories. On the other hand, Putin's regime has borrowed a lot from technocratic and largely depoliticized models of governance, which are to a large extent grounded in neoliberally managerial approaches to political and societal change.

We build our analysis upon the general idea of the "mutual interplay and interpenetration of sovereign power and governmentality as two different power arrangements" (Braeckman 2019: 667). With all due cognizance of the Foucauldian roots of these concepts, we deem that they can be used as helpful epistemic frames and tools for analyzing countries beyond the Western liberal core, since "techniques of advanced liberal government that were invented to reduce an excessive and inefficient governmentality are redeployed [...] to strengthen the state (as, for example, in post-Soviet Russia, where neoliberal reforms of social welfare have actually intensified during the period of Putin's rule)" (Collier 2009: 99).

There are at least four points that make the sovereignty-governmentality nexus applicable to Russian studies. First, both concepts exemplify two complementary forms of power, making political actors "*switch between governmental and sovereign rationalities and politics*" (Vasilache 2019: 699). In other words, domestic political actors (parties, regional elites, business associations, civil society groups) might be seen as manoeuvering between the policy frames set by sovereign power and operators of governmentality, searching for their niches and policy roles at the intersection between the two.

Second, *the* concept of governmentality rejects "*the idea that power derives from the state as a coherent and centralized actor, that it follows a vertical formal logic of order and obedience*" (Vasilache 2019: 685). In the specific case of Russia this argument makes subnational governmentality part of regions' attempts to refederalize Russia through the weakening of the 'power vertical' and acquiring new policy making resources. What we discuss in this article is different attempts of regional elites and regional publics to distance and even detach themselves from the power vertical constructed by the Kremlin, and diminish their dependence upon Moscow, yet without excessive politicization of these attempts.

Third, governmentality cannot be contained and shaped by purely legal instruments and means of regulation; it constitutes "*an excess to these regulations*" (Braeckman 2019: 2). This point opens up the concept of governmentality to the plethora of informal and semi-formal arrangements between the centre and regions, which is of particular importance for illiberal regimes like Russia, with their traditions of nepotism, grey economy and personal connections largely defining career opportunities.

Fourth, a certain part of the Foucault-sympathetic literature looks at governmentality from a post-colonial perspective (Teo – Wynne-Hughes 2020). This aspect appears to be particularly salient for Russia due to a variety of voices discussing decentralization and refederalization from the viewpoint of overcoming the legacy of Russia's domestic colonization of many territories, particularly in the Far North and the Far East (Inozemtsev 2020).

THE COVID BIOPOLITICS IN RUSSIA

International scholars who have already made efforts to apply the governmentality framework in Russia studies claimed that this approach is an opposite to seeing "power as possessed by a body (e.g., Putin) or amassed at a centre (e.g. the Kremlin)" (Kangas 2015: 483). In this vein, "entrepreneurial governmentality" was coined as a concept explaining the adjustment of the first post-Soviet generation to market capitalism, and demonstrating the hybridity of mechanisms of governance (Yurchak 2002). "Geo-governmentality" was introduced to look at Russia's energy sector beyond its material or physical background and discuss a palette of practices (spatial, societal and media-related) that unfold on the basis of extractive industries (Tynkkynen 2016). And environmental governmentality might offer a helpful lens for looking at the sphere of ecology from the viewpoint of managing 'green' technologies of sustainable development at regional level (Tynkkynen 2010). What is of utmost importance for our study is that the Foucauldian theorizing about governmentality does not necessarily require a pure liberal political milieu: in his vision, governmentality appears to be compatible with police power and pastoral power (Elden 2007: 568), both having an undeniably strong totalitarian potential. In the Russian context all these forms of governmentality imply a certain distance or autonomy from the sway of sovereign power (though this distance is differently calibrated in each case, depending on many factors); rationality of governance, and knowledge of local conditions.

Covid-19 is a particularly illuminating case for governmentality studies since it brings together human and material factors in the sense that epidemics "are not passive objects. They are, as Bruno Latour reminds us, actants, dynamic forces in social life, constantly surprising those who would harness and control them" (Li 2007: 4). One of these surprises comes from the dispersal and fragmentation of political competences during the crisis, which exposed the inherently unstable structure of power relations even in autocratic states. The Covid-19 emergency has become one of the situations in which the generalized outlook at power politics was superseded by the growing attention to – and importance of – specific local practices and experiences of risk reduction and crisis management. It is from the governmentality perspective that one may spot new policy niches emerging due to the pandemic, as related to political campaigning and mobilization, organization of voting procedures, or control over people's mobility under the state of emergency. Most of these policies require new knowledge and expertise, which is an inalienable part of the governmentality paradigm. Thus, "instead of seeing any single body - such as the state - as responsible for managing the conduct of citizens, this perspective recognizes that a whole variety of authorities govern in different sites, in relation to different objectives" (Rose et al. 2006: 85). Ultimately, the Foucauldian approach is helpful for arguing that "any macro-level order is a shifting, provisional constellation; an overcoding of the multiple lines, confrontations and encounters which the microphysics emphasize" (Walter 2012: 14). It may also offer new insights into the productive capabilities of power: what statuses, types of communication and hierarchies do non-central authorities produce, and how important are they for the prospects of centre-periphery relations in Russia?

Against this polemical background we look at regional experiences of the Covid-19 emergency from the vantage point of a variety of local practices of governmentality. Below we will discuss the above mentioned four points of the sovereignty-governmentality nexus in greater detail. It is important to bear in mind that these points are overlapping with each other and do not exist in pure form but rather in a system of complex and interactive relations.

BALANCING BETWEEN SOVEREIGN POWER AND GOVERNMENTALITY

The presumption of the "widening gaps between sovereignty itself and the associated bureaucratic apparatuses" (Naishtat 2012: 54) is not new in the extant literature. In

ANDREY MAKARYCHEV, MARIA GOES, ANNA KUZNETSOVA

Russia, as in many post-Soviet countries, there is a profound cleavage between the two, since sovereignty is overwhelmingly understood as a possession of the power to subjugate and repress, while governmentality boils down to the technical administration of the everyday routine. This gap by and large corresponds to the well-articulated conceptual distinction between political and managerial dimensions of power, which keeps the two at a distance from each other as one of the strategies used by different illiberal regimes. The idea behind this separation is to keep off the bearers of sovereignty from the direct responsibility for possible managerial risks and failures, and thus to create a politically sterile space of utmost convenience and safety for sovereignty holders, many of whom are more interested in shaping global politics (Salzborn 2015) than properly governing their societies. Russia seems to illustrate that *"the performance of sovereign power is therefore visible in the discursive formulation [...] of what constitutes an 'imminent threat' to the population as well as in the specification of preventive or defensive measures needed to secure it" (Fournier 2012: 25).*

In Russia, with its centuries-long traditions of sacralization and mythologization of sovereign power, the differentiation between its holders and policy operatives was always essential. It is this distinction that explains the Kremlin's inherently ambiguous relations with the 'United Russia' party, the government, the parliament and regional governors: all of them, being – in a wider sense – crucial elements of the so-called 'party of power', still in one way or another are distanced from the presidency as an incarnation of political sovereignty. This distance, of course, varies depending on the situation, but it was always a constitutive element of the technology of power. This explains multiple cases of legal prosecution of mayors and governors all across Russia, or the over-saturation of the State Duma with politically marginal figures bereft of political experience – all of them serve as an army of technical nominees (even if formally elected) and – in case of necessity – potential scapegoats for policy failures.

The constitutional reform initiated by the Russian president on January 15, 2020, which started as a sporadic series of amendments disconnected from each other yet ended up with giving a green light to two additional presidential terms for Putin, serves as a perfect illustration of the logic of sovereign power. Its core element is a purely instrumental attitude to all other bodies, whose utility is measured by their ability to sustain the supreme authority. The Duma, the Constitutional Court and regional legislatures have obviously given their formal support to the entire package of amendments that Putin himself has signed into law in March 2020. With the legal part of the process being over in a matter of about two months, the only element that remained pending was the so-called "people's voting", an extra-legal procedure that, nevertheless, became a key source for legitimizing Putin's long-term plans. This ambiguity at the outset puzzled many commentators: why did the Kremlin announce the legally redundant plebiscite that has ultimately turned into a headache for the regime with the outbreak of the pandemic?

One of the possible answers to this question might be found in the very nature of Putin's vision of sovereignty as reaching far beyond purely technical and even legal procedures. Putin's sovereign power is a quasi-religious and deeply populist construct that regularly requires symbolic investments imitating the supreme ruler's connection with the people. The Victory Day parade (rescheduled from the usual May 9 to June 24, 2020) and the people's approval of the constitutional change were expected to be the two most essential cornerstones of Putin's power mythology, complemented by the state's ability to withstand the Covid-19 virus. It is this highly symbolic – and primarily political – dimension of sovereignty that became the most vulnerable, particularly due to the sociologically identified fall of Putin's popularity among Russian voters and the concomitant decrease in the ability of the regime to legitimate its policies (Zimnii 2020) against the background of a widely spread sense of annoyance and frustration in the society, and the growing perception of a weakening of the presidential power (Petrov 2020). This explains

THE COVID BIOPOLITICS IN RUSSIA

the unprecedented - even by Russian standards - degree of falsification during the plebiscite, which the Kremlin – for the first time in Russia – extended to one week, which further decreased the technical possibilities for independent monitoring of and control over the procedure.

Remarkably, in the course of the Covid-19 emergency, Putin has voluntarily divested himself of the central position in the biopolitical domain of combatting the pandemic. With his direct blessing, major crisis-management powers were transferred to the government of the prime minister Mikhail Mishustin, to the Moscow mayor Sergey Sobyanin as the head of the crisis management board, and to regional governors. It is the reluctance of the federal centre to take full responsibility for the anti-crisis management that explains the relegation of power from the Kremlin to the governors (Bovt 2020), which also included the option of cancellation of the regional parades dedicated to Victory Day. Russian media reported that many regional leaders have seen Sobyanin as being more effective in tackling Covid-19 than the federal government (Pertsev et al. 2020).

The Covid-19 crisis has made clear that Putin's sovereignty drastically differs from the model envisioned by Carl Schmitt, for whom sovereign rule "consists in deciding on the state of exception" (Bradley – Cerella 2016: 210) and manifests itself through a personal decision to suspend normal laws (Hoelzl 2016: 237). Arguably, in Schmittian political theology, the sovereign ruler "equals a strictly personalistic God, both wilful and powerful, whose persona enjoys absolute freedom from any deterministic limitations" (Bielik – Robson 2016: 297).

The 2020 pandemic was not the first case in which "the electoral-authoritarian system shelter[ed] Putin from controversies" (Wilson – Lee 2020: 46). For instance, "despite the economic crisis in 2008–2009, there was no noticeable drop in support for the regime" (Feldmann – Mazepus 2018: 66), which could be explained by Putin's tactics of remaining in the shadows while the most controversial decisions were being taken. Sam Green's analysis of the unpopular pension reform concluded that: "at no point does Putin come out with a full-throated endorsement of any of the [least popular] policies. As analysts, we cannot know why Putin stays on the sidelines in these fights; perhaps, he is not sure he will win them and wants to remain untarnished, or perhaps he simply doesn't care. But we can put ourselves in the shoes of ordinary Russian citizens and ask what this silence looks like from their point of view. What structural factor of Russian power might a Russian citizen discern from the fact that the one part of the state that matters – the president – seems not to believe in the state's ability to produce public goods?" (Greene 2018: 344).

Covid-19 has sharpened this question and reinforced the incongruence between the two spheres of power relations, sovereign symbolism and technocratic governmentality, both constitutive for Putin's regime, which created what might be termed "fragilized sovereignty" (Naishtat 2012: 47), with meaningful repercussions for the centre-regions relations that for years were a matter of scrupulous scholarly analysis (Lynn – Novikov 1997). Under Putin's reign the highly centralized and top-down system of governance did not leave many chances for effective regional management (Gel'man 2020). The Kremlin-constructed "vertical of power" was for years mainly busy with securing the predominance of the ruling party in local bodies through marginalizing and neutralizing the opposition, and masterminding regions' solidarity with the Kremlin in core issues of the 'high' (geo)political agenda. The reluctance of the Kremlin to take under its direct control the tackling of the Covid-19 biopolitics has gradually expanded the space for regions' manoeuvering. Protests in Ingushetia against the lockdown measures, along with a bickering between the prime minister and the head of Chechnya over anti-pandemic policies (Souleimanov – Aliyev 2020), gave rise to some expectations of the growing importance of regions due to the Covid-19 outbreak as a sign of future changes in the whole fabric of Russian federalism, while sociological data attested to the unusually high level of dissatisfaction and disappointment with the federal centre and its regional envoys in the bulk of the regions (Gruppa Belanovskogo 2020).

Thus, the eruption of Covid-19 has added new complexities to the already precarious balance of power between Moscow and the regions. When it comes to the federal centre, the major issue at stake was that "while zeroing term limits signaled a further personalization of power, a decentralized response to the pandemic could be interpreted as a sign of weakness and degradation of presidential power" (Burkhardt 2020). A widely discussed indication of the administrative indecisiveness and ambiguity was Putin's reluctance to declare a state of emergency, and his preference for a much vaguer language of "extended holidays" and "measures of self-isolation". However, the situation on the ground was defacto exceptional, with borders being closed, businesses badly damaged, regular social communication interrupted, and people all across Russia facing detention for violation of the "social distancing" rules. Restricted mobility was another element of the new exceptionality, of which the Kremlin took full advantage by suppressing any form of public protests against the constitutional reform, as well as regarding other political matters. This temporary depoliticization, vindicated by the predominance of the biopolitical agenda of protecting people's lives at the expense of their freedoms, was extended to measures of dissipating the mass-scale protests in the city of Khabarovsk in the Far East, which erupted in July 2020: without engaging with protestors in a substantive dialogue, the authorities put a strong accent on the inappropriateness of public gatherings of any sort while the epidemiological situation remains shaky.

INFORMAL AND SEMI-FORMAL ARRANGEMENTS BETWEEN THE CENTRE AND REGIONS: DOES IT HELP TO COMBAT THE VIRUS?

One of the key instruments of the federal government has always been and remained the power to appoint and sack the regional cadre. During the pandemic in 11 regions, local health ministers were ousted, which attested to the deficit of qualified crisis managers (RBC 2020). A similar problem exists at the level of regional chief executives, which explains the Kremlin's frequent preference for filling gubernatorial positions with outsiders, who are dubbed "Varangians" (aliens, or strangers) in the regions. This was the case with the Republic of Komi, where at the outset of the Covid-19 crisis Putin replaced the incumbent governor with a former deputy federal Health Minister named Vladimir Uiba, who in September 2020 won the gubernatorial election largely due to his medical background that allowed him to play the role of a saviour of the region (Polyakov 2020).

The case of the Murmansk region is also emblematic in this respect. Since March 2019 it is run by Andrey Chibis, another "Varangian" with good working connections in Moscow. Since the Murmansk region became one of the first regions in Russia where COVID-19 was detected, its governor had to resort to a direct plea for help from the President. After that a new mobile field hospital was constructed in a record time of less than three months. These crisis management skills were an important factor that explains the majority of votes cast on July 1, 2020 for the constitutional amendments (62,54 percent), though the scale of the opposition (36,33 percent) was also quite impressive (Bi-port 2020).

These cases show that it is the sphere of governmentality that became primordial for practically tackling Covid-19 at subnational level, which confirms the argument of a conflation between governmentality and biopower (Jose 2010: 693) as two sides of one coin. In a practical sense, the pandemic created a new role niche for governors – not as technical projections of the federal authorities, but rather as care-takers with substantial powers. However, some Russian experts deemed that "decentralization or devolution in the realm of fighting Covid-19 in Russia is anything but federalization or regional empowerment. This is mostly the part of 'the blame game' where costs of painful measures are shifted to the regions and 'good news' are [sic] delivered by the president" (Zavadskaya – Gorbacheva 2020). Arguably, "already centralized federations are likely to
THE COVID BIOPOLITICS IN RUSSIA

become even more centralized after a significant crisis at the national level" (Busygina – Filippov 2020); this option might become feasible due to a lack of experience of tackling the pandemic and a shortage of funds for redeveloping medical infrastructure in regional governments. Regional healthcare workers were evidently not ready to fight the coronavirus as they did not have adequate personal protective equipment, sufficient medical expertise and technologies, or pertinent information. Moreover, having received new powers, regional authorities, in the opinion of some Russian commentators, used them for introducing measures far from liberal – such as blocking transportation between regions and boosting the rhetoric of local patriotism (Mukhametshina 2020), which was to a large extent grounded in complaints about Moscow (Novye Izvestia 2020).

DIGITAL EMPOWERMENT AS A FORM OF DISTANCING FROM THE "VERTICAL OF POWER"

The pandemic has boosted the governmental facets of the regime, which took full advantage of what is known in the academic literature as "algorithmic governance", a type of authority based on "(a)normative or (a)political rationality resting on the automated harvesting, aggregation and analysis of massive quantities of data" (Cooper 2020: 30). Apart from having strong disciplinary components, algorithmic governance allows building policy arguments on the basis of data calculation, for which the fight against Covid-19 created new opportunities. A number of local practices of governmentality that were meant to soften Moscow's sway over regions and transform the 'power vertical' into a more horizontal type of relations between the national capital and non-central territories became more important and visible. The development of regions' IT resources as a basis for self-support and local empowerment made some regions frontrunners in the sphere of electronic surveillance and e-voting.

The case of Tatarstan is emblematic of the progress regions can achieve in advancing towards what might be dubbed "algocracy", or "algorithmic governance" (Martynov 2020), which has been widely discussed with the outbreak of the Covid-19 emergency and its biopolitical repercussions (Medvedev 2020). For Tatarstan, with its ethno-religious specificity and long record of trade-offs of financial and administrative resources with the federal centre, its introducing of its own system of e-passes during the pandemic was one of the means for its further regional self-assertion and technological leadership among regions sharing similar challenges. Indicatively, in May 2020, in the middle of the lockdown, the 'Rating' Centre has ranked the head of Tatarstan Rustem Minnikhanov as the top regional chief executive in Russia (Natsionalniy Reyting 2020).

The pandemic has created a new demand for digital technologies for controlling people's mobility within large urban centres, thus making regional authorities choose between adopting the technical solutions offered by the federal government, and relying on local – evidently limited – resources. However, by mid-May, only five regions had opted for the federal application. The large majority of regions [...] had actively resisted such a federal policy for a range of reasons instead (the pandemic is under control, it is too expensive, or technically too complicated or insecure to implement). The regional policy experimentation points ... to a lack of coordination, apparently driven by a lack of political will, to implement a coherent monitoring of lockdown measures" (Burkhardt 2020).

Tatarstan seems to nicely exemplify this preference of most of the regions for self-help and self-securing as parts of governmentality measures over technological dependence on Moscow. The experience of Tatarstan during the pandemic is illustrative of the manoeuvering abilities of regions, namely their abilities to plug into the general guidelines of federal policies yet in the meantime maintain their – always relative – autonomy from the centre. Kazan was one of the first cities in Russia to introduce a system of electronic permissions for mobility, as it did so on April 1, 2020, and was the first to cancel e-passes, doing so on May 12, 2020, after which all personal data gathered during this period was destroyed in the presence of high-level public servants and non-governmental observers. In multiple comments this experience was largely assessed as positively setting high standards of good practices of emergency governmentality.

From a technical perspective, the specificity of Tatarstan boiled down to the locally designed SMS-based form of e-registration connected to ABCloud developed by the AkBars Bank in 2019, which differs from the system of QR-codes used in Moscow and advertised by its mayor and the head of the national crisis management board Sergey Sobyanin. The preference for this option – allegedly a "more conservative" one – was articulated in implicitly biopolitical categories of governmentality as being for the benefit of those local residents who don't have smartphones (Sobytiya 2020). The Tatarstani media were replete with interviews with local public servants and providers of digital services who argued that "*in the region the system is well established, while all federal solutions need some adjustment and fine-tuning*" (Sokolova 2020). By the same token, Tatarstan's authorities claimed that many other Russian regions were interested in learning from them and replicating this experience of digitalization in public service.

However, the Yandex self-isolation index has placed Kazan at the very bottom of the group of cities with a population over 1 million, which basically meant that in this case, e-passes, designed as an instrument to restrain people's mobility, did not help much in this regard (Pljushhev 2020). Besides, the very idea of e-passes was heavily criticized by lawyers (Nilov 2020) and local activists as potentially being able to encroach upon people's rights (InKazan 2020) and thus charting a perspective of enhanced control and regulations over citizens' mobility justified by security reasons or public safety in times of pandemics.

As for e-voting, given the mobility restrictions during the Covid-19 "state of exception", the Russian Central Electoral Committee has introduced a possibility of online voting, which was experimentally applied only in two regions – the cities of Moscow and the Nizhny Novgorod oblast. In the latter case this was optimistically perceived as a sign of acknowledgement of this region's progress in digital technologies of e-governance (Nizhegorodskie Novosti 2020). E-voting was widely referred to not only as a convenient technical solution for people with limited mobility (Argumenty i Fakty 2020), but also as a step forward towards the future, an investment into a new experience that will be increasingly in demand all across the country in the years to come, particularly in large cities (Orlov 2020).

Initially, the head of the Communist Party Gennady Ziuganov, on behalf of the so-called "systemic opposition" (parties represented in the parliament and largely loyal to the Kremlin), called upon President Putin to reject the idea of e-voting as, in his view, it was more susceptible to fraud and less secure (Krasnaya liniya 2020). Some experts have wrongly predicted that e-voting might lead to a higher percentage of pro-Kremlin votes (Politanalitika 2020), but Nizhny Novgorod has shown an opposite pattern: in the regular poll stations the correlation of forces was 79.31 percent (yes-vote) to 20.16 percent (no-vote), while among e-voters, only 59.69 percent supported the constitutional amendments, while 40.31 percent rejected them (Yushkov 2020), which was widely commented on as one of the strongest anti-Kremlin votes in the entire country. The Russian political commentator Gleb Pavlovsky claimed that these numbers demonstrate the real balance of forces within the Russian society, and make Putin face a new reality, namely that about half of the active electorate are ready to contest his policies and challenge his personalistic rule (RTVI 2020). Indeed, in Russia, online voting was predominantly a space for mid-career urban professionals unhappy with Putin's regime of sovereign power and protesting against it, which in the future might lead to some restructuring of the political landscape in the country, particularly should these dissenting voices consistently look for a better political representation (Teplouhov 2020). However, despite all the risks and criticism of the e-voting, the Central Electoral Committee pledged to extend the scope of

THE COVID BIOPOLITICS IN RUSSIA

the regions that will be able to vote online in the next parliamentary election, which is to take place in 2021 (VSE42.RU 2020).

OVERCOMING THE LEGACY OF INTERNAL COLONIALISM: THE NORTHERN RESISTANCE

In this section we look at different forms of resistance to the top-down management of regional issues from a post-colonial perspective, which in the academic literature is often integrated into the governmentality paradigm (Dutton 2010).

The "people's vote" on the constitutional reform has formally ended up with 77.92 percent of the votes being in support of Putin's amendments. However, if looked at through the regional prism, the picture on the ground was quite complex and diverse. The Russian political analyst Ekaterina Shulman has referred to certain regions as generators of much less pro-Kremlin attitudes than the national average (Shulman 2020) – among them are the Nenets Autonomous Okrug, Yakutia, Kamchatka, and the regions of Omsk, Khabarovsk, Murmansk, Irkutsk, Tomsk, and the Republic of Komi (Kemenova 2020), forming an arc of provinces stretching from the European North to the Far East. In this large group, we focus on a regional cluster that can be labelled the "Russian North". Many of the Northern regions were known for their protest activity before the pandemic; Covid-19 has widened the gap between the federal centre and the Northern regions that for years were insisting on their capability of conducting their policies by relying more on their own resources than on Moscow's guidance. These expectations were reinforced after they received signs that due to the pandemic Moscow is willing to delegate more power to the regional level.

The best example of this trend is the Nenets Autonomous Okrug (NAO), the only region where the majority (58.28 percent) voted against the amendments. NAO is a region with strong ethnic specifics, as well as one of the most prosperous regions in Russia due to its oil and gas extraction industry (Galimova et al. 2020). The negative voting was directly related to local protests against Moscow-supported plans to merge NAO with the neighbouring Arkhangelsk region (Galimova et al. 2020), which the bulk of the local residents rejected as an encroachment upon their local competences and autonomy.

One more example of protest voting came from the Murmansk region, where four out of five "closed administrative territories" (ZATO), or territorial units under the jurisdiction of the Defence Ministry, voted against the amendments (Balyuk 2020). Another municipality in the Murmansk region, the Pechenga district, has also rejected the constitutional reform. This district, due to its location on the border with Norway with a special visa-free zone between the two countries, was particularly affected by the border closure since March 12, 2020, when the majority of local residents found themselves isolated and disconnected from Murmansk as well as from the neighbouring Kirkenes, an important hub for trade and shopping (Staalesen 2020).

One more Northern region – the Republic of Komi – well demonstrates a high level of protest voting as well. Formally, the results of this region's vote on the amendments to the Constitution were favourable to the Kremlin, yet commentators and observers were perplexed with what many considered as electoral manipulation: the processing of the initial 5 percent of the protocols showed 68 percent of votes cast against the amendments; nevertheless, the final results gave a dramatically different picture, with 65.08 percent being supportive votes.

Yakutia, where 40.65 percent of the voters obstructed the constitutional reform, represents another Northern region with a high level of discontent. This outcome may be interpreted as a protest of a significant part of the local population against the operation of Russia's largest companies in which they extract the mineral resources located in Yakutia, with *"all the money going to the federal centre"* (Pronko 2020). Apart from that, the high number of critical votes is an effect of Yakutia's disagreements with Moscow's

heavy emphasis on the idea of a single and unified all-Russian nation that is locally perceived as a disregard for the ethnic and linguistic plurality of minorities and their needs (News.Ykt 2020).

Against this backdrop, one may claim that local identity remains an important marker of differences between the centre and the Northern regions, but also all across Russia. The regions' annoyance with the politics of the federal centre became especially visible during the public acts of protest, during which regional flags and symbols were used to visualize the symbolic distance between the regions and the Moscow officialdom. Thus, in the Arkhangelsk region, the ethnonym *Pomory*, which was historically applicable to the White Sea maritime dwellers, was regaining popularity. In its turn, Murmansk is branding itself as a "capital of the Arctic", which – with all the loyalty of the local governor to the Kremlin – evoked some concerns in the pro-Kremlin media, which claimed that robust regional identities might eventually undermine the "vertical of power" (Stanulevich 2020). In the Republic of Komi, the local environmental activists have publicly displayed an alternative Komi flag to visualize their disagreements with the federal authorities. The design of the unofficial Komi flag resembles Finno-Ugric and Scandinavian symbols of free people that historically have always rejected serfdom or slavery (Finugor 2015).

The case of the "Northern resistance", which was reinvigorated by the pandemic, is illustrative of the growing importance of grass-roots agendas of governmentality related to nature protection, indigenous environmental activism, or the state of local health care systems, rather than the enthusiastic support for such symbolic attributes of the sovereign power as strong national unity, a uniform identity, and militarization of foreign policy. Many of the regions we have referred to as belonging to the Northern cluster are deeply divided polities struggling to legitimize their own needs, interests, and demands. In this respect, Russia's Northern regions might be juxtaposed with their European counterparts, the Nordic margins, which for centuries were ascertaining their right to an alternative vision of the world. As Parker (2019: 483), an authoritative voice in margins theory, suggested, "elevating oneself to the core leads to a blindness to difference, if not anger and brute force in the face of the awkward fact of difference between oneself and others". Actors on the margin, in their turn, may pursue two strategies - "emulating, trying to become, or claiming you are already like the centre; or challenging the centre as something alien, or even threatening" (Parker 2019: 482). This distinction seems to be applicable to Russia, which shows different options of marginal regions' self-positioning vis-a-vis the central power, and unveils a crucial distinction between the mostly inwardoriented local agendas formulated in categories of governmentality, and the much more geopolitically explicit attitude to the idea of the North in Moscow (Khaldei 2020).

The Kremlin's policies also faced strong opposition in Russia's Far East, namely in the city of Khabarovsk, where by the decision of the federal centre the 'old' governor was removed and then replaced by an unpopular MP representing the Liberal Democratic Party. With the growing sensitivity of the regional public (urban activists, opinion makers, and independent civil society groups) towards relations with Moscow, the so-called "Varangians" are increasingly perceived as external managers lacking in due connections with – and knowledge about – the regions they were mandated to govern.

Thus, the management of the Covid-19 crisis in Russia has amplified all the multiple challenges that the federal government has been facing for years when dealing with subnational regions. The strongest among them is the deeply rooted and widely spread perception of Moscow as a colonizing power that transports its waste materials to remote areas (Shiyes), or as a source of hyper-centralization that allows the Kremlin to decide on arbitrarily opening legal cases against elected governors whose popularity – and therefore legitimacy – is quite strong among local residents (Khabarovsk). The anti-Moscow feelings have always existed in many regions unhappy with their maltreatment

THE COVID BIOPOLITICS IN RUSSIA

by the central authorities, and the pandemic has accelerated the attempts at distancing from the centre, thus multiplying the extant distinctions and disagreements between the national capital and the provinces. Several regions faced serious local outbursts of Covid-19, with the following lockdown of cities and areas. The consequences of these anti-pandemic actions are not fully displayed yet, but the malfunction of the local medical health care system, problems with online education and unequal access to the Internet and technical devices, the uneven application of quarantine rules and the misuse of them for political purposes all became evident in a short period of time and strengthened the already existing dissatisfaction in the regions.

CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE TRENDS

The governmentality approach that we have applied in this study appeared to be instrumental for reaching beyond the figures reflecting economic consequences of the lockdown or public opinion polls; it is also helpful for finding an alternative to the dichotomic characterization of the Covid-19-related power sharing between federal and regional authorities as a 'positive' or 'negative' development, or dividing the society into 'virusfearful' and 'economy-supportive' groups. Governmentality offers a different pattern of looking at the political scene: what is colloquially known as a 'vertical of power' turns out to be an archipelago of different practices and experiences of governance when it is placed under scrutiny from the position of governmentality.

The pro-Putin social contract between Moscow and the regions included "the belief that 'delegating' all power into the hands of the President is the best way to discipline and mould state and society" (Blackburn 2020: 52). Under these strained conditions, regions typically built their policies towards Moscow "not to oppose federal policies and programmes, but to mould them to local conditions, and thus to assert a level of autonomy within the federation. [...] Such an approach allows both the centre and the regions to retain their reputations as powerful agents among their populace" (Fondal et al. 2019: 61). However, the balance of relations between the federal centre and subnational units has been becoming dislocated due to a number of factors. Two of them are of particular importance for our analysis. One is the growing Moscow-sceptic attitudes in many regions which had always existed in a latent form: in the periphery, Moscow is often associated with undue affluence and arrogance, and is seen as a source of unfair distribution of the national wealth (Kalinina 2020). These sensitivities were drastically accelerated by the mass-scale protests against the construction of a landfill facility in Shiyes, a remote locality at the border of Arkhangelsk oblast and the Republic of Komi. The construction works for storing and reprocessing huge amounts of waste coming from Moscow took by surprise local activists, who quickly managed to mobilize ecological groups and the general public in what they saw as a battle against Moscow's nefarious plans to turn the North into a destination point for a garbage dump. During the pandemic, as observers noted, these anti-Moscow sentiments were transformed into the widely spread demands to ban Muscovites – who were largely perceived as the bearers of the virus – from visiting "our" cities and spreading the disease among the locals; some regional authorities went as far as prohibiting "guests from Moscow" from renting apartments, or even preventing them from checking into hotels in their respective regions (Alpaut 2020).

Another disintegrative factor is the ethnic, linguistic and cultural specificities of many Russian territories that local public activists consider as being historically colonized by Muscovy. Illustrative in this sense is the fact that most of the ethnically non-Russian regions in one way or another developed policies fostering their distancing from Moscow during the pandemic. Some analysts refer to the increased popularity of Moscow-wary attitudes in many provinces, which are often articulated in anti-colonial and anti-imperial terms. Not incidentally, ideas of a new wave of federalism have resurfaced in the midst of the pandemic (Tushin 2020). Russia's North and the Far East are particularly referred to as territories colonized by Russia and nowadays looking for more autonomy and self-governance (Inozemtsev 2020).

Regions perceive their soft detachment from the Moscow-constructed 'vertical of power' as non- or extra-ideological and, in a broader sense, de-politicized. However, the conflictual potential of the growing tensions between the federal centre and regions seems to override other existent cleavages, such as that between the dominant 'United Russia' and the systemic opposition, or that between the Kremlin and the radical opposition, which – partly due to the introduced restrictions on public gatherings – failed to effectively campaign against the constitutional amendments. In the long run, the Covid-19 crisis might contribute to a process of dissipation of Putin's model of the hyper-centralized regime of governance. Thus, presidential representatives in federal districts – aggregated regions created by Putin's decree during his first presidential term – did not play any significant role in the crisis management at all. Their de-facto exclusion from the decision making process and disappearance from public politics might signal the ultimate failure of the very idea of "large regions". The regions' boycott of the Kremlin's plans for merging some neighbouring regional units also points to this possibility. This might mean that Putin's whole vision of centre-region relations is increasingly under stress, which might lead to a new configuration of Russian domestic regionalism, with relations of horizontal solidarity being formed not on a purely territorial principle, but rather on cultural and historical connections or common agendas in such spheres pertaining to governmentality as environmental protection, fair distribution of revenues, health care, and public medicine.

Due to the growing legitimacy of regional leaders and the expanding space for protest actions some subjects of the federation are likely to receive new trump cards in bargaining and negotiating with Moscow. The biopolitics of Covid-19 has augmented the demand for a new model of "people's governors", as opposed to the Kremlin's technical nominees, which might imply a widened gap between the sovereign power, mostly concerned with issues of 'high politics' in general and geopolitics in particular, and the local practices of governmentality, with care-taking and fostering citizens' responsibilities at their core. It is indicative that the recently appointed acting governors of the two regions affected by the Shiyes protests, the Republic of Komi and the Arkhangelsk oblast, have ultimately spoken out against the Moscow-patronized project of the landfill construction, thus preferring to remain closer to people's demands than to business projects propelled by the capital.

Looking at our analysis through the prism of the unprecedented public protests that erupted in Khabarovsk in mid-July 2020 after the arrest of the local governor, we may easily find in this event a confirmation of our thesis of regions' growing potential for public actions meant to dissociate them, in one form or another, from the centre's patronage, and safeguard a degree of their local autonomy. This political vector can positively contribute to meaningful transformations in centre-periphery relations in Russia. However, we also see that most of the regional protests are bent on ostensibly localized agendas and can't reach beyond narrow and region-specific demands for Moscow's noninterference into "our affairs". These demands clearly show a growing gap between the locally embedded agendas and the sovereign power, which is concerned more about force projection and neo-imperial ambitions than about issues of governmentality. Yet in the meantime, regional protests represent instinctive, impulsive and reactive acts of local self-respect and autonomy, and politically remain, as the Russian philosopher Mikhail Berg assumed, parochial analogies of the French Jacquerie (Newsader 2020). Importantly, none of the forms of localism we have identified in our study questioned the constitutive elements of the sovereign reassertion as understood by the Kremlin, including the annexation of Crimea and the war in Donbas, the confrontation with the West, the Soviet

THE COVID BIOPOLITICS IN RUSSIA

nostalgia, and the creeping rehabilitation of Stalinism. In this sense, one may expect that sovereignty and governmentality are bound to co-exist as two forms of power that are different from each other but not necessarily confrontational.

This leads us to the last point in our analysis: the transfer of a significant amount of governmentality functions from the Kremlin to regions, being a major element of the crisis management framework, became an important contribution to the gradual decentralization of the Russian political system, and created a stronger demand for self-rule in many of the peripheral regions. However, these small steps so far did not affect the structural characteristics of Russian federalism, which remains illiberal in the sense of leaving much space for the discretionary power of the centre over subnational regions. The structural changes towards a more profound federalization of Russia require a much greater emphasis on decolonization of both Russian sovereign power and practices of governmentality. It is only through developing a Russia-specific decolonial politics that the force projection towards Russia's post-Soviet neighbours and the blatant disregard of environmental sensitivities in the Northern margins might be regarded not as two separate matters, but as two sides of the same coin. In this respect, the movement towards a more liberal (and less hierarchical) model of federalism coincides in Russia with a debunking of both the Kremlin's neo-imperial exposures and the century-long internal colonization of the country.

Literature

- Bielik-Robson, Agata (2016): Beyond Sovereignty: Overcoming Modern Nominalistic Cryptotheology. *Journal for Cultural Research*, Vol. 20, No. 3, pp. 295–309, https://doi.org/10.1080/14797585.2016.1141835.
- Blackburn, Matthew (2020): Political Legitimacy in Contemporary Russia 'from Below': 'Pro-Putin' Stances, the Normative Split and Imagining Two Russias. *Russian Politics*, Vol. 5, No. 1, pp. 52–80, https://doi.org/10.30965/24518921-00501003>.
- Bradley, Arthur Cerella, Antonio (2016): The Future of Political Theology and the Legacy of Carl Schmitt. *Journal for Cultural Research*, Vol. 20, No. 3, pp. 205–216, https://doi.org/10.1080/14797585.2016.1141837>.
- Braeckman, Antoon (2019): Beyond the Confines of the Law: Foucault's Intimations of a Genealogy of the Modern State. *Philosophy and Social Criticism*, Vol. 46, No. 6, pp. 651–675, https://doi.org/10.1177/0191453719860227>.
- Busygina, Irina Fillipov, Mikhail (2020): Russian Federalism: Informal Elite Games Against Formal Democratic Institutions. *PONARS Eurasia Policy Memo*, No. 656, June.
- Collier, Stephen J. (2009): Topologies of Power: Foucault's Analysis of Political Government beyond 'Governmentality'. *Theory, Culture & Society*, Vol. 26, No. 6, pp. 78–108, https://doi.org/10.1177/02632764093476 94>.
- Cooper, Rosalind (2020): Pastoral Power and Algorithmic Governmentality. *Theory, Culture & Society*, Vol. 37, No. 1, pp. 29–52, https://doi.org/10.1177/0263276419860576>.
- Dutton, Michael (2010): The Paradoxical After-life of Colonial Governmentality. *Social Identities*, Vol. 16, No. 5, pp. 635–649.
- Elden, Stuart (2007): Governmentality, Calculation, Territory. *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space*, Vol. 25, pp. 562–580.
- Feldmann, Magnus Mazepus, Honorata (2018): State-Society Relations and the Sources of Support for the Putin Regime: Bridging Political Culture and Social Contract Theory. *East European Politics*, Vol. 34, No. 1, pp. 57–76, https://doi.org/10.1080/21599165.2017.1414697>.
- Fondahl, Gail Filippova, Viktoriya Savvinova, Antonina Ivanova, Aytalina Stammler, Florian Gjørv, Gunhild Hoogensen (2019): Niches of Agency: Managing State-Region Relations through Law in Russia. *Space and Polity*, Vol. 23, No. 1, pp. 49–66, https://doi.org/10.1080/13562576.2019.1594752>.
- Fournier, Philippe (2012): Michel Foucault's Considerable Sway on International Relations Theory. *Bridges: Conversations in Global Politics*, Vol. 1, No. 1, pp. 18–43, https://doi.org/10.15173/bcgppp.v1i1.1194>.
- Greene, Samuel A. (2018): Running to Stand Still: Aggressive Immobility and the Limits of Power in Russia. *Post-Soviet Affairs*, Vol. 34, No. 5, pp. 333–347, https://doi.org/10.1080/1060586X.2018.1500095.
- Hashim, S. Mohsin (2017): "High Modernism" and Its Limits. Assessing State Incapacity in Putin's Russia, 2000–2008. Communist and Post-Communist Studies, Vol. 50, No. 3, pp. 195–205, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.postcomstud.2017.06.005>.
- Hoelzl, Michael (2016): Ethics of Decisionism: Carl Schmitt's Theological Blind Spot. *Journal for Cultural Research*, Vol. 20, No. 3, pp. 235–246, https://doi.org/10.1080/14797585.2016.1141831.
- Jose, Jim (2010): A (Con)Fusion of Discourses? Against the Governancing of Foucault. *Social Identities*, Vol. 16, No. 5, pp. 689–703, https://doi.org/10.1080/13504630.2010.509574>.

- Kangas, Anni (2015): Governmentality, the Global and Russia. Journal of International Relations and Development, Vol. 18, No. 4, pp. 482–504.
- Li, Tania Murray (2007): Governmentality. Anthropologica, Vol. 49, No. 2, pp. 275–281.
- Lynn, Nicholas J. Novikov, Alexei V. (1997): Refederalizing Russia: Debates on the Idea of Federalism in Russia. *Publius: The Journal of Federalism*, Vol. 27, No. 2, pp. 187–203.
- Naishtat, Francisco (2012): Governance, Sovereignty and Profane Hope in a Globalised Catastrophe-World. *Diogenes*, Vol. 57, No. 4, pp. 46–55, https://doi.org/10.1177/0392192112436455>
- Parker, Noel (2019): Concluding Remarks to the Special Issue 'Rethinking Periphery in Europe: Redistributing the Cards'. *Journal of Contemporary European Studies*, Vol. 27, No. 4, pp. 479–485, https://doi.org/10.1080/14782804.2019.1634014>.
- Petrov, Nikolay Lipman, Maria Henry Hale (2014): Three Dilemmas of Hybrid Regime Governance: Russia from Putin to Putin. *Post-Soviet Affairs*, Vol. 30, No. 1, pp. 1–26, https://doi.org/10.1080/1060586X.2013.825140>.
- Rose, Nikolas O'Malley, Pat Valverde, Mariana (2006): Governmentality. *Annual Review of Law and Social Science*, Vol. 2, pp. 83–104.
- Salzborn, Samuel (2015): No Sovereignty without Freedom. Machiavelli, Hobbes and the Global Order in the Twenty-first Century. *Theoria*, Vol. 62, No. 3, pp. 19–39, https://doi.org/10.3167/th.2015.6214402>.
- Smyth, Regina (2014): The Putin Factor: Personalism, Protest, and Regime Stability in Russia. *Politics and Policy*, Vol. 42, No. 4, pp. 567–592, https://doi.org/10.1111/polp.12080>.
- Teo, Terri-Anne Wynne-Hughes, Elisa (eds.) (2020): Postcolonial Governmentalities. Rationalities, Violences and Contestations. Rowman and Littlefield.
- Tynkkynen, Veli-Pekka (2010): From Mute to Reflective: Changing Governmentality in St Petersburg and the Priorities of Russian Environmental Planning. *Journal of Environmental Planning and Management*, Vol. 53, No. 2, pp. 241–256.
- Tynkkynen, Veli-Pekka (2016): Energy as Power Gazprom, Gas Infrastructure, and Geo-governmentality in Putin's Russia. *Slavic Review*, Vol. 75, No. 2, pp. 374–395.
- Vasilache, Andreas (2019): Security in the Sovereignty-Governmentality Continuum. *Cambridge Review of International Affairs*, Vol. 32, No. 6, pp. 681–711, https://doi.org/10.1080/09557571.2019.1632797>.
- Walters, William (2012): Governmentality: Critical Encounters. London and New York: Routledge.
- Wilson, Kenneth Lee, Jaechul (2020): Questioning Putin's Popularity. *Problems of Post-Communism*, Vol. 67, No. 1, pp. 37–52, https://doi.org/10.1080/10758216.2018.1541751>.
- Yurchak, Alexei (2002): Entrepreneurial Governmentality in Post-Soviet Russia: A Cultural Investigation of Business Practices. In: Bonell, Victoria Gold, Thomas (eds.): *The New Entrepreneurs of Europe and Asia*. Armonk, N.Y.: M. E. Sharpe.
- Zavadskaya, Margarita Gorbacheva, Elena (2020): Concentrating Benefits and Delegating Costs: How the President Undermines the Governors' Chance to Raise Their Own Political Credentials While Handling the Pandemic. *Politics & Pandemics*, 14. 5. 2020, .

Documents

- Alpaut, Ramazan (2020): Koronavirus: "antimoskovskoe" natroenija regionov oblasti i kraya v avangarde. *Idel. Realii*, 8. 4. 2020, https://www.idelreal.org/a/30538853.html.
- Argumenty i Fakty (2020): Elektronnoe golosovanie dejstviteľno udobno Strongin. 26. 6. 2020, <https://nn. aif.ru/society/details/elektronnoe_golosovanie_deystvitelno_udobno_-_strongin>.
- Balyuk, Olga (2020): Prinuzhdenie mozhet okazať sia opasnoj tehnologiej. *Znak*, 7. 7. 2020, https://www.znak.com/2020-07-07/zakrytye_goroda_minoborony_massovo_pokazali_protestnyy_rezultat_na_oprose_po_konstitucii>.
- Bi-port (2020): Bolee 62% golosov v Murmanske okazalis v podderzhku Konstitutsii. 2. 7. 2020, https://b-port.com/news/241669.
- Blok, Mark (2020): Ot Shiyesa do Furgala: chto obschego u novoi volny protestov v regionah? *Babr24.com*, 16. 7. 2020, http://babr24.com/msk/?IDE=202832&fbclid=IwAR0yq5XPyB3N2m0nudBaH3MAgnJvxy9gf VoGjQG9q5o3rze0XSY68DLbMj8>.
- Bovt, Georgii (2020): Vertikal vlasti zarazilas koronavirusom. *Riddle*, 13. 4. 2020, <https://www.ridl.io/ru/vertikal-vlasti-zarazilas-koronavirusom/?fbclid=IwAR1QiLzTzzuRHcOp9SQnabedPPzo7i24QIfctuzVL1uHYea M4Wshb4BEyyU>.
- Burkhardt, Fabian (2020): Executive Politics in Russia in Times of the Pandemic: Shifting Responsibility and Blame as a Technology of Governance. *PEX*, 28. 5. 2020, https://pex-network.com/2020/05/28/executive-politics-in-russia-in-times-of-the-pandemic-shifting-responsibility-and-blame-as-a-technology-of-governance/.
- Finugor (2015): Aktivisty predlagajut pomenjať flag Komi. 6. 10. 2015, http://finugor.ru/kv/node/48673>.
- Galimova, Nataliya Kuznetsova, Evgenija Galcheva, Anna (2020): V Rossii obyedinjat NAO i Arhangelskuju oblasť. Chto vazhno znať. *RBC*, 12. 5. 2020, https://www.rbc.ru/politics/12/05/2020/5ebaf5729a7947990e3e5436>.

THE COVID BIOPOLITICS IN RUSSIA

- Gel'man, Vladimir (2020): "Nedostoinoi pravlenie": rossiiskii test na koronavirus. *Riddle*, 20. 5. 2020, https://www.ridl.io/ru/nedostojnoe-pravlenie-rossijskij-test-na-koronavirus/?fbclid=IwAR0ySnQpmlTsQeb-m5YouUFzvwTZ_YcJtqtNwCByWGdHEdeBGRff0XspNdE>.
- Gruppa Belanovskogo (2020): Novyi spektr politicheskih nastroenii v Rossiiskom obschestve v 2020. http://sbelan.ru/Research-Presentations/NOVYJ-SPEKTR-POLITIChESKIH-NASTROENIJ-V-ROSSIJSKOM-OB ShhESTVE-V-2020-g.pdf>.
- InKazan (2020): "Telefon soobshhaet, gde my nahodimsja, bez SMS": stoit li bojaťsja cifrovyh propuskov. 9. 4. 2020, https://inkazan.ru/news/tech/09-04-2020/telefon-soobschaet-gde-my-nahodimsya-bez-sms-stoit-liboyatsya-tsifrovyh-propuskov>.
- Inozemtsev, Vladislav (2020): Vremya sosredotochitsya. Spektr.Press, 23. 7. 2020, .
- Kalinina, Yulia (2020): Moskvichi besyat zhitelei regionove den'gami i snobizmom. Moskovskii Komsomolets, 23. 7. 2020, ">https://www.mk.ru/politics/2020/07/23/moskvichi-besyat-zhiteley-regionov-dengami-i-snobizmom.html?fbclid=IwAR0BsWJhFL3BdDBGhWmeZf_zZckM0CfwgBY8ERNyR-FkdM-pZVnnT6roRiQ>.
- Kemenova, Ekaterina (2020): Ne vse "za". Samye protestnye regiony. *MBH Media*, 2. 7. 2020, https://mbk-news.appspot.com/suzhet/ne-vse-za-samye-protestnye-regiony/?fbclid=IwAR2oQs0qy1Lx_zRwb3tdiVL33g Gvb1fn1MLogEsU8LyVInzRAhQjNoaC_30>.
- Khaldei, Alexander (2020): Ideya Severa kak geopoliticheskaya al'ternativa. *Regnum*, 7. 7. 2020, <https://reg num.ru/news/polit/3003792.html>.
- Krasnaya liniya (2020): Gennadij Zjuganov prizval Centrizbirkom otkazat'sja ot ispol'zovanija elektronnogo golosovanija. *Krasnaja linija*, 18. 6. 2020, .
- Martynov, Kirill (2020): Vlasť algoritmov. Novaya politicheskaya subyektnosť posle pandemii. *YouTube*, 6. 5. 2020, <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=SdrvxwYuJS0&t=251s>.
- Medvedev, Sergey (2020): Bio-, eko- i tanatopolitika pandemii. *YouTube*, 6. 5. 2020, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=vOCkk6jQEUI.
- Mukhametshina, Elena (2020): Eksperty vyveli indeks "virusnogo immuniteta" regionov. *Vedomosti,* 8. 4. 2020, https://www.vedomosti.ru/society/articles/2020/04/07/827425-indeks-virusnogo?fbclid=IwAR2sS42t3nhT-460KBUj2PmJRn5AxCQQoroGjQKfR3oPyu9mGYF_JzXEd2U.
- Natsionalniy Reyting (2020): Natsionalnyj Reyting Gubernatorov (Maj-Iunl', 2020). *Natsionalniy Reyting*, 25. 6. 2020, http://russia-rating.ru/info/18001.html?fbclid=IwAR2x-fS2rAarTF8OSit-PVz_nL4yhA4ki8c30 DpFfD2fbN2fxh-kb8YQrGg>.
- Newsader (2020): Chei Krym? Trudnye voprosy dlia Khabarovskogo protesta. Razgovor s Mikhailom Bergom.
 23. 7. 2020, ">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4oWc0&feature=share&fbclid=IwAR06cKAQBnKTtkHSu0e-A1Tt2mI27Duii_OF71j54msO1LBv3l5JtFS1Uj4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4oWc0&feature=share&fbclid=IwAR06cKAQBnKTtkHSu0e-A1Tt2mI27Duii_OF71j54msO1LBv3l5JtFS1Uj4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4oWc0&feature=share&fbclid=IwAR06cKAQBnKTtkHSu0e-A1Tt2mI27Duii_OF71j54msO1LBv3l5JtFS1Uj4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4oWc0&feature=share&fbclid=IwAR06cKAQBnKTtkHSu0e-A1Tt2mI27Duii_OF71j54msO1LBv3l5JtFS1Uj4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4oWc0&feature=share&fbclid=IwAR06cKAQBnKTtkHSu0e-A1Tt2mI27Duii_OF71j54msO1LBv3l5JtFS1Uj4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4oWc0&feature=share&fbclid=IwAR06cKAQBnKTtkHSu0e-A1Tt2mI27Duii_OF71j54msO1LBv3l5JtFS1Uj4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4oWc0&feature=share&fbclid=IwAR06cKAQBnKTtkHSu0e-A1Tt2mI27Duii_OF71j54msO1LBv3l5JtFS1Uj4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4oWc0&feature=share&fbclid=IwAR06cKAQBnKTtkHSu0e-A1Tt2mI27Duii_OF71j54msO1LBv3l5JtFS1Uj4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4oWc0&feature=share&fbclid=IwAR06cKAQBnKTtkHSu0e-A1Tt2mI27Duii_OF71j54msO1LBv3l5JtFS1Uj4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i75iVQ4>">https://www.youtub
- News.Ykt (2020): "Dumaju, Jakutija na pervom meste sredi protestnyh regionov". Vitalij Obedin o vbrosah i zhizni pri novoj Konstitucii. 2. 7. 2020, https://news.ykt.ru/article/103272.
- Nilov, Aleksey (2020): Yurist usomnilasi' v zakonnosti sistemy cifrovyh propuskov, vvedennoj v regionah dlja kontrolja rezhima samoizoljacii. *Moskovskaya gazeta*, 7. 4. 2020, https://mskgazeta.ru/obshchestvo/yurist-usomnilasi-v-zakonnosti-sistemy-cifrovyh-propuskov-vvedennoj-v-regionah-dlya-kontrolya-rezhima-samoizo-lyacii-4935.html>.
- Novye Izvestia (2020): Abbas Gallyamov: "protivostoyanie zentra i regionov neizbezhno obostritsja." 10. 4. 2020, https://newizv.ru/article/general/10-04-2020/abbas-gallyamov-protivostoyanie-tsentra-i-regionov-neizbezhno-obostritsya.
- Nizhegorodskie novosti (2020): Olga Shhetinina: «Elektronnoe golosovanie eto podtverzhdenie doverija k regionu i svideteľstvo ego uspeshnogo cifrovogo razvitija». Nizhegorodskie novosti, 13. 6. 2020, <http://www.n news.nnov.ru/posts/62109>.
- Orlov, Dmitriy (2020): Elektronnoe golosovanie tehnologija buduschego. *APN Nizhnij Novgorod*, 16. 6. 2020, https://apn-nn.com/analytic/elektronnoe-golosovanie-tekhnologiya-buduschego/.
- Pertsev, Andrey Rustamova, Farida Yakoreva, Anastasia (2020): Vo vsem vinovat Sobyanin. *Meduza*, 24. 6.
 2020, https://meduza.io/feature/2020/06/24/vo-vsem-vinovat-sobyanin?fbclid=IwAR3fjwWxXM9xg8RhO W_IEeNWciZqjmqdy4YpTeB8Qt3gnLkHIJisJC8jGoE>.
- Petrov, Nikolay (2020): Zastignutye v pryzhke. Kak pandemia sbila hod transformatsii rossiiskogo rezhima. *Carnegie Moscow Center*, 17. 6. 2020, https://carnegie.ru/commentary/82086?fbclid=IwAR3IwzJ64TpytuDPjvmMXy3flLrwl-ixPfhht4vhg_TPvBIUX-3AXq6f7sc.
- Pljushhev, Aleksandr (2020): Kommentarij: Tsifrovye propuska v Rossii rabotajut na koronavirus. *Deutsche Welle*, 12. 5. 2020, https://www.dw.com/ru/комментарий-цифровые-пропуска-в-россии-работают-на-коронавирус/a-53403917.
- Politanalitika (2020): Elektronnoe golosovanie lish' otchasti opredelit budushhee konstitucionnoj reformy.
 22. 6. 2020, <<u>https://politanalitika.ru/posts/2020/06/22/elektronnoe-golosovanie-lish-otchasti-opredelit-budu</u> shee-konstitucionnoj-reformy.html>.

ANDREY MAKARYCHEV, MARIA GOES, ANNA KUZNETSOVA

- Polyakov, Maksim (2020): Ataka klonov i novaya nadezhda: kak proshli vybory-2020 v protestnoi Respublike Komi. 7x7, 14. 9. 2020, https://7x7-journal.ru/articles/2020/09/14/ataka-klonov-i-novaya-nadezhda-kak-proshli-vybory-2020-v-protestnoj-respublike-komi?fbclid=IwAR0UXA5gjZMvmk72wwDpzqRV2JQaCqq3 QR8j2KbSckbmTazm0LjWwcCiJqs>.
- Pronko, Yuriy (2020): Yuriy Pronko: Protestnoe golosovanie v Yakutii region brosili, a babki zabrali. *Tsar-gradTV*, 2. 7. 2020, https://tsargrad.tv/experts/jurij-pronko-protestnoe-golosovanie-v-jakutii-region-brosili-a-babki-zabrali-2_264190>.
- RBC (2020): V Kremle objasnili otstavku 11 ministrov zdravookhraneniya v regionakh. *RBC politics*, 29. 7. 2020, .
- RTVI (2020): Gleb Pavlovsky ob itogah onlain-golosovaniya po Konstitucii: "Eto cifry, s kotorymi Putinu nechegî delat". *RTVI*, 1. 7. 2020, < https://rtvi.com/opinions/gleb-pavlovskiy-o-rezultatakh-onlayn-golosovaniya-po-konstitutsii-eto-tsifry-s-kotorymi-putinu-neche/>.
- Shulman, Yekaterina (2020): Itogi golosovanija: regional'noe rasscheplenie. Khabarovsk. Antimoskovskie nastroenija. F Fashizm. *YouTube*, 14. 7. 2020, <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Of6us08tQgU&fbclid="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Of6us08tQgue
- Sobytiya (2020): Ayrat Hayrullin o tehnicheskom proryve iz-za COVID-19: V strane idet «prinuditeľnaya» cifrovizaciya. 7. 4. 2020, https://sntat.ru/news/interview/07-04-2020/ayrat-hayrullin-o-tehnicheskom-proryve-iz-za-covid-19-v-strane-idet-prinuditelnaya-tsifrovizatsiya-5734451>.
- Sokolova, Ksenia (2020): "Gosuslugi.Stopkoronavirus" popolnilsja Tatarstanom. Otkazhemsya ot svoego SMS-servisa? *BiznesOnlain*, 24. 4. 2020, https://www.business-gazeta.ru/article/466280.
- Staalesen, Atle (2020): Border Towns Cut Off from Mother Russia as Number of Virus Cases Spikes. *The Barents Observer*, 23. 4. 2020, https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/2020/04/arctic-border-towns-are-cut-mother-russia-number-virus-cases-spikes.
- Stanulevich, Vladimir (2020): "Stolitsa Arktiki" kak mina pod praviteľstvo Rossii. *Regnum*, 23. 3. 2020, https://regnum.ru/news/society/2894022.html.
- Souleimanov, Emil Aliyev, Huseyn (2020): Chechnya's Kadyrov Clashes with Russian PM Mishustin. *The Central Asia-Caucasus Analyst*, 10. 6. 2020, .
- Teplouhov, Oleg (2020): Shesť problem dlja vlasti, kotorye vskrylo golosovanie v internete. URA.RU, 3. 7. 2020, https://ura.news/articles/1036280566>.
- Tushin, Artur (2020): Manifest federalistov. *Region. Expert.* 1. 7. 2020, <http://region.expert/manifest/?fbclid =IwAR22EmeInXe3K-uwa-saFwYz9kQ9J3jEJbtqCp7qb343-_oSP8nADKXUtX8>.
- VSE42.RU (2020): Sekretar' CIK RF dopustila vvedenie elektronnogo golosovaniya na vyborah v sentyabre. *VSE42.RU*, 6. 7. 2020, <https://vse42.ru/news/31267406>.
- Yushkov, Mihail (2020): Oʻglasheny itogi onlajn-golosovanija po popravkam v Konstituciju. *RBC*, 1. 7. 2020, https://www.rbc.ru/politics/01/07/2020/5efccdb09a7947b892449d6a>.
- Zimnii, Andrey (2020): "Konstitutsionnyi blitzkrieg" provalilsya chto dal'she? *NakanuneRU*, 29. 5. 2020, ">https://www.nakanune.ru/articles/116113/>.

AUTHOR BIOGRAPHIES

Andrey Makarychev is Professor of Regional Political Studies at the Johan Skytte Institute of Political Science, the University of Tartu. His areas of expertise include regionalism, biopolitics and visual analysis. He recently co-authored (with Alexandra Yatsyk) *The Biopolitics of the Post-Soviet: From Populations to Nations* (Lexington, 2020).

Maria Goes is research affiliate at the Barents Institute, UiT – The Arctic University of Norway. She has an MA in Peace and Conflict Transformation and a PhD in Political Science. Her current research interests include Critical Security Studies, Russian Studies, and environmental policy in the Barents region.

Anna Kuznetsova, a doctoral student at the Institute of History and Archaeology of the University of Tartu, does work on the issues connected with ethnic minorities and indigenous peoples of Russia, language policies and regional development in Russia.

48 > 71

Framing the Pandemic and the Rise of the Digital Surveillance State

AHMED MAATI

Eberhard-Karls-Universität Tübingen, Germany E-mail: ahmed.maati@uni-tuebingen.de ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-7256-2502

ŽILVINAS ŠVEDKAUSKAS

Eberhard-Karls-Universität Tübingen, Germany E-mail: z.svedkauskas@gmail.com ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5546-553X

Abstract: The pandemic caused by the SARS-COV-2 virus has provided a pretext for many countries of the world to extend executive powers, and their digital surveillance capacities in particular. Aiming to identify how different regimes frame digital surveillance, this paper employs qualitative content analysis to compare the government framing of digital surveillance in India, Israel and Singapore. Although due to their different working dynamics, one would expect democracies and autocracies to frame digital surveillance in different ways, our findings reveal an overlap between liberal and illiberal rhetoric across the cases and point to unexplored illiberal peculiarities within the category of 'democratic backsliders.' We conclude by cautiously speculating how heightened extents of digital surveillance and tracking may become the new normal across regime types, and how governments might exploit and recycle these same frames to justify digital surveillance after the COVID-19 crisis is over.

Keywords: Digital, surveillance, privacy, human rights, framing, regime types, democratic backsliding.

DOI: <https://doi.org/10.32422/mv-cjir.1736>.

The global pandemic caused by the SARS-COV 2 virus is changing the world in a few remarkable ways. Besides its economic toll, it has provided a pretext for many countries of the world to extend executive powers. This includes the extension of government surveillance, and particularly, digital surveillance.¹ In the light of present-day autocratization (Freedom House 2019; Lührmann – Lindberg 2019; Hartmann 2020), this calls for a scrupulous academic examination evaluating the risks inherent in the use and promotion of digital surveillance for fundamental civic rights, first and foremost, privacy (Cath et al. 2017; Raso et al. 2018).

In this article, we investigate the government rhetoric surrounding the use of digital surveillance as a widely promoted countermeasure during the COVID-19 pandemic. We do not judge or analyse whether particular measures are of a liberal or illiberal nature. Instead, we focus on liberal and illiberal ways in which governments frame and justify

digital surveilance. By drawing on rhetorics, we also seek to contribute to this special issue by providing a better understanding of whether, where, and how COVID-19 may practically blur the border between liberal and illiberal politics. Since the literature on crisis communication (Coombs 2010; Schwarz et al. 2016) suggests that talking about and responding to a crisis are intimately intertwined, our framing analysis is a step toward better understanding the future of liberalism after the COVID-19 crisis.

Although due to their different working dynamics, one would expect democracies and autocracies to frame and justify the extension of their surveillance in different manners, the literature on emergency politics as well as historical precedents, such as the rise of Nazism in the Weimar Republic (Agamben 2005), illustrates that crises can facilitate an emergence of illiberal discourses in democracies as well. Additionally, the accumulation of cases that could be labelled as "soft" or "competitive" autocracies (Levitsky – Way 2010) and debates about the coming of a new international order set to replace the liberal international order – the ideational and normative project led by the United States after the end of the Cold War (Walt 2011; Alcaro 2018; Makarychev 2020) – further complicate the expectations one may have towards how different regimes would "speak" about digital surveillance.

Whereas differences in the framing of digital surveillance might be clearer between consolidated autocracies and consolidated democracies, democratic "backsliders" and "soft" autocracies can exhibit overlaps in the ways they frame and justify digital surveillance. To test this, we ask how "soft" autocracies and democratic "backsliders" frame digital surveillance during the COVID-19 crisis and whether these different regimes do so differently.

We present an explorative analysis of three cases: Israel, India and Singapore. To answer the questions posed above, we follow framing theory and do two things. First, we investigate and compare how each of these governments talks about the "problem" – the pandemic – and the corresponding digital surveillance policy actions. To establish a benchmark for comparison, we draw from theoretical literature to define relevant liberal and illiberal rhetorical components. Second, we investigate different combinations of these elements and the frames they produce in each of our cases. In doing both, we analyse official government statements using tools of qualitative text analysis. Our findings reveal an overlap between liberal and illiberal rhetoric across cases and point to unexplored illiberal peculiarities within the category of democratic "backsliders". We conclude by discussing the relevance of this variation within and across regime types. We then speculate about how digital surveillance may become the new normal and how governments might exploit and recycle the same frames to justify digital surveillance after the COVID-19 crisis is over.

THEORETICAL EXPOSITION: SPEAKING LIBERALLY, SPEAKING ILLIBERALLY

In defining liberal and illiberal rhetoric, which are central to our investigation, we subscribe to the position expressed by Philippe Schmitter, who pointed out that *"liberalism, either as a conception of political liberty or as a doctrine about economic policy, may have coincided with the rise of democracy. But it has never been immutably or unambiguously linked to its practice"* (1995). Based on his analysis, we believe that some of the mainstream political science literature has put too much stress on interlinkages between democracy and liberalism, arguing that liberalism is inseparable from a strong consolidated democracy (Schedler 2013; Freedom House 2014). While these claims apply to a few contemporary cases, historical precedents and the present-day accumulation of illiberal, defective democracies, or democracies "with adjectives" (Collier – Levitsky 1997; Merkel 2004) complicate this picture.

Thus, following Schmitter's line of argument, we treat democracy and liberalism as two distinct phenomena. For the purpose of our analysis, the former represents a regime

type, rules about "who gets what, when, how" (Laswell 1936) or "the formal and informal organization of the center of political power, and of its relations with the broader society" (Fishmann 1990: 428), whereas we understand the latter as a political Weltanschauung, an ideology, and an overarching normative system of values and beliefs about how society and government ought to be organised, rather than an objective representation of it (Stråth 2013). Thus, by aiming to locate and compare liberal and illiberal framing justifying digital surveillance, we take interest in the deeper normative visions of the regimes under our scrutiny, and their ideas about the underlying relationship between individuals, society and government, which are exposed by the corona crisis and locatable in their crisis communication. This follows from the lessons that students of international crisis communication are well aware of. The way in which political regimes, like other organizations, perceive and practise crisis communication, the way they "co-create" the meaning of crisis, is intimately contingent on values. In our case, liberal and illiberal values shape the regime's perception, communication, and behaviour in the face of a crisis (Schwarz et al. 2016: 3; Coombs 2010: 19).

Liberalism has meant different things to different scholarly fields at different historical junctures. As argued by Michael Freeden and Marc Stears, it is thus "not a single phenomenon, but an assembly of family resemblances, with a rich and complex historical story and with numerous contrasting contemporary formations" (2013: 330). For instance, to economists, liberalism refers to the school of thought that crystallized in the 19th century around the works of Adam Smith (1776), which were broadly centred around individual freedom to participate in a competitive market economy. Various scholars have later turned Smith's legacy into different economic sub-doctrines (see von Mises 1912; Hayek 1944; Friedman 1962). For scholars of international relations, liberalism refers to both a theory explaining international relations, and a world order in which economic interdependence gave rise to political interdependence and the creation of multilateral organizations to govern the international sphere (Keohane – Nye 1989; Moravcsik 1997).

Here we focus primarily on political liberalism with roots in the works of political theorists like John Locke, John Stuart Mill, and John Rawls. These thinkers stressed individual rights to act as political subjects rather than objects, and called for respect of civic and human rights. Based on their work, despite different meanings that liberalism had for different scholars across various academic fields, at least three common denominators of liberalism and liberal rhetoric can be identified. First, liberalism is a socio-economic and political ideology that is centred on individualism; that is, that the individual, and her freedom, welfare, wellbeing, and interests are the normative reference points of all political and social organization (Mill 1859).² As formulated by Mill, "free development of individuality" should be prioritized, since human growth is primarily facilitated by the exercise of natural individual mental and moral capacities. Second, liberalism stresses the importance of civic rights and freedoms, including freedom of expression and freedom of participation in collective decision making (Berlin 1979). Going all the way back to John Locke, liberal thinkers have tied the legitimacy of the government with the consent of the people and considered individual civic and human rights to be derived from the natural state, where equality between individuals has been assumed to prevail (Locke 1947 [1689]). In a similar vein, for John Rawls, liberalism is conceived as an *ethical* theory which prioritizes the interests of individuals as autonomous, rational and purposive agents capable of collectively seeking the common good rather than solely striving for the fulfilment of particularistic personal interests (2005). Finally, in the liberal vernacular governments and states are both necessary and - if left unchecked – perilous. They have to protect the socio-political and economic order to secure individualism, the free market, and freedoms; at the same time, the role of the state needs to be balanced and constrained so as not to infringe on these same individual rights (Paine 1776; Rawls 2005).

The aforementioned values are of an overlapping and sometimes of a contradictory nature; they also vary regionally and in their classic and modern liberal interpretations (Börzel – Zürn 2020). Moreover, all of them, individually and collectively, have suffered many attacks and false intellectual appropriations (Freeden – Stears 2013: 330). However, it is largely agreed that these contested values in the multiplicity of their interpretation form the core of the liberal *Weltanshaaung*, and thus should be detectable in any form of contemporary liberal rhetoric.

Following the aforementioned discussion, in this paper, we expect liberal rhetorical elements to be *those which stress the perpetuation or protection of individual civic rights and liberties, stress the right of individuals to question, participate in, or influence government policy, and emphasize the inclusion of different individuals regardless of ethnic, linguistic, religious, or other differences.*

Illiberalism and the tradition of illiberal rhetoric, on the other hand, can be traced all the way back to *The Prince*, a classical 16th century political treatise by Niccolò Machiavelli, a diplomat and statesman of the Florentine Republic under Medici rule. Machiavelli is known for describing political power as the end goal of politics and propagating an "all means necessary" approach for maintaining it (2008 [1532]). Arguing along similar lines, the works of Carl Schmitt, probably one of the most prominent critics of liberalism, are by far the most informative about characteristics of illiberal rhetoric. Previously used to justify political reforms in Nazi Germany, they are contemporarily utilized by populist and undemocratic political actors around the world.

One of the main tenets of Schmitt's thought is that politics are defined by an ontological friend-enemy distinction. Enemies are never individuals but are collective, and thus Schmitt criticized liberalism for overlooking the inherent inequality of politics, arguing that friends cannot be treated equally to enemies (1932). Schmitt formulated a theory of plebiscitary authoritarianism in which political order is assured by a connection between a sovereign leader and a united people, relying on an almost mystical bond between the two (Lewis 2020). Therefore, once entrusted with power by the people, Schmitt's leader does not seek to consult or deliberate, but rules at his own discretion.

Arguing against individualism and pluralist freedom of opinion, Carl Schmitt propagated a "moral hegemony of the majority" (Lewis 2020). Contrary to liberal deliberation, Schmitt's "sovereign is he who decides on the exceptional case" (Schmitt 1922). Ascribing this freedom of political choice to a sovereign, Schmitt's political theory is profoundly anti-universalist and anti-cosmopolitan, as he stands against the "spacelessness" which he asserts to be the essential feature of the liberal order (Lewis 2020). The same conflict also plays out today on global and domestic stages, where liberal internationalists clash with illiberal nationalist and populist political forces, which is exemplified by the contentious relations between the European Union and populist far-right political parties, and between transnational institutions and strongman political leaders like Xi Jinping, Vladimir Putin or Viktor Orbán.

Based on the aforementioned traits of illiberalism, for our inquiry we expect illiberal rhetorical elements to be those which *stress conflict, define collective enemies, support a normative hegemony of the majority, emphasize the decision-making sovereignty of a leader or a small clique over deliberation and participation, and perpetuate an anti-universalist and anti-internationalist rhetoric.*

FRAMING THE PANDEMIC AND DIGITAL SURVEILLANCE

Used in studies of agenda-setting, social movements, and public policy, the concept of framing has aimed to give us a better understanding of how, when faced with uncertainty, different actors will seize on different elements and linkages to construct diverging views of reality (Rein – Schon 2013). In the words of Anthony Zito, much emphasis has been

put on "how people key on specific elements of an event to understand what is going on and how they should behave" (2011: 3).

According to Martin Rein and Donald Schon, the first step in framing involves a *policy debate* in which different policy contestants seek to prevail with their policy story frames, including rhetorical persuasion, evidence, and symbols. In the second step come *action frames*, which are focused around the debate over policy practice in which actors argue and develop policy stories that influence the creation of procedures and policy instruments (1993). Similarly, scholars studying social movements provide a tripartite typology. First comes the *diagnostic* framing of current events, which seeks to discredit the prevailing framing and offer a new interpretation. Second, *prognostic* framing involves the rhetorical construction of a solution to the problem. Finally, *motivational* framing focuses on the conceptualization that triggers people to join the social movement (Snow – Benford 1988).

Looking at these different strands of literature, we identify two consistent stages of framing: one component diagnoses the situation (*diagnostic frames*), and the other describes the treatment recommendation (*action frames*). As Robert Entman summarizes, it *"involves selection and salience. To frame is to select some aspects of a perceived reality and make them more salient in a communicating text, in such a way as to promote a particular problem definition, causal interpretation, moral evaluation, and/or treatment recommendation for the item described"* (1993: 52). In turn, we further focus on policy story/diagnostic and policy action/prognostic subframes, which can be combined to "speak" to citizen audiences about the nature of COVID-19 as a problem, and digital surveillance as a corresponding policy prescription. In our analysis, we firstly aim to provide an answer to the *how* question and locate and explicate how diagnostic and prognostic subframes materialize empirically. In the second step, following the tenets of framing theory, we explore different combinations of these elements and the frames they produce in each of our cases.

Building on previously provided characterizations of liberal and illiberal rhetoric and recent literature, we discern seven pairs of liberal and illiberal rhetorical components as theoretically mutually exclusive dichotomies (see Table 1).

We expect to detect these elements while analyzing statements of different political regimes when they justify the use of digital surveillance in the face of COVID-19. First, concerning the policy story of the public health threat itself, we expect liberal framing to be inclusive, and to portray the virus as an indiscriminate threat along the lines of the United Nations Development Program (1994), stress universal individual rights to health, and thus not make any distinctions based on social identities. In contrast, illiberal framing should portray the pandemic as especially threatening to a particular national, ethnic, or religious majority, or any other identity-based majority. As explicated by Mehmet Efe Caman's study on the framing of human rights violations in Turkey, the majority can be loosely defined by othering and singling out of any group opposing the regime's policy story and by portraying it as a threat to the majority (2019).

As students of decision-making and international relations may expect, illiberal framing should also engage in blame-shifting by portraying regional and international relations and interdependencies, rather than environmental, biological or governance factors, as the root causes behind the pandemic (Hood 2002; Bartling – Fischbacher 2012; Heinkelmann-Wild – Zangl 2019). It can even formulate demands for retribution, mobilizing nationalistic discourse and seeking for a "rally round the flag" effect, as exemplified by Amanda Woode's research on framing of the electricity crisis in Central Asia (2014). In contrast, liberal framing of the pandemic should embrace aspects of international interdependence at the origins of the crisis, portray it as an issue of international governance, and call for heightened international cooperation, whether bilateral, multilateral or facilitated by international organizations (Keohane – Nye 1989; Moravcsik 1997; Barnett –

AHMED MAATI, ŽILVINAS ŠVEDKAUSKAS

Policy story/diagnostic subframes (What sort of a problem is COVID-19? Whom does it endanger?)		Action/prognostic subframes (How is digital surveillance justified? What sort of a measure is it?)	
Liberal	Illiberal	Liberal	Illiberal
Indiscriminate threat (UNDP 1994)	Othering/exclusive majoritarianism (Schmitt 1922; Caman 2019)	Deliberation and participation (Locke 1947 [1689]; Mill 1859; Berlin 1979; Rawls 2005)	Sovereign regime action (Schmitt 1922; Makarychev 2020)
International interdependence (Keohane – Nye 1989; Moravcsik 1997; Ikenberry 2009; Alcaro 2018)	International blame- shifting (Hood 2002; Bartling – Fischbacher 2012; Woode 2014; Heinkelmann-Wild –	Individual freedoms and rights (privacy) (Locke 1947 [1689]; Mill 1859; UDHR 1948; ICCPR 1966)	Pandemic response over individual freedoms (Schmitt 1992)
The pandemic falls within "normal" politics	A securitized pandemic (Wæver 2012; Balzacq 2010; Watson 2012)	International/regional endorsement (Finnemore – Sikkink 1998; Barnett – Finnemore 1999; Alcaro 2018)	Inspired by authoritarian gravity centres (Kneueur and Demmelhuber 2016) Delegitimizing critics
		Admits criticism (Börzel – Zürn 2020)	(Lewis et al. 2018; Caman 2019)

Table 1Pandemic Subframes

Finnemore 1999; Ikenberry 2009). In the words of Riccardo Alcaro, liberal speakers should acknowledge that "states are members of an international society rather than isolated units" (2018) and that this creates mutual responsibilities in the face of the pandemic to further engage with other players of the international system rather than self-isolate.

Whereas it is not always illiberal to speak about or diagnose a situation as a security threat, diagnosing a public health issue – in this case, the COVID-19 pandemic – as a security threat, to our reading, is an instance of illiberal rhetoric. Following Scott Watson (2012), we believe that securitization and framing are substantively similar research programmes. We thus expect that diagnosing the pandemic as a security threat may lead to an illiberal framing of digital surveillance measures. The literature on securitization suggests that by securitizing an issue, and constructing it as a security threat, decision makers are able to envision "extraordinary" measures (Wéver 1993).

Metaphors, images, and emotions are contextually and purposefully mobilized by political actors to prompt sensations and intuitions on the part of an audience towards a particular event, individual, or group with a view of awakening an "aura of unprecedented threatening complexion" around it, implicating that an unprecedented political act is needed to block its development (Balzacq 2009: 63). The literature on the matter has compiled an impressive number of case and comparative studies on the global war on terror, migration, minority groups and other topics, illustrating how securitization leads to policy measures clashing with liberal ideals of individual autonomy, civic and human

rights, the idea of deliberation and the political consent of the people (see for instance Balzacq 2010; Donnelly 2013; van Baar et al. 2019).

In contrast to securitization, we envision a "de-securitized" diagnosis of the pandemic on the liberal side of the nexus. We use it to test if such a subframe that presents COVID-19 as something that should not derail "politics as usual" and stresses the organization of the "normal" political cycle, appears at all and whether it actually stands in contrast with attemps to securitize the pandemic.

Concerning action subframes, we expect governments to talk about digital surveillance differently as well. Liberal subframes will focus on deliberation and participation aspects in introducing surveillance measures (Mill 1859; Berlin 1979). Among individual freedoms and rights, privacy will be highlighted and, in the light of international human rights instruments (UDHR 1948; ICCPR 1966), liberal framing will stress the proportionate and non-transgressive nature of the digital surveillance measures applied. It will also frame it as corresponding to prescriptions of international liberal institutions like the World Health Organization and good practices of regional groupings (Finnemore – Sikkink 1998; Barnett – Finnemore 1999; Alcaro 2018). Finally, liberal subframes admit and engage with the criticism voiced towards digital surveillance, since, as Tanja Börzel and Michael Zürn argue, criticism from the "inside," enabled by the guarantee of the freedoms of thought and speech, constitutes an integral part of – what they define as – the liberal script (2020).

On the other end, illiberal subframes ought to justify digital surveillance by sovereign privileges of the government to act swiftly according to its judgment, and contrast it with the indecisiveness of liberal deliberation (Schmitt 1922). Unlike liberal framing, they should oppose prescriptions stemming from the international community and speak about the COVID-19 response measures as a matter of the regime's "illiberal freedom of choice" (Makarychev 2020). This also implies that the illiberal pandemic framing should prioritize the pandemic response over any individual rights. Illiberal subframes can identify digital surveillance as an international practice worth imitating, but are more likely to refer to digital surveillance cases in so-called illiberal authoritarian "gravity centres," illiberal capitalist autocracies facilitating the diffusion of illiberal norms and practices in their respective regions (Kneueur – Demmelhuber 2016). Finally, following Carl Schmitt, we expect illiberal framing to seek for a hegemony of ideas and values and thus not tolerate opponents of digital surveillance, but aim to delegitimize them by discursively marginalizing critics by portraying them as the internal "fifth column" that is antagonistic to the interests of the state (Lewis et al. 2018).

Table 1 and the discussion above map our theoretically-informed understanding of how liberal and illiberal rhetoric surrounding digital surveillance *may* sound in the face of the corona crisis. After the presentation of our case selection and methodological approach, we test to what extent these frames are relevant in individual cases and explicate where and how liberal and illiberal subframes complement one another to form complete liberal, illiberal, and mixed frames.³

CASE SELECTION: THREE OF A KIND

Despite their many differences, Israel, India, and Singapore share remarkable features, but differ in their political regimes. All of our cases have been similarly hit by the SARS-COV-2 virus and have employed similar digital surveillance measures to respond to it. They have all been using and developing various digital tools before the pandemic and they all enjoy very diverse societies.⁴ On the other hand, Singapore differs from the other two in its regime type – authoritarianism.

Israel and India are both democratic "backsliders" but at different stages. Singapore is a dominant party autocracy which, despite allowing for a level of political pluralism, does not achieve the procedural minimum of democracy (Dahl 1973). Various indices testify to this. Freedom House's "Freedom in the World" report (2020) categorizes both

AHMED MAATI, ŽILVINAS ŠVEDKAUSKAS

India and Israel as free countries. Nevertheless, Israel enjoys more civil liberties than India and scores five points higher than India in the general freedom score (76 and 71 out of 100, respectively). More importantly, both countries witnessed different paces of freedom regression during the last years. In 2017, India scored 77 points out of 100 in the Freedom House report; Israel scored 80. Despite the recent erosion of democratic institutions and practices in India and Israel, there seems to be enough evidence to suggest that Israel and India did not yet transition to authoritarianism and can be positioned on the opposite side to that of Singapore on the regime nexus. The starker backsliding of democracy in India is even more evident when seen in a longitudinal light. "Varieties of Democracy" data show that between 2009 and 2019, India has substantially regressed on the index of "liberal democracy." Israel has experienced a milder regression on the same index (see Chart 1).





Highcharts.com | V-Dem data version 10.0

Source: Variable Radar Chart, v-dem.net/en/analysis/Radar2Graph.

India, Israel and Singapore have all been using and developing various forms of surveillance before the COVID-19 pandemic. Two of our cases, Singapore and Israel, are among the 30 most ICT-developed countries in the world, whereas India comes in at number 133 (ITU 2017). The level of ICT development does not necessarily indicate the level to which our cases had used digital surveillance before the COVID-19 pandemic. Whereas the pandemic as a public health issue provoked a fast and more visible employment of digital surveillance, the scarcity of reliable data on the usage of digital surveillance prior to the COVID-19 pandemic makes it hard to make a sober assessment of the extent of its previous employment. However, existing evidence suggests that all three countries have used similar types of digital surveillance technology in the past (Carnegie Endownment 2019).

In the face of the corona virus, two similarities between the cases are crucial in our case selection. First, they have all been comparably hit by the pandemic. Despite the differences our cases manifest in their infection and death rates per one million population,

they were all places where the pandemic hit strongly, affecting every aspect of normal life and provoking various responses from their governments. Israel was one of the early-hit countries with the first major spike in cases taking place on the 25th of March 2020. After an initial decrease in the number of newly diagnosed patients starting in the second week of April 2020, the pandemic started taking hold there again at the end of May (World Health Organization 2020a). In Singapore, the first major spike in the number of newly infected patients was on the 17th of April 2020. Despite the fact that the number of newly reported cases started to decline in the second half of May, Singapore has one of the highest infection rates per one million population (World Health Organization 2020b). India, on the other hand, has been, comparatively speaking, a late-comer. Reported cases there have continued to consistently rise since May 2020. By June 17th, the total number of positive cases was more than 350 thousand with no indication of an imminent decrease in the rate of infection (World Health Organization 2020c). In addition to that, all of our cases chose to impose lockdown measures to fight the spread of the SARS-COV-2 virus.

Second, all of our cases employed techniques of digital surveillance to combat the spread of the disease. All of them have developed and used contact-tracing applications and quarantine enforcement digital surveillance. India and Israel recycled anti-terrorism and war surveillance measures to enhance contact tracing and guarantine enforcement. Israel has re-purposed its half secret Shin Bet surveillance programme, which uses GPS and mobile phone tracking, to monitor whether individuals who received a quarantine order are following it. The programme was originally only legally employable in cases of countering imminent terrorist threats. Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu initially issued an emergency order that allows the usage of the Shin Bet surveillance to track coronavirus active cases as well as their past movements for 30 days (Halbfinger -Kershner - Bergman 2020). These 30 days were extended to 60 days by the cabinet (Privacy International 2020b). On the 19th of March 2020 attempts by civil society actors motivated the supreme court on to threaten the ban of such re-purposed usage of the programme unless a due regulatory process took place by the 24th of March within the Knesset (Privacy International 2020a). Under the same conditions, it banned the police usage of cell phone locations to track coronavirus patients and those who are ordered to quarantine. These constraints were soon lifted, however, when the parliament re-opened to start the process of legislation (Winer - Staff 2020). The Shin Bet system uses GPS location, credit card purchase data, and more to locate people who came in contact with positive cases within two meters for more than ten minutes and orders them to self-isolate (Gross 2020). The location data of quarantine violators is also shared with police authorities. In addition to the Shin Bet surveillance programme, Israel launched the corona tracing mobile application HaMagen to enhance contact tracing and the tracing of the spread of the pandemic. Unlike the Shin Bet surveillance, HaMagen saves the user's GPS locations locally on their mobile phone. Once tested positive, the user has to upload this history to a central server of the Ministry of Health. The ministry updates this information for all such users, and those who came in contact with the positive case during the last 14 days are notified (Ministry of Health 2020a).

Singapore has used a wide range of digital surveillance methods to combat the spread of the pandemic. To enforce quarantine orders, Singapore employed the Stay-Home-Notice Reporting System, which legally binds people who are ordered to quarantine to share their location with the Ministry of Manpower. The system requires users to upload photographic proof to make sure that they are at the same place as their digital device (Privacy International 2020c). To facilitate contact-tracing, shopping malls and other businesses were required to use the programme Safe-Entry, which uses QR codes to log the names, NRICs, and mobile numbers of individuals who enter high-traffic places or business buildings. Individuals can be denied entry into these places if they refuse to scan the QR code and provide their information. To track symptomatic individuals and prevent them

from entering public places, an artificial intelligence-equipped temperature screening system called VigilantGantry simultaneously screens real-time temperatures of multiple individuals (Yang 2020). The automated thermometer can be augmented with facial recognition software in order to personally identify symptomatic individuals (Yang 2020). Finally, to enhance contact-tracing, Singapore has developed the Trace-Together application. The application uses Bluetooth technology on digital devices to continuously record users' close contacts. The data is collected in an anonymous form and saved locally on the user's device (Singapore Government Agency 2020a). If a user tests positive, he or she will be asked to provide their recorded contact data to the Ministry of Health, which will, in turn, notify the users who came in close contact with the positive case and order them to quarantine (Privacy International 2020c).

In India, digital surveillance responses to the pandemic have been numerous and much more decentralized than those in Singapore and Israel. This is not surprising given its decentralized federal system. The only digital surveillance method employed federally there is the contact-tracing application Aarogya Setu. Similarly to the application used in Singapore, the application uses Bluetooth to record contacts, stores data locally, and uses data of positive cases to trace their contacts (Government of India 2020a, 2020b). On the state and union levels, digital surveillance responses have aimed at enforcing quarantine, controlling the movement of positive cases, and tracing their contacts. This has been done in three different ways: the first is by utilizing command and control centres in smart cities. These command and control "war rooms" are equipped, depending on the smart city, with a combination of CCTV, face recognition software, and GPS tracking. The second is by using local contact-tracing applications which work similarly to the federal one. The third is by using mobile tower signals provided by ISPs and GPS locations to control individuals who are ordered to quarantine (Privacy International 2020e).

These similarities allow us to test for the impact of the political regime on the way in which our cases frame their digital surveillance responses to the pandemic. We test how they compare to each other in their framing and identify points of difference and overlap.

THE METHOD AND MATERIALS OF THE ANALYSIS

In the light of the explorative nature of our research, we situate our methodological approach at the intersection of directed qualitative content analysis (Mayring 2004; Hsieh – Shannon 2005) and grounded theory (Glaser – Strauss 1967; Strauss – Corbin 1998). This means that we combine our matrix of deductively derived pandemic subframes with inductive insights derived from the data.

Initially, for each case over 800 text units published in the period from the 1st of March to the 17th of June 2020 were screened. We analysed statements of government officials with a special focus on the speeches and press releases of the heads of state, governments and health ministers. In addition, we analysed texts found on official government websites and contact-tracing-applications' websites, and press releases by relevant ministries. Moreover, official government and national newspapers were also screened for identification of relevant government statements. We located 24 relevant documents for Singapore, 11 for Israel and 46 for India.

All our data was originally found in the English language. In India, English is one of the official languages; all the Indian governmental websites known to us are available at least in the English, Urdu, and Hindi languages. Similarly, in Singapore English is one of the official languages; the official government website is available only in the English language. All of the Singaporean ministerial speeches are available in English, Tamil, Mandarin, and Malay. The original languages of the speeches tend to alternate from one event to another. In Israel, despite the fact that English is not an official language, the government's official communication is available in various languages, including English,

the accuracy of which we checked by comparing the collected documents with their equivalents released in Arabic, one of the officially used languages of the state of Israel.

We used MAXQDA 2018 software to code segments in these documents three times and checked for inter-coder agreement two times.⁵ When we assessed the extent to which our cases differently employ the subframes, we treated each document as one unit of analysis. That means that we considered the mere existence (or lack thereof) of each code within each single document. We do not quantitatively examine the number of times a code is mentioned in a single document, or the length of the coded segments. Instead, we focus on complementing our thick qualitative description with a descriptive quantification of the number of times a single code appears in a respective case. In a second step, with a view of identifying emerging frames, we explored diagnostic and prognostic rhetorical elements co-appearing at the document level.

DIAGNOSING: WHAT SORT OF A PROBLEM IS THE PANDEMIC?

Concerning diagnostic rhetorical components, the Israeli, Indian and Singaporean governments all diagnosed the coronavirus as an indiscriminate threat and elaborated on the fact that it calls for an embrace of international interdependence rather than self-isolation. We detected an illiberal securitization of the pandemic in all three cases, but it was by far the most pronounced in the case of the democratic "backslider" India.

Interestingly, in the general atmosphere of global turmoil, our cases do not attempt to shift the blame for the pandemic to other countries, for instance China, where the coronavirus presumably originated. Moreover, there were no attempts to engage in "othering" by explicitly excluding a particular identity-based group from the national COVID-19 response efforts. The Singaporean and Indian ministers of health only implicitly discussed heightened infection risks for migrant workers (Singapore Government Agency 2020e; Ministry of Health and Family Welfare 2020j). This was, however, clearly counterweighted by numerous communications by government officials from both countries, framing COVID-19 as an indiscriminate threat to the "well-being of every Indian" and "Singaporeans from all walks of life" (Singapore Government Agency 2020e; Ministry of Electronics & IT 2020a). As a vivid example of liberal diagnostic framing of the pandemic, the Singaporean Ministry of Health has explicitly declared its determination to centre its response efforts around migrant workers rather than single them out: "While the community cases are coming under control, we have seen a rise in migrant worker cases, particularly in the dormitories. We moved in quickly, set up medical posts in all the purpose built dormitories [...] We are making progress, and will continue to do our best to care for our migrant workers" (2020c).

Even in the case of Israel, known for the contentious relations between its Muslim citizens and Jewish-dominated government, the framing of the pandemic has been explicitly inclusive. In a joint statement with the general directors of the ministries of health and finance, Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu directly addressed Israeli Muslims: *"Ramadan is almost upon us. Just as the Jewish citizens of Israel acted during Passover, I now request that you have the Ramadan meals only with your nuclear family. I ask you to preserve the whole and thus take care of yourselves and your loved ones"* (Prime Minister's Office 2020b). Finally, in all three cases the framing of the pandemic as an indiscriminate threat was substantiated by multi-lingual government communication addressing every major linguistic group in the respective countries.

Likewise, all of our cases are similar in that they all embraced the pandemic as a shared global challenge. This was well illustrated by Singaporean and Indian officials highlighting national inputs into the global efforts to develop a vaccine led by the World Health Organization (Singapore Government Agency 2020e; Ministry of Science & Technology 2020a). In addition, the leaders of Singapore and Israel have both presented their COVID-19 counter-measures as coordinated with the relevant regional groupings, namely with ASEAN and the European countries respectively (Prime Minister's Office Singapore 2020a; Prime Minister's Office 2020k), rather than as domestic achievements.

The most obvious difference between Israel, India and Singapore in terms of diagnosing the pandemic is the degree to which it has been securitized. Singapore makes implicit references to COVID-19 as a security type of a threat (Singapore Government Agency 2020e; Ministry of Health 2020c). Similarly, Prime Minister of Israel Benjamin Netanyahu has referred to a "war on corona" and "fighters in the campaign against Corona" in a couple of instances (Prime Minister's Office 2020c). The India government, on the other hand, has been unequalled in the frequency and intensity of its framing of the pandemic as a security concern. In more than every fourth unit of analysis in this case, we identified instances of this frame. The press releases by the Indian government and speeches of Prime Minister Narendra Modi were very colourful in their militant language, describing integrated "COVID-19 war rooms," labelling essential workers – doctors and nurses, sanitation workers and the police force – "corona warriors," and calling the government to work on "war-footing" (Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs 2020g; Ministry of Health and Family Welfare 2020b; Prime Minister's Office 2020d).

The securitization of the pandemic by the Indian government contrasts with the case of Singapore, where the only instance of framing the pandemic in the broader framework of "normal" politics was identified. In an intervention at the ASEAN Summit, Prime Minister Lee Hsien Loong noted: "We should also not lose sight of the work that is in progress. Therefore, I propose ASEAN should still aim to sign the RCEP this year and should also continue pursuing the Comprehensive Air Transport Agreement with the European Union. Dealing with the immediate crises, while not losing sight of the longer term objectives is the best way to enable our economies to survive this crisis, and to bounce back after COVID-19 passes" (Prime Minister's Office Singapore 2020a). Though this remains the only empirical example of "de-securitized" framing of the pandemic, Loong's intervention complements Singapore's policy-action liberal components and explicates how autocracies can be well-versed in using the liberal "tongue."

In sum, the qualitative mapping of the liberal and illiberal framing employed by the Israeli, Singaporean and Indian governments illustrates how when standing on different sides of the regime demarcation line, "backsliding" democracies such as India and Israel can employ illiberal rhetorical elements, whereas stable autocracies can define crises such as COVID-19 in liberal ways. A brief look at the frequencies of the liberal and illiberal diagnostic codes also supports such a proposition (see the electronic annex to the publication).

TREATING: RESPONDING WITH DIGITAL SURVEILLANCE

The following paragraphs explicate our finding that all of our cases use a combination of liberal and illiberal subframes while talking about digital surveillance. They do, however, differ in regard to the following. First, not all the subframes are employed (equally) across our cases. Second, our cases differ in how they combine liberal and illiberal rhetorical components. Third, our three cases differ in the way they talk about contact-tracing applications.

Unlike India, both Israel and Singapore make significant effort to frame their contacttracing applications as being compatible with individual rights and freedoms, including the freedom of choice and privacy rights.⁶ In Israel, the official website of the HaMagen application mentions several times that the information remains on the users' phones and highlights elsewhere that the Ministry of Health's data *"is updated and sent to [the user's] device one way"* (Ministry of Health 2020b). Similarly, in Singapore, the Govtech website assures users that *"given the [TraceTogether] security and privacy safeguards"*, their data, including their mobile phone numbers, *"remain secret"* and that *"there is no way for the government to locate* [the users'] *whereabouts with this app"* (GovTech Singapore 2020a).

In India, less effort is put into such framing of its Aarogya Setu app; in the 42 coding instances in India only two very brief references to such framing appear – compared to seven such references in the 44 coding instances in Singapore and two in the 19 coding instances in Israel.

All three countries encourage the willing participation of their citizens in digital surveillance measures, particularly by encouraging them to use contact-tracing apps.⁷ However, whereas Singapore and Israel frame their applications as having been developed in a deliberative and participatory manner, India does not. For instance, Israel frames its HaMagen contact-tracing application as an open-source application which is developed "on the values of communal responsibility" and allows "programmers in Israel and around the world to help and support this effort" (Ministry of Health 2020a). In Singapore, the government consistently refers to TraceTogether as a "community driven" effort (Smart Nation and Digital Government Office 2020; GovTech Singapore 2020g). In India, the government frames Aarogya Setu as a successful effort of the Indian government: "[The] Prime Minister observed that the States where [the] Aarogya Setu app has been downloaded in large numbers are witnessing positive results. Efforts should be made to increase the reach of the app, he said" (Prime Minister's Office 2020j).⁸

India enjoys two peculiarities. First, the way in which the government encourages citizens to use contact-tracing apps proved qualitatively different than the corresponding measures in Singapore and Israel. We inductively created a subframe called "indirect encouragement" to capture this nuance. In Singapore and Israel, the government talks directly to citizens, encouraging them to participate in the contact-tracing because the fight against COVID-19 "*requires all of us* [Israelis] *to join the effort*" (Ministry of Health 2020c) or requires the people (in this case, Singaporeans) to "*support one another to live life normally and safely*" (Singapore Government Agency 2020a). In India, on the other hand, the central government often indirectly states that the local states "*have been asked to advise individuals to install the Aarogya Setu*" (Ministry of Home Affairs 2020b). These indirect and sometimes patronizing instances of encouragement might reflect the peculiarities of the decentralized Indian political system.

Second, India employs an *illiberal "othering"* of its contact-tracing applications that is aimed against specific groups of people. As a result of its political system, India has used not only its national contact-tracing app, but also sub-national contact tracing apps, many of which sync their information with the national Aarogya Setu. It illiberally frames national and sub-national apps' usage in containment zones and against travellers and returnees.⁹ For instance, the central government in India celebrates that Surat Smart City forces recent travellers to it to fill in a health-status questionnaire on its tracker app twice a day; the user has to also send a selfie (Ministry of Home Affairs 2020a). In the same manner, the central government directs local governments to enforce a *"100% coverage of* [the] *Aarogya Setu app among the residents of the Containment Zone"* (Ministry of Home Affairs 2020b). This "othering" in its rhetoric surrounding contact-tracing apps sets India aside from Singapore and Israel.

Similarly, Singapore enjoys two peculiarities. The first is that it stands out in its emphasis on the international and regional support behind its contact-tracing app.¹⁰ This is not surprising; in fact, Singapore has relied and worked for decades on constructing its image as one of the world's leaders in advanced digital infrastructure (Chang 2003: 97). This image resonates well with international organizations as they continuously praise Singapore for utilizing digital tools in promptly responding to the pandemic (UNDP 2020). The second is that it is the only one of our three cases that does not make a single reference to the necessity to compromise on freedoms because of the pandemic.

Besides contact-tracing apps, all other digital surveillance measures in Israel, Singapore, and India are framed in an overly illiberal fashion. In Israel, the Shin Bet surveillance is framed as a sovereign decision by the government that will identify

AHMED MAATI, ŽILVINAS ŠVEDKAUSKAS

people who need to quarantine and will be "enforced without compromise" (Prime Minister's Office 2020b). The government justifies this on the grounds of the emergency situation of the pandemic that necessitates a calculated compromise on individual rights and freedoms. In Singapore, SafeEntry and the Stay-Home Notice are framed as necessary measures taken and enforced by the government, the instructions of which are communicated to the citizens in a form close to orders: "All persons under SHN must remain in their place of residence at all times. They will be subject to close monitoring of their whereabouts, through electronic monitoring as well as physical spot-checks. Strict enforcement action will be taken against those who breach the requirements of the SHN" (Singapore Government Agency 2020h). In India, whereas most policy-action subframes – including illiberal subframes – revolve around contact-tracing applications, some occasional, more general references to evoking the Disaster Management Act and to using "technology to conduct surveillance on people" are employed.¹¹

In all three cases, contact-tracing apps are the subject of most liberal subframes. However, India – the world's biggest democracy – employs liberal subframes minimally compared to Israel and Singapore.¹² At the same time, our two democracies employ illiberal policy action subframes more than Singapore; the most extensive employment of illiberal policy action subframes is found in India.¹³

EMERGING FRAMES: MIXING LIBERAL AND ILLIBERAL

In a second step, we followed framing theory and identified patterns of co-appearance between diagnostic and prognostic rhetorical elements in the same document, which form comprehensive frames of their own. In all three cases, different combinations of liberal and illiberal subframes appear, forming mixed frames that blur the line between liberal and illiberal framing. Mixed frames occur more in Singapore than in India or Israel. In the case of India, 2 mixed frames appear out of 139 coding instances. One frame combines the diagnostic liberal subframe international interdependence and the illiberal prognostic subframe sovereign government action. The other combines the illiberal diagnostic rhetorical element of securitization and the liberal prognostic rhetoric of deliberation. In the case of Israel, 1 instance of mixed framing occurs among 44 coding instances. The mixed frame combines the diagnostic rhetorical element of indiscriminate threat with the prognostic illiberal subframes occur among 99 coding instances. One of these mixed frames combines the diagnostic rhetorical element of sovereign government action. As for the other three, the mixed frame "securitization-deliberation" occurs 2 times and the "othering-deliberation" frame once.

While Israel and India employ more illiberal frames than Singapore, Singapore employs more liberal frames than India and Israel. In the case of Israel, 1 illiberal frame occurred in 44 coding instances. In the case of India, 2 instances of illiberal framing occurred in 139 coding instances. In comparison, Singapore does not employ illiberal frames; not a single illiberal frame occurs in the 99 coding instances in this case. On the other hand, Singapore employs 14 liberal frames in its 99 coding instances, whereas the corresponding figures for Israel and India are 2 in 44 and 6 in 139, respectively.

All the illiberal frames employed by Israel and India are "securitization – sovereign government action" frames. For instance, in one press release, the government of India sketches various local employments of "war rooms" to contain the pandemic. One of these war rooms – the one in Bengaluru and Tumakuru – uses technologies to "surveil on [sic] people within [an] 8-km radius of a confirmed patient" (Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs 2020g). In his remarks in the joint statement with the Health Ministry (Prime Minister's Office 2020c), Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu also announced various extra measures to be taken as part of the "war on corona." He justified the use of "digital means" to "locate and quarantine Corona patients" as part of the related joint efforts of various ministries, including the Defence Ministry.

Singapore not only employs liberal frames more frequently, but also engages a wider range of liberal frames compared to India and Israel. At the same time, Israel uses the lowest number of different liberal frames. Whereas all three countries employ the liberal frame "indiscriminate threat – deliberation" and "indiscriminate threat – individual rights," Singapore is the only case that uses the liberal frame "normal politics – international endorsement." Israel is the only case in which the liberal frame "international interdependence – international endorsement" does not occur.

These findings are largely consistent with the ones presented in the previous sections. Singapore frames digital surveillance in the pandemic situation more liberally than the two democratic "backsliders," India and Israel. Singapore does not employ illiberal framing of digital surveillance, whereas Israel and India do. The only different finding on the level of the frames is that Israel, compared to the total number of codes, does employ slightly more full-fledged illiberal frames than India, whereas India uses more illiberal diagnostic and prognostic subframes.

CONCLUSION: INTERROGATING DIGITAL SURVEILLANCE FURTHER

At the time of writing, in the Fall of 2020, the SARS-COV-2 virus is still a major global challenge. Vaccine trials by various research groups around the world are ongoing, but are also sometimes put on hold due to safety concerns, whereas mass vaccination remains a mid- to long-term rather than a short-term goal. Though some forecasters predict that the pandemic should "end for the rich world by the end of 2021, and for the world at large by the end of 2022" (Levy 2020), scientists admit that there are still too many unknowns about the virus and features of COVID-19 immunity to make sound predictions. In this atmosphere of uncertainty, surveillance and contact tracing, even in regions where cases of infection are on the decline, are suggested as the best approach (Scudellari 2020). Based on this, it is very likely that the COVID-19 pandemic will have societal repercussions for years to come.

In our analysis of diagnostic and prognostic subframes, we aimed to locate the particular types of framing employed by the Israeli, Indian and Singaporean governments, as they stand on different sides of the democracy-autocracy nexus. We have borrowed from theoretical works to discern liberal and illiberal pandemic subframes and constructed an analytical matrix (Table 1) which can be edited and repurposed to analyze government communication about digital surveillance in other situations and countries. Using tools of qualitative text analysis we found that in our analysis of diagnostic and prognostic subframes, the "backsliding" case of India showcases the most developed illiberal vernacular. Though it has talked about the pandemic as a threat to the "well-being of every Indian," it has also overwhelmingly securitized the coronavirus in general, describing it in a colourful militant language. This complements the illiberal Indian policy action subframes: "othering" rhetoric, describing digital surveillance as a successful "top-down" initiative, and even showcasing instances of the government patronizing citizens. In contrast, Israel (a democracy which has seen a lesser degree of democratic recession) and Singapore (a "soft" autocracy) are way more liberal. In these cases, COVID-19 is not as securitized, but painted as an indiscriminate threat, while the respective government calls for an embrace of international cooperation. These regimes invest a lot of energy in portraying digital surveillance solutions as being in line with human rights and freedoms, and as being developed in a deliberative and "open-sourced" manner.

In the second part of our analysis, we further followed the tenets of framing theory, and explored different combinations of the diagnostic and prognostic rhetorical elements to uncover the frames they produce in each of our cases. The analysis indicates that Singapore uses more liberal and mixed frames to portray digital surveillance during the pandemic than the two democratic "backsliders" India and Israel. At the same time, India and Israel use more illiberal frames than Singapore by combining illiberal diagnostic and prognostic rhetorical elements.

Our research calls for extending and combining the research agendas on "democratic backsliding" and crisis communication. On both levels of analysis, we find that democratic "backsliders" might find emergencies highly suitable for consolidating their illiberal tones, whereas stable "soft" autocracies like Singapore do not. By focusing on emergencies such as the COVID-19 pandemic we could identify and sructinize pivotal moments, in which democratic "backsliders" may rhetorically outperform some autocracies. By integrating regime type and trajectory variables into the toolkit of crisis communication research, we could better understand how and why governments differently "speak" about emergencies and also better predict their policy responses.

Comparing our findings on India and Israel, we can speculate that different stages of democratic "backsliding" bear influence on the balance between the uses of liberal and illiberal rhetoric. At a more deteriorated stage of its democratic "backsliding," India employs more illiberal diagnostic and prognostic subframes. Moreover, despite the uneasy history of inclusive domestic politics in Israel, India still outperforms it in terms of exclusivist framing. Nonetheless, scoring higher on indices of democratic "backsliding" does not neccesarily have a linear effect on the extent to which and how governments employ illiberal and liberal framing. Whereas India uses more illiberal rhetorical elements than Israel, Israel employs more full fledged illiberal frames. This suggests that while the regime type and trajectory can play a role in the extent to which governments "talk" liberally or illiberally, other factors are also at play.

Our findings suggest that there is a multifaceted non-linear relationship between a pandemic crisis situation and politics. We do not only examine the relationship between the pandemic and the rhetoric employed by different regime types. We also analyse such rhetoric in relation to digital surveillance – a global phenomenon which will likely transform the ways we understand and practice politics in the next years. In this light, our findings suggest that, because they require swift coordination, isolation, tracing, and communication, pandemics will motivate all political regimes to employ new digital tools at their disposal to respond to crisis situations. However, different regime types will "talk" differently about these tools, which is relevant for the future of both liberal and digital politics.

Democratic "backsliders" might find it convenient to "recycle" frames we idenitfy and justify the extended use of digital surveillance by references to a prolonged "warfare" against the virus, laying the path for introducing digital surveillance initiatives, which will be framed as "government-led" rather than "deliberative" measures. On the other hand, the case of Singapore illustrates that stable autocracies may actually find it beneficial to engage in liberal framing of the pandemic. Consistent usage of liberal diagnostic and prognostic subframes by the Singaporean government implies that, on a global level, autocracies won't necessarily employ more illiberal speech in times of crises, but will surround their policies with a combination of liberal and illiberal rhetoric.

Irrespective of the regime type, we also find that the type of digital surveillance matters. Interestingly, mass contact-tracing applications which require consent are framed in more liberal ways than CCTV temperature screening systems, GPS- or credit card-based tracking and similar digital surveillance solutions. This variation may be beneficial in further research on human rights and privacy in democracies, and in studies of digital toolkits in authoritarian upgrading (Heydemann 2007; Keremoğlu – Weidmann 2020), especially in the light of the technological tendency towards decentralization and the rise of surveillance capitalism (Zuboff 2019). Governments across the regime nexus should see internalization of surveillance (Foucault 2012) as cost-efficient and are likely to repurpose the liberal subframes we detect to justify digital surveillance solutions, which require individual consent. They should do so by stressing a balance between individual

rights, privacy safeguards, personal benefits of individual participation, and "open-sourced," internationally endorsed aspects of these tools.

The analytical approach presented in this article allows for a systemic follow-up and further interrogation of digital surveillance framing. Our empirical efforts can be continued by additional rounds of data collection. This would provide a more longitudinal view not only on the particular digital surveillance tools employed, but also on the evolving strategies of government surveillance framing. Such an effort is worthwhile, especially when bearing in mind that some framing elements that we derived theoretically have not yet been identified but may play an important role at later stages.¹⁴

Literature

- Acharya, Amitav Buzan, Barry (2007): Why is there no non-Western international relations theory? An introduction. *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific*, Vol. 7, No. 3, pp. 287–312.
- Agamben, Giorgio (2005): State of Exception. *Nova srpska politička misao*, Vol. 12, No. 1 + 4, pp. 135–145, https://doi.org/10.1215/9780822386735-013>.
- Alcaro, Riccardo (2018): The Liberal Order and Its Contestations. A Conceptual Framework. *The International Spectator*, Vol. 53, No. 1, pp. 1–10, https://doi.org/10.1080/03932729.2018.1397878>.
- Assembly, UN General (1948): Universal Declaration of Human Rights. UN General Assembly, Vol. 302, No. 2.
- Assembly, UN General (1966): International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. *United Nations, Treaty Series*, Vol. 999, pp. 171.
- Balzacq, Thierry (2009): Constructivism and Securitization Studies. In: Cavelty, Myriam Dunn Mauer, Victor (eds.): *The Routledge Handbook of Security Studies*. Routledge, https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203866764.ch5>.
- Balzacq, Thierry (2010): Securitization Theory: How Security Problems Emerge and Dissolve. Routledge, https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203868508>.
- Barnett, Michael N. Finnemore, Martha (1999): The Politics, Power, and Pathologies of International Organizations. *International Organization*, Vol. 53, No. 4, pp. 699–732, https://doi.org/10.1162/002081899551048>.

¹ We define digital surveillance to be the direct collection of information, whether anonymous or identifiable, about individuals or groups using methods made available by digital technology.

² It is important to note the tension between analytical concepts like liberalism, which originated in the West, and the extent of their applicability in analyses concerned with the non-Western world (see for instance Acharya – Buzan 2007; Burnell et al. 2017). Here we subscribe to the understanding of the liberal script formulated by Tanja Börzel and Michael Zürn (2020), who claim that liberal ideas have borrowed and evolved through global encounters and intellectual exchange (which we unfortunately do not have the space to trace in this article) and thus are "travelling" concepts, which, though contested, can be globally applicable.

³ We distinguish between subframes, diagnostic and policy action rhetorical elements, and frames as more complex units consisting of different combinations of particular subframes. For the sake of simplicity, we define both the usage of subframes and the employment of frames as an action of "framing."

⁴ For a detailed overview of the ethno-linguistic composition of our cases, we used the data from the CIA country factsheet (Central Intelligence Agency 2020).

⁵ Around 30 percent of the coded material has been double coded to check for inter-coder reliability.

⁶ The majority of Singapore's liberal rhetorical instances are in reference to its contact-tracing app *Trace-Together*.

⁷ Singapore encourages its citizens to also use *SafeEntry* for contact tracing in public places.

⁸ Similar references to the success of its contact tracing app are also found in Singapore. In Israel such references are made only to justify the usage of the Shin Bet anti-terrorism surveillance.

⁹ In Singapore, the few rare illiberal rhetorical instances in regard to its contact tracing app TraceTogether related to its employment in work-places.

¹⁰ India has only one instance that belongs to the set of "international and regional support".

¹¹ In Singapore, similar general references are used, but they appear more in relation to other digital surveillance measures and not to its contact-tracing app.

¹² Out of the 19 policy action rhetorical instances in India, only 11 were liberal. Despite their different regime types, Israel and Singapore use liberal rhetoric to a similar extent. In Israel, out of a total of 14 rhetorical instances, 9 were liberal; in Singapore, it was 21 out of 32.

¹³ In India, out of 19 rhetorical instances, 8 were illiberal; in Israel, 5 out of 14 were illiberal; in Singapore, 9 out of 32 were illiberal.

¹⁴ These are: the "international blame-shifting," "endorsement of authoritarian gravity centres" and "admittance of criticism" frames.

- Bartling, Björn Fischbacher, Urs (2012): Shifting the Blame: On Delegation and Responsibility. *The Review of Economic Studies*, Vol. 79, No. 1, pp. 67–87, https://doi.org/10.1093/restud/rdr023.
- Berlin, Isaiah (1979): Essays in the History of Ideas. London: Pimlico.
- Bermeo, Nancy (2016): On Democratic Backsliding. *Journal of Democracy*, Vol. 27, No. 1, pp. 5–19, https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2016.0012>.
- Börzel, Tanja A. Zürn, Michael (2020): Contestations of the Liberal Script. A Research Program (No. 1). SCRIPTS Working Paper Series. Berlin: Freie Universität Berlin, https://www.scripts-berlin.eu/publications/ Publications-PDF/SCRIPTS-WP1_final.pdf>.
- Burnell, Peter J. Rakner, Lise Randall, Vicky (2017): *Politics in the developing world*. Oxford University Press, https://doi.org/10.1093/hepl/9780198737438.001.0001.
- Caman, Mehmet Efe (2019): Authoritarianization and Human Rights in Turkey: How the AKP Legitimizes Human Rights Violations. *Human Rights in Turkey: A Fading of Democracy* (to be published).
- Cath, Corinne Wachter, Sandra Mittelstadt, Brent Taddeo, Mariarosaria Floridi, Luciano (2018): Artificial Intelligence and the 'Good Society': the US, EU, and UK Approach. *Science and Engineering Ethics*, Vol. 24, No. 2, pp. 505–528, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11948-017-9901-7>.
- Chang, Johannes Han-Yin (2003): Culture, State and Economic Development in Singapore. *Journal of Contemporary Asia*, Vol. 33, No. 1, pp. 85–105, https://doi.org/10.1080/00472330380000071>.
- Collier, David Levitsky, Steven (1997): Democracy with Adjectives: Conceptual Innovation in Comparative Research. *World Politics*, Vol. 49, No. 3, pp. 430–451, https://doi.org/10.1353/wp.1997.0009>.
- Coombs, W. Timothy (2010): Parameters for Crisis Communication. In: Coombs, W. Timothy Holladay, Sherry J. (eds.): *The Handbook of Crisis Communication. Blackwell Publishing*, pp. 17–53, https://doi.org/10.1002/9781444314885.ch).
- Dahl, Robert Alan (1973): Polyarchy: Participation and opposition. Yale University Press.
- Donnelly, Faye (2013): Securitization and the Iraq War: The Rules of Engagement in World Politics. Routledge, https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203710494>.
- Entman, Robert M. (1993): Framing: Toward Clarification of a Fractured Paradigm, *Journal of Communication*, Vol. 43, No. 4, pp. 51–58, ">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.1993.tb01304.x>.
- Finnemore, Martha Sikkink, Kathryn (1998): International Norm Dynamics and Political Change. International Organization, pp. 887–917, https://doi.org/10.1162/002081898550789>.
- Fishman, Robert M. (1990): Rethinking State and Regime: Southern Europe's Transition to Democracy. *World Politics*, Vol. 42, No. 3, pp. 422–440, https://doi.org/10.2307/2010418.
- Foucault, Michel (2012): Discipline and Punish: The Birth of the Prison. Vintage.
- Freeden, Michael Stears, Marc (2013): Liberalism. In: Freeden, Michael Stears, Marc (eds.): *The Oxford Handbook of Political Ideologies*. Oxford University Press, https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/97801995859 77.001.0001>.
- Freedom House (2014): Freedom in the World 2014: The Annual Survey of Political Rights and Civil Liberties. Rowman & Littlefield.
- Freedom House (2019): Democracy in Retreat: Freedom in the World 2019. Freedom House.
- Friedman, Milton (1962): Capitalism and Freedom. University of Chicago Press.
- Glaser, Barney G. Strauss, Anselm L. (1967): *The Discovery of Grounded Theory: Strategies for Qualitative Research*. New York: Adline de Gruyter.
- Halbfinger, David M. Kershner, Isabel Bergman, Ronen (2020): To Track Coronavirus, Israel Moves to Tap Secret Trove of Cellphone Data. *The New York Times*, 16. 3. 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/16/world/middleeast/israel-coronavirus-cellphone-tracking.html.
- Hartmann, Hauke (2020): High Vulnerability to Crisis: The Results of the BTI 2020 in the Context of COVID-19. BertelsmannStiftung Policy Brief 2020/01.
- Hayek, Friedrich August (1944): The Road to Serfdom. Routledge.
- Heinkelmann-Wild, Tim Zangl, Bernhard (2019): Multilevel Blame Games: Blame-Shifting in the European Union. *Governance*, https://doi.org/10.1111/gove.12459>.
- Heydemann, Steven (2007): Upgrading Authoritarianism in the Arab World. Saban Center for Middle East Policy at the Brookings Institution.
- Hood, Christopher (2002): The Risk Game and the Blame Game. *Government and Opposition*, Vol. 37, No. 1, pp. 15–37, https://doi.org/10.1111/1477-7053.00085>.
- Hsieh, Hsiu-Fang Shannon, Sarah E. (2005): Three Approaches to Qualitative Content Analysis. *Qualitative Health Research*, Vol. 15, No. 9, pp. 1277–1288, https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732305276687>.
- Ikenberry, G. John (2009): Liberal Internationalism 3.0: America and the Dilemmas of Liberal World Order. *Perspectives on Politics*, pp. 71–87, https://doi.org/10.1017/S1537592709090112.
- Keohane, Robert O. Nye Jr, Joseph S. (1973): Power and Interdependence. *Survival*, Vol. 15, No. 4, pp. 158–165, https://doi.org/10.1080/00396337308441409>.
- Keremoğlu, Eda Weidmann, Nils B. (2020): How Dictators Control the Internet: A Review Essay. *Comparative Political Studies*, Vol. 53, No. 10–11, pp. 1690–1703, https://doi.org/10.1177/0010414020912278>.
- Kneuer, Marianne Demmelhuber, Thomas (2016): Gravity Centres of Authoritarian Rule: A Conceptual Approach. *Democratization*, Vol. 23, No. 5, pp. 775–796, https://doi.org/10.1080/13510347.2015.1018898>.
- Lasswell, Harold (1936): Politics: Who Gets What, When, How. New York: Meridian.

- Levitsky, Steven Way, Lucan A. (2010): *Competitive Authoritarianism: Hybrid Regimes after the Cold War*. Cambridge University Press, https://doi.org/10.1017/CB09780511781353.
- Levy, Steven (n.d.): Bill Gates on Covid: Most US Tests Are 'Completely Garbage.' *Wired*, n.d., https://www.wired.com/story/bill-gates-on-covid-most-us-tests-are-completely-garbage/.
- Lewis, David G. (2020): Russia's New Authoritarianism: Putin and the Politics of Order. Edinburgh University Press.
- Lewis, David G. Heathershaw, John Megoran, Nick (2018): Illiberal Peace? Authoritarian Modes of Conflict Management. *Cooperation and Conflict*, Vol. 53, No. 4, pp. 486–506, https://doi.org/10.1177/0010836718765902>.
- Locke, John (1947 [1689]): Two Treatises of Government. Hafner Press.
- Lovelace Jr., Berkeley (2020): WHO Warns Coronavirus Vaccine Alone Won't End Pandemic: "We Cannot Go Back to the Way Things Were." CNBC, https://www.cnbc.com/2020/08/21/who-warns-a-coronavirus-vaccine-alone-will-not-end-pandemic.html>.
- Lührmann, Anna Lindberg, Staffan I. (2019): A Third Wave of Autocratization Is Here: What Is New about It? *Democratization*, Vol. 26, No. 7, pp. 1095–1113, https://doi.org/10.1080/13510347.2019.1582029>.
- Machiavelli, Niccolo (2008 [1532]): *The Prince*. Hackett Publishing.
- Makarychev, Andrey (2020): Introduction: "Bad Weather" Regionalism and the Post-Liberal International Order at Europe's Margins. *Polity*, Vol. 52, No. 2, pp. 221–234, https://doi.org/10.1086/707789.
- Mayring, Philipp (2004): Qualitative Content Analysis. In: Flick, Uwe von Kardoff, Ernst Steinke, Ines (eds.): *A Companion to Qualitative Research*. Sage.
- Merkel, Wolfgang (2004): Embedded and Defective Democracies. *Democratization*, Vol. 11, No. 5, pp. 33–58, https://doi.org/10.1080/13510340412331304598>.
- Mill, John Stuart (1859): On Liberty. London: John W. Parker and Son.
- Moravcsik, Andrew (1997): Taking Preferences Seriously: A Liberal Theory of International Politics. *International Organization*, Vol. 51, No. 4, pp. 513–553, https://doi.org/10.1162/002081897550447.
- Paine, Thomas (1776): Common Sense: 1776. Infomotions, Incorporated.
- Privacy International (2020a): Israel: Security Service May Use Patients' Smartphone Data for Contact Tracing. Privacy International, http://privacyinternational.org/examples/3423/israel-security-service-may-use-patients-smartphone-data-contact-tracing>.
- Privacy International (2020b): Israeli Supreme Court Blocks Use of Cellphone Surveillance for COVID-19 Monitoring. Privacy International, http://privacyinternational.org/examples/3529/israeli-supreme-court-blocks-use-cellphone-surveillance-covid-19-monitoring>.
- Privacy International (2020c): Singapore Contact Tracing App Uses Phone-to-Phone Bluetooth Connections. Privacy International, http://privacyinternational.org/examples/3517/singapore-contact-tracing-app-uses-phone-phone-bluetooth-connections>.
- Privacy International (2020d): Singapore's Quarantine Enforcement Strips Offender of Residency Rights. Privacy International, http://privacyinternational.org/examples/3523/singapores-quarantine-enforcement-strips-offender-residency-rights.
- Privacy International (2020e): India: Andhra Pradesh Develops Tools to Track Infected People and Monitor Quarantine. Privacy International, http://privacyinternational.org/examples/3623/india-andhra-pradesh-develops-tools-track-infected-people-and-monitor-quarantine>.
- Raso, Filippo A. Hilligoss, Hannah Krishnamurthy, Vivek Bavitz, Christopher Kim, Levin (2018): *Artificial Intelligence & Human Rights: Opportunities & Risks*. Berkman Klein Center Research Publication, No. 2018–6, https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3259344>.
- Rawls, John (2005): Political Liberalism. Columbia University Press.
- Rein, Martin Schon, Donald (1991): Framing in Policy Discourse. In: Wagner, Peter Weiss, Carol Hirschon Wittrock, Björn Wollman, Helmut (eds.): *Social Sciences and Modern States: National Experiences and Theoretical Crossroads*. Cambridge University Press, https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511983993.012.
- Schedler, Andreas (2013): *The Politics of Uncertainty: Sustaining and Subverting Electoral Authoritarianism.* Oxford University Press, https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199680320.001.0001).
- Schmitt, Carl (1922): Politische Theologie: Vier Kapitel zur Lehre von der Souveränität. München: Duncker & Humblot.
- Schmitt, Carl (1932): Der Begriff des Politischen. München: Duncker & Humblot.
- Schmitter, Philippe C. (1995): II. More Liberal, Preliberal, or Postliberal? *Journal of Democracy*, Vol. 6, No. 1, pp. 15–22, https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.1995.0019>.
- Schwarz, Andreas Seeger, Matthew W. Auer, Claudia (2016): Significance and Structure of International Risk and Crisis Communication Research: Toward an Integrative Approach. In: Schwarz, Andreas – Seeger, Matthew W. – Auer, Claudia (eds.): *The Handbook of International Crisis Communication Research*. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons, Inc, pp. 1–10, <doi:10.1002/9781118516812.ch1>.
- Scudellari, Megan (2020): How the Pandemic Might Play Out in 2021 and Beyond. *Nature*, Vol. 584, No. 7819, pp. 22–25, <doi:10.1038/d41586-020-02278-5>.
- Smith, Adam (1776): *The Wealth of Nations: An Inquiry into the Nature and Causes of the Wealth of Nations.* London: W. Strahan and T. Cadell, https://doi.org/10.1093/oseo/instance.00043218>.

- Snow, David A. Benford, Robert D. (1988): Ideology, Frame Resonance, and Participant Mobilization. *International Social Movement Research*, Vol. 1, No. 1, pp. 197–217.
- Strauss, Anselm Corbin, Juliet (1998): Basics of Qualitative Research: Techniques and Procedures for Developing Grounded Theory. SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Stråth, Bo (2013): Ideology and Conceptual History. In: Freeden, Michael Stears, Marc (eds.): *The Oxford Handbook of Political Ideologies*. Oxford University Press, <doi:10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199585977.013.00 13>.
- UNDP (1994): Human Development Report 1994: New Dimensions of Human Security. NY: Oxford University Press.
- van Baar, Huub Ivasiuc, Ana Kreide, Regina (2019): The Securitization of the Roma in Europe. Springer International Publishing, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-77035-2>.
- Von Mises, Ludwig (1912): Theorie des Geldes und der Umlaufsmittel. Leipzig: Verlag von Duncker & Humblot.
- Waver, Ole (1993): Securitization and Desecuritization. Centre for Peace and Conflict Research Copenhagen.
- Walt, Stephen M. (2011): The End of the American Era. The National Interest, No. 116, pp. 6-16.
- Watson, Scott D. (2012): 'Framing' the Copenhagen School: Integrating the Literature on Threat Construction. *Millennium*, Vol. 40, No. 2, pp. 279–301, https://doi.org/10.1177/0305829811425889.
- Wooden, Amanda E. (2014): Kyrgyzstan's Dark Ages: Framing and the 2010 Hydroelectric Revolution. *Central Asian Survey*, Vol. 33, No. 4, pp. 463–481, https://doi.org/10.1080/02634937.2014.989755.
- Zito, Anthony (2011): Policy Framing. In: Badie, Bertrand Berg-Schlosser, Dirk Morlino, Leonardo (eds.): International Encyclopedia of Political Science. London: Sage, pp. 1924–1928, https://doi.org/10.4135/9781412959636.n445>.
- Zuboff, Shoshana (2019): The Age of Surveillance Capitalism: The Fight for a Human Future at the New Frontier of Power. Profile Books.

Documents

- Carnegie Endowment (2019): A.I Global Surveillance Index. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/09/17/global-expansion-of-ai-surveillance-pub-79847>.
- Central Intelligence Agency (2020): *The World Factbook*. The Central Intellegence Unit, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/is.html.
- Enterprise Singapore (2020): Advisory for Phase 2 Re-opening of Food & Beverage Establishments, https://www.enterprisesg.gov.sg/media-centre/media-releases/2020/july/advisory-for-phase-2-re-opening-of-food-beverage-establishments>.
- Global Centre for Technology, Innovation and Sustainable Development (2020): COVID-19 Open-Source Digital Toolkit, https://sgtechcentre.undp.org/content/sgtechcentre/en/home/digital-tools-for-covid-19.html>.
- Government of India (2020a): Aarogya Setu Privacy Policy. Aarogya Setu website, https://static.mygov.in/rest/s3fs-public/mygov_159051645651307401.pdf.
- Government of India (2020b): Aarogya Setu Mobile App. MyGov, https://mygov.in/hi/aarogya-setu-app/.
- GovTech Singapore (2020a): 9 Geeky Myth-Busting Facts You Need to Know about TraceTogether, https://www.tech.gov.sg/media/technews/geeky-myth-busting-facts-you-need-to-know-about-tracetogether>.
- GovTech Singapore (2020b): TraceTogether Behind the Scenes Look at Its Development Process, https://www.tech.gov.sg/media/technews/tracetogether-behind-the-scenes-look-at-its-development-process.
- GovTech Singapore (2020c): 6 Things about OpenTrace, the Open-Source Code Published by the TraceTogether Team, https://www.tech.gov.sg/media/technews/six-things-about-opentrace.
- GovTech Singapore (2020d): Tech Tips to Beat COVID-19 Blues Part 1, https://www.tech.gov.sg/media/technews/tech-tips-to-beat-covid-blues-part1.
- GovTech Singapore (2020e): Tech Tips to Beat COVID-19 Blues Part 2, https://www.tech.gov.sg/media/technews/tech-tips-to-beat-covid-blues-part2.
- GovTech Singapore (2020f): Two Reasons Why Singapore Is Sticking with TraceTogether's Protocol, https://www.tech.gov.sg/media/technews/two-reasons-why-singapore-sticking-with-tracetogether-protocol.
- GovTech Singapore (2020): Responding to COVID-19 with Tech, https://www.tech.gov.sg/products-and-services/responding-to-covid-19-with-tech/.
- Gross, Judah Ari (2020): Shin Bet Says It Found 500 Coronavirus Carriers with Its Mass Surveillance. *The Times of Israel*, 26. 3. 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/shin-bet-says-it-found-500-coronavirus-carriers-with-its-mass-surveillance/>.
- Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs (2020): PM Netanyahu's Statement with the Health and Finance Ministry Director Generals, https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/PressRoom/2020/Pages/PM-Netanyahu-s-statement-with-the-Health-and-Finance-Ministry-director-generals-18-April-2020.aspx>.
- ITU (2017): *ITU* | 2017 Global ICT Development Index (Index). The Telecommunication Development Sector, https://www.itu.int/net4/ITU-D/idi/2017/index.html.
- Lis, Jonathan (2020): Israel Extends Security Service Tracking of Coronavirus Cases for Three More Weeks. *Haaretz.com*, 27. 5. 2020, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-israel-extends-security-service-tracking-of-coronavirus-cases-for-three-more-weeks-1.8875700>.

MEZINÁRODNÍ VZTAHY / CZECH JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, VOL. 55, NO. 4/2020 67

- Ministry of Civil Aviation (2020): Conditional Exemption to Government Entities for COVID-19 Related Drone/RPAS Operations via GARUD Portal, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1621250>.
- Ministry of Electronics & IT (2020a): AarogyaSetu: A Multi-dimensional Bridge, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare. aspx?PRID=1610301>.
- Ministry of Electronics & IT (2020b): Government of India Launches ArogyaSetu App to Track Covid 19 Infection, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1610326>.
- Ministry of Electronics & IT (2020c): Shri Ravi Shankar Prasad Appreciated the Efforts of All States and UT in the Fight against Covid19, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1619105>.
- Ministry of Electronics & IT (2020d): Use Aarogya Setu Effectively: MoS Dhotre Asks District Collectors, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1630734>.
- Ministry of Health (2020a): HaMagen The Ministry of Health App for Fighting the Spread of Coronavirus, https://govextra.gov.il/ministry-of-health/hamagen-app/download-en/.
- Ministry of Health (2020b): The Ministry of Health Launches "HAMAGEN" an App to Prevent the Spread of Coronavirus. GOV.IL, https://www.gov.il/en/departments/news/2203202004>.
- Ministry of Health (2020c): A New Application for Information and Support Regarding the COVID-19 Outbreak. Press Releases, https://www.health.gov.il/English/News_and_Events/Spokespersons_Messages/Pages/04032 020_8.aspx>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020a): Updates on COVID-19, pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx? PRID=1612639>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020b): Updates on COVID-19, pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx? PRID=1614031>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020c): Updates on COVID-19, pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx? PRID=1614366>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020d): Updates on COVID-19, pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx? PRID=1617851>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020e): Dr. Harsh Vardhan Reviews Preparedness and Containment Measures Taken for the Management of COVID-19 in Madhya Pradesh through Video Conferencing, <pib.gov. in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1620931>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020f): GoM Reviews Current Status, Preparedness and Actions for Management of COVID-19, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1621207>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020g): Updates on COVID-19, pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx? PRID=1621216>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020h): Aarogya Setu IVRS Services Implemented to Cater to People Having Feature Phone or Landline, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1621368>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020i): Dr. Harsh Vardhan Reviews Preparedness and Containment Measures Taken for COVID-19 Management in Gujarat and Maharashtra through Video Conferencing, pib. gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1621455>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020j): Dr. Harsh Vardhan Engages with Himachal Pradesh, Uttarakhand and UTs of Jammu-Kashmir and Ladakh to Review Preparedness and Containment Measures Taken for COVID-19 Management, cpib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1623292>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020k): Dr. Harsh Vardhan Engages with Punjab to Review Preparedness and Containment Measures Taken for COVID-19 Management, pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?
 PRID=1623551>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020l): Dr. Harsh Vardhan: Physical Distancing and Behavior Etiquettes Are Potent 'Social Vaccines' for Battling COVID-19, cpib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1624705>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020m): Intensified Surveillance, Contact Tracing and Risk Communication to Be Undertaken in Densely Populated Urban Settlements: Health Ministry Guidelines, <pib.gov.in/ Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1625683>.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020n): Updates on COVID-19, pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx? PRID=1626139>.
- Ministry of Home Affairs (2020a): Extension of Lockdown for a Further Period of Two Weeks with Effect from May 4, 2020, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1620095>.
- Ministry of Home Affairs (2020b): Extension of Lockdown up to May 31, 2020, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare. aspx?PRID=1624763>.
- Ministry of Home Affairs (2020c): New Guidelines to Fight COVID-19 to Be Effective from 1st June 2020, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1627965>.
- Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs (2020a): Smart City Missions Integrated Data? Dashboards Being Used at Command and Control Centers to Monitor COVID-19, pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=16115
 92>.
- Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs (2020b): MoHUA Launches Revised Version of Swachhata App to Handle Queries Specific to COVID 19, cpib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1612458>.
- Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs (2020c): Smart Cities Use Latest Technology for Covid-19 Awareness and Safety of People, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1614467>.

- Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs (2020d): Strategies and Solutions Employed by PCMC to Counter the COVID-19 Pandemic, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1614310>.
- Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs (2020e): Chandigarh City Uses Vehicle Tracking Applications and GPS Enabled Smart Watches for Waste Collection Drivers in Its Fight against Covid-19, pib.gov.in/Pressrelease share.aspx?PRID=1616393>.
- Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs (2020f): Pune's Mobile App Saiyam Tracks Home Quarantined Citizens, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1616686>.
- Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs (2020g): Pimpri Chinchwad COVID-19 War Room Leverages Technology and Uses Data Tracking for Effective Decision Making, pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1617889>.
- Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs (2020h): Visakhapatnam Smart City Operations Centre Functions round the Clock for Covid-19 Management, pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1620002>.
- Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs (2020i): Nashik Smart City Initiatives Such as Mobile Applications and Body Sanitization Machines Strengthen the City's Fight against Covid-19, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx? PRID=1621809>.
- Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs (2020j): Dehradun Smart City Takes Measures Including Integrated Command and Control Centre, CCTVs and Lockdown Passes to Combat COVID-19, pib.gov.in/Pressrelease share.aspx?PRID=1622892>.
- Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs (2020k): Ajmer Smart City's War Room Instrumental in Fight against Covid-19, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1626401>.
- Ministry of Housing & Urban Affairs (20201): Surat Smart City Takes Key IT Initiatives in COVID-19 Management and Containment, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1627638>.
- Ministry of Manpower (2020): Entry Approval and Stay-Home Notice Requirements for All New and Returning Foreign Domestic Workers. Ministry of Manpower Singapore, https://www.mom.gov.sg/newsroom/pressreleases/2020/0315-entry-approval-and-shn-requirements-for-all-new-and-returning-foreign-domestic-workers.
- Ministry of Science & Technology (2020a): India's S&T Institutions Raise Their Game against COVID-19, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1611541>.
- Ministry of Science & Technology (2020b): Integrated Geospatial Platform to Help Area-Specific Strategies & Decisions in COVID-19 Outbreak, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1614808>.
- Ministry of Science & Technology (2020c): Digital Surveillance to Monitor and Control COVID-19 Spread, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1617891>.
- Ministry of Science & Technology (2020d): Internet of Drones Platform by DST-Funded Start-Up FlytBase Enables Aerial Monitoring by Police Forces during COVID-19 Lockdown, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx? PRID=1621342>.
- National Environment Agency (2020): Safe Management Measures in Phase 2 at Hawker Centres and Markets, https://www.nea.gov.sg/media/news/advisories/index/safe-management-measures-in-phase-2-at-hawker-centres-and-markets.
- Prime Minister's Office (2020a): PM Netanyahu at Joint Statements with Finance Minister Moshe Kahlon. GOV.IL, https://www.gov.il/en/departments/news/event_statement160320>.
- Prime Minister's Office (2020b): PM Netanyahu's Remarks at the Joint Statements with the Health Ministry Director General and the Health Ministry Director of Public Health Services. GOV.IL, https://www.gov.il/en/departments/news/event_statement170320>.
- Prime Minister's Office (2020c): PM Netanyahu's Remarks at the Joint Statements with Health Minister Yaakov Litzman and Health Ministry Director General Moshe Bar Siman Tov on the Coronavirus. GOV.IL, https://www.gov.il/en/departments/news/event_statement190320>.
- Prime Minister's Office (2020d): PM interacts with Central Ministers, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx? PRID=1611614>.
- Prime Minister's Office (2020e): PM Addresses the Nation for 4th Time in 4 Weeks in India's Fight against COVID-19, covin/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1614255>.
- Prime Minister's Office (2020f): Life in the Era of COVID-19, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=16 16108>.
- Prime Minister's Office (2020g): PM Interacts with CMs to Plan ahead for Tackling COVID-19, <pib.gov.in/ Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1618628>.
- Prime Minister's Office (2020h): Prime Minister's Interaction with Mr. Bill Gates, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare. aspx?PRID=1623944>.
- Prime Minister's Office (2020i): PM Holds Interaction with CMs to Discuss Situation Emerging Post Unlock 1.0, <pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1631923>.
- Prime Minister's Office (2020j): PM Holds Second Part of Interaction with CMs to Discuss Situation Post Unlock 1.0, cpib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1632116>.
- Prime Minister's Office (2020k): PM Netanyahu Holds Coronavirus Conference Call with European Leaders. GOV.IL, https://www.gov.il/en/departments/news/event_conference090320.

- Prime Minister's Office Singapore (2020a): PMO | PM Lee Hsien Loong at the Special ASEAN Summit on COVID-19, http://www.pmo.gov.sg/Newsroom/PM-Lee--Intervention-Special-ASEAN-Summit-on-COVID-19-2020>.
- Prime Minister's Office Singapore (2020b): PMO | National Broadcasts from 7 June to 20 June 2020, http://www.pmo.gov.sg/Newsroom/SECURING-SINGAPORE-FUTURE-IN-A-POST-COVID-19-WORLD).
- Singapore Government Agency (2020a): TraceTogether, Safer Together, https://www.tracetogether.gov.sg/>.
- Singapore Government Agency (2020b): Speech by Mr Lawrence Wong, Minister for National Development, at COVID-19 Press Conference, http://www.sgpc.gov.sg/media_releases/mnd/speech/S-20200320-1/.
- Singapore Government Agency (2020c): Easing Circuit Breaker Measures: How Are We Cautiously Lifting Restrictions? http://www.gov.sg/article/easing-circuit-breaker-measures-how-are-we-cautiously-lifting-restrictions>.
- Singapore Government Agency (2020d): Digital Contact Tracing Tools Required for All Businesses and Services Operating during Circuit Breaker, http://www.gov.sg/article/digital-contact-tracing-tools-for-all-businesses-operating-during-circuit-breaker>.
- Singapore Government Agency (2020e): Safe Management Measures Required at the Workplace after the Circuit Breaker Period, http://www.gov.sg/article/safe-management-measures-required-at-the-workplace-after-the-circuit-breaker-period.
- Singapore Government Agency (2020f): Minister Lawrence Wong: Living with COVID-19, http://www.gov.sg/article/minister-lawrence-wong-living-with-covid-19>.
- Singapore Government Agency (2020g): COVID-19 Resources, http://www.gov.sg/article/covid-19-resources>.
- Singapore Government Agency (2020h): Updates to Border Measures for Travellers Entering Singapore, http://www.gov.sg/article/updates-to-border-measures-for-travellers-entering-singapore.
- Smart Nation and Digital Government Office (2020): Launch of New App for Contact Tracing, https://www.smartnation.gov.sg/whats-new/press-releases>.
- UNDP (2020): Singapore's COVID-19 Response Is Seeing Early Results. Here's How. UNDP, https://www.asia-pacific.undp.org/content/rbap/en/home/blog/2020/singapore_s-covid-19-response-is-seeing-early-results-heres-how.html>.
- V-Dem (n.d.): Variable Radar Chart. < https://www.v-dem.net/en/analysis/Radar2Graph/>.
- Winer, Stuart Staff, Toi (2020): High Court: Shin Bet Surveillance of Virus Carriers Must Be Enshrined in Law. *The Times of Israel*, 26. 4. 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/high-court-shin-bet-surveillance-of-virus-carriers-must-be-enshrined-in-law/.
- World Health Organization (2020a): Israel: WHO Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Dashboard. WHO Covid-19 Dashboard, https://covid19.who.int>.
- World Health Organization (2020b): Singapore: WHO Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Dashboard. WHO Covid-19 Dashboard, https://covid19.who.int>.
- World Health Organization (2020): India: WHO Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Dashboard. WHO Covid-19 Dashboard, https://covid19.who.int>.
- Yang, Calvin (2020): Coronavirus: New AI-Driven Temperature Screening Device to Save Time and Manpower. *The Straits Times*, 12. 2. 2020, https://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/health/coronavirus-new-ai-driven-temperature-screening-device-to-save-time-and-manpower>.

Note

The authors of this paper would like to thank the editors of the Czech Journal of International Relations and its two anonymous reviewers. We also thank members of the Comparative Middle East Politics chair at the Eberhard-Karls-Universität Tübingen for their constructive criticism, comments and ideas that helped to improve earlier versions of the manuscript.

AUTHOR BOGRAPHIES

Ahmed Maati is a PhD candidate, a research associate, and a junior lecturer at the department of Political Science at Eberhard-Karls-Universität Tübingen. His research foci include identity and comparative politics of the Middle East, theories of the state, and digital politics. In 2012, Mr. Maati was part of the Volkswagen project "*Arab Youth: From Engagement to Inclusion?*", in which he conducted field work in Egypt. He concluded his Master's degree in 2015 in the joint program "Comparative and Middle East Politics and Society" (CMEPS) of the American University in Cairo and the Eberhard-Karls-University of Tübingen.

AHMED MAATI, ŽILVINAS ŠVEDKAUSKAS

Žilvinas Švedkauskas is a PhD candidate at Eberhard-Karls-Universität Tübingen and a Bucerius Fellow of the "Trajectories of Change" programme at ZEIT-Stiftung Ebelin und Gerd Bucerius, specializing in comparative politics and autocratization. His primary research focus lies in constitutional change, digital transformation, and mechanisms of co-optation in the Middle East, Africa, and the post-Soviet space.

72 > 93

Hybrid Regimes' Response to the COVID-19 Pandemic: "The First Wave" Evidence from Ukraine and Georgia

IVANNA MACHITIDZE

New Vision University, Tbilisi, Georgia E-mail: imachitidze@newvision.ge

YURIY TEMIROV

Vasyl' Stus Donetsk National University, Vinnytsia, Ukraine E-mail: u.temirov@donnu.edu.ua

Abstract: Hybrid regimes have been largely overlooked in the scholarly discussion on the effectiveness of halting the new COVID-19 virus, not least due to the lack of conceptual clarity, as such regimes are considered as the halfway or "grey area" on the authoritarianism-to-democracy path. Hence, the present paper aims to contribute to the pool of research on the internal dynamics of hybridity through exploring the responses towards the pandemic by two stable post-Soviet hybrid regimes, namely Georgia and Ukraine. The "most similar systems" comparative research design allows us to demonstrate that the two countries' different crisis management and communication strategies explain Georgia's relative success in halting the virus spread in comparison to Ukraine throughout the first wave. The application of Henry Hale's "single-pyramid" and "competitive pyramid" models of patronal politics highlights the lack of competitiveness in the formal and informal governance processes in Georgia's case, as opposed to the chaotic mode of decision-making as well as plurality of informal actors in Ukraine's case.

Keywords: hybrid regimes, regime dynamics, COVID-19, crisis management, Ukraine, Georgia.

DOI: <https://doi.org/10.32422/mv-cjir.1738>.

Upon the unexpected arrival of the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic at the forefront of academic journals and analytical assessments, prescriptions for effective halting of the virus spread as well as the respective strengths and weaknesses of particular regime types in this regard seized the attention of scholars and experts in the field. The initial focus centred on Beijing's ignorance of the pandemic's consequences on the global scale and criticism of its one-party rule, and its censure and silencing of those eager to inform the world about the developments inside the country (Roth 2020; Yang 2020; Fukuyama 2020). China's case revealed the pattern of authoritarian regimes behaving as enemies of their own people, prioritizing their unchallenged grip on power over millions of lives of their citizens as in the cases of Iran, Turkmenistan, etc. In Venezuela, Turkey, Hungary, Israel and Egypt, despite these countries occupying diverse positions on the

authoritarianism-democracy continuum, handling the pandemic equally served as an excuse for violating the courts' independence, violating rights to mass protests or limiting the possibility to introduce constitutional changes due to the state of emergency.

Concerning the countries of the former Communist bloc, the case of Hungary and Viktor Orban's so-called "COVID law", envisaging a rule by decree without clear time limits, stands out as a vivid demonstration of autocratic trends in the region. Prioritizing support of large state-sponsored businesses and the absence of an effective policy response to the COVID-19 pandemic for small and medium enterprises as well as average citizens in Belarus, Russia and Central Asian countries contributed to revealing the fragility and lack of maneuvers of seemingly eternal authoritarian leaders under the conditions of systemic challenges (Gehrke 2020). The unprecedented wave of protests against the falsified presidential election outcomes in Belarus of August 9th 2020 as well as the ousting of the President of Kyrgyzstan as a result of vote rigging on Oct. 5th 2020 proved that the safety net of autocratic rule can be put on trial for crisis mishandling, as in the case of COVID-19. Both cases also stand out as the instances of the gravest ignorance of the pandemic outcomes for the lives and economic prosperity of the people, which caused massive dissatisfaction and irritation (Stiglitz et al. 2020).

In this light, relative merits of democracies in addressing the virus spread - trust towards institutions, emphasis on transparency of decision-making, and civil society's role in monitoring the response – stand out on the opposite side of the spectrum of assessments (Berengaut 2020; Frey 2020; European Committee on Democracy and Governance 2020). Balancing public health and economic challenges with the social wellbeing of citizens re-emerged among the challenges to be effectively addressed. The rising costs for democratic regimes in dealing with the COVID-19 pandemic have been stressed in discussions of the dissemination of the contact-tracing applications and their compliance with the protection of fundamental rights and freedoms granted by constitutions (Verhofstadt 2020). As democracies' effectiveness lies in the availability of information to citizens, accountability and the monitoring mechanisms of the popular reaction towards quarantine measures turned into another strand of preliminary observations by political scientists. Initially, in countries like the US, France, Spain, Italy and South Africa high approval rates were noticed for the measures taken by the respective governments. However, in the beginning of the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, global dissatisfaction with the partial restrictions and lockdowns to be introduced was on the increase. Hence, lesson learning, state capacity, and mass mobilization stand out among the topics high on the COVID-19-related research agenda. The lack of congruence among the political scientists and those studying public health, political economy issues and public compliance make the elaboration of complex interdisciplinary approaches even more challenging in the short run (Greer et al. 2020).

While already existing analyses offer an engaging discussion on the political regimes' strengths and weaknesses in effectively addressing the COVID-19 pandemic, hybrid regimes as "grey areas" in-between authoritarianism and democracy have been largely overlooked in this respect. At the same time, overarching systemic challenges such as COVID-19 offer a laboratory for an in-depth examination of response patterns stemming from the complex nature of "hybridity". Hence, the goal of the present inquiry is to explore the internal dynamic of this regime brand on the example of two post-Soviet countries, Georgia and Ukraine. The legacy of the Soviet past and similar challenges to democratic consolidation in the two countries, the supermajorities of the ruling parties in their legislatures as well as the equal timing of their nationwide elections combined with the informal governance endemic to each of the cases make explaining the differences in their responses to the COVID-19 pandemic even more necessary for grasping the internal dynamics of hybrid regimes. While Georgia was praised as the regional role model for the effectiveness of its COVID-19 policy response, Ukraine did not manage to occupy
a place among the high-achievers. With a view to respond to the puzzle, the paper consists of six sections.

The first section of this paper introduces academic polemics on the internal dynamics of hybrid regimes as well as their features with a focus on the post-Soviet area. The second section presents the puzzle guiding the inquiry, explains the case selection as well as the empirical data used. Utilizing an approach that is highly similar to the systems approach of Przeworski and Teune, this section introduces the measurements according to which the different response strategies in the cases of Ukraine and Georgia towards the COVID-19 pandemic are best explained through the concepts of "patronalism", "competing pyramid" and "single-pyramid" models of hybrid regimes (Hale 2015). The following two sections of the paper explain the responses undertaken by the governments of Ukraine and Georgia through the prism of the analytical concepts mentioned above. The conclusions reiterate the findings, namely that the effective crisis management strategy elaborated by the Government of Georgia stems from its lack of competition and highly hierarchical "single-leader type" of informal governance, which, in combination with the Government's solid grip over the core decision-making institutions and the weak, fragmented opposition, explains the effective and prompt handling of the COVID-19 pandemic in Georgia. In the case of Ukraine, the "divided-executive type of decision-making" and "competing pyramid model" of patronalistic networks ensured the opposition's criticism of and discontent with the policy responses undertaken by the incumbent Government.

EXPLAINING THE INTERNAL DYNAMICS OF HYBRID REGIMES

The abundant polemics on the constituent features of hybrid regimes ranging from the pioneering research of 2002 by Larry Diamond through the notion of "competitive authoritarianism" (Levitsky – Way 2002, 2010) to that of "defective democracies" by Wolfgang Merkel (2004) may lead to a conceptual confusion, taking into account the impressive diversity of political regimes characterized by hybridity. Moreover, building on the scholarly contribution, the democracy measurement datasets (Freedom in the World, Nations in Transit, the Economist Intelligence Unit, Bertelsmann Stiftung, IDEA and others) have developed a sophisticated and rather diverse set of criteria against which to measure the type of political regime in each particular case.

While seeking to explain the challenges to stability of hybrid regimes, two major strands of discussions can be singled out, with one being labelled as the organizational approach – addressing the question of the dominant party repeatedly winning elections. Hence, stability in this case implies government continuity, and instability means the ruling party's electoral defeat (Brownlee 2007; Levitsky – Way 2010). In the opinion of the organizational approach's proponents, a high voter turnout and electoral victories by huge margins as well as grandiose electoral campaigns – a signal of a stagnant and fragmented opposition – raise considerably the cost of voting for and/or defecting to the opposition camp. Therefore, the ruling party (coalition) absorbs control over the governmental apparatus and legislature over a longer time period.

The second approach, namely, the economic one, discusses why and how a ruling party repeatedly wins elections over an extended period in a context of limited multiparty competition (Magaloni 2006; Green 2007). In this regard, for such a party, provision of socio-economic benefits to the populations involved outweighs the request for accountability, transparency and fair competition. Economic crises may destabilize the regime only when repeated crises or prolonged economic stagnation take(s) place. Departing from the general discussions of the regime dynamics and entering a cluster of area-based research, Eleanor Knott (2018) addresses the question of the democratic-authoritarian equilibrium in hybrid regimes, specifically dealing with the cases of Ukraine and Moldova. This author distinguishes between democratic backsliding (as in the case of democratic deterioration

processes taking place, for instance, in Hungary, which was previously categorized as a consolidated democracy, or in cases of semi-consolidated democracies such as Romania and Bulgaria) and backsliding in hybrid regimes. The latter is defined as the processes whereby periods of democratic deterioration and improvement interchange without causing qualitative changes in the equilibrium of the hybrid regime. This occurrence takes place in the form of increased fraud practices throughout elections, infringement against certain civil liberties, or a decrease of independence of judicial branch institutions. Knott also emphasizes the central role of extra-incumbent actors for hybrid regimes' persistence, as these are so-called "grey cardinals" linked to representatives of business circles not occupying any formal positions throughout the decision-making process. These actors bear the burden of responsibility for the state and/or media capture taking place. Another feature characteristic for the resilience of post-Soviet hybrid regimes is the weakness of the link between the civil society and its influence on the actions of the incumbents.

Knott's arguments refer to Bela Greshkovits's (2015) research emphasizing the difference between backsliding and hollowing (the latter being the process of citizens' disengagement from politics). These two processes may take place simultaneously or in different time frames and are not distinguished by a causal relationship. Joakim Ekman (2009) contributes to the discussion on persistence of hybrid regimes by singling out three dimensions (the electoral agenda, executive-legislative relations, and the judiciary) through which he stresses the difference between a competitive brand of an authoritarian regime and one in the process of transition to a consolidated democracy (Ekman 2009: 9). According to Ekman's analysis, Georgia and Ukraine are the only instances of post-Soviet countries clearly fitting the category of hybrid regimes (in the sense that they have four or five hybrid regime characteristics). Moldova, currently the third instance of a hybrid regime according to the Nations in Transit report, only has two of the hybrid regime characteristics. Nevertheless, these research findings do not reflect on the recent developments of the last decade. Ekman's findings relate to Greshkovits's hollowing argument, as in the cases of Ukraine and Georgia's hybridity, its sustainability rests upon the lack of interconnection between the people and the opposition due to these countries taking less care of pluralism, and their lack of activism.

Henry Hale develops a cutting-edge argument on the dynamics of post-Soviet political regimes by emphasizing the "trap of patronalistic social equilibrium" that rests on gaining political and economic benefits through acquaintance networks and the "rewards and punishments" mechanism over a lengthy period of time (Hale 2015: 423). The case of the post-Soviet hybrid regimes demonstrates that their persistence is linked to extended patronage networks that reach out to a wide array of institutions and are divided into single or competing pyramid patterns. These two types of patterns determine whether constitutions provide a divided or united and powerful executive, which in turn sends a signal towards the patronalistic networks on how they should continue to operate. The strength and length of a network's survival depends upon the allegiance of its existing members and its ability to recruit new ones, according to Hale (2015: 424). In this respect, elections are of importance to patronalistic networks due to their revealing the winners who manage to place a bet on the right elite and, hence, continue to preserve or increase the survivability of the networks. Hale departs from several analytically productive arguments which create the basis for a dynamic model of hybrid regimes. First of all, he suggests "replacing a theory of the ideal with a theory of the real", and also puts in doubt the widespread belief "that regime types are best identified in snapshots rather than dynamic patterns", and stresses the need to "augment the study of regime change with a science of regime dynamics" (Hale 2015: 422). Importantly, Hale also adds: "A momentary overwhelming surge in popularity for one party can set in motion a tip toward single-pyramid politics even when the parliamentarist constitution provides for high executive divisibility and multiple formal electorates" (Hale 2015: 423).

While in both Ukraine and Georgia color revolutions took place with a difference of roughly a year between them, still they did not result in a ruination of the single-pyramid politics; they only led to brief moments of competing-pyramid dynamics and then returning to a single-pyramid mode again. According to Hale's classification, both Ukraine and Georgia belong to "the polities experiencing lame-duck syndrome with low popular support for the President" (Hale 2015: 423). The case of Ukraine's brand of hybrid regime is discussed by Yuri Matsievsky (2016). He argues that its core characteristic is the relation between the formal and informal institutions, rather than that of democratic and authoritarian features. As Matsievsky claims, "hybridity implies the façade function of the formal institutes for those of [an] informal character. The latter outweighs the former throughout the political process" (Matsievsky 2016:16). In the case of Ukraine, among the informal institutions sabotaging the proper functioning of the formal ones, are corruption, clientelism, nepotism and favoritism during the distributing of administrative and political appointments. The informal pacts between the political players range from electoral competition to "state capture". Moreover, the author defines clientelism, nepotism and informal agreements along with corruption as the operational code of the political culture of Ukrainian elites. Hence, Matsievsky approaches the persistence of hybrid regimes by using the case of Ukraine as one in which the outcome of the "institutional trap" translates into an ineffective institutional equilibrium.

Finally, Robert Nalbandov (2014: 102) enriches a rather modest scholarly discussion on hybrid regime stability with the "*logic of expected consequences*", implying that the selection of the "most anticipated utility" and the choices for political, economic and cultural institutional patterns proved to be effective in the surrounding environment in the hybrid regimes. While explaining the regime choices in Ukraine and Georgia (prior to 2014), Nalbandov introduces the concept of regime mimicry – the complex process of institutional change in which a set of democratic institutions is adopted without uprooting the previous setting, which in turn prevents the complete process of embedding these institutions from taking place.

Recognizing the value of the above-discussed scholarly polemics on the post-Soviet hybrid regime variety (Hale 2015; Knott 2018; Stewart 2012; Nalbandov 2014; Greshkovits 2015), our inquiry sticks to Leonardo Morlino's conceptualization of a hybrid regime, namely: "a set of institutions that have been persistent, be they stable or unstable, for about a decade, have been preceded by an authoritarianism, a traditional regime (possibly with colonial characteristics), or even a minimal democracy and are characterized by the break-up of limited pluralism and forms of independent, autonomous participation, but the absence of at least one of the four aspects of a minimal democracy" (Morlino 2009: 282).

The above-given definition stands out as the most encompassing for grasping the internal dynamics of post-Soviet regime hybridity through the examples of Georgia and Ukraine. First, it avoids defining the concept through a dichotomy of democracy/authoritarianism, gives a clear-cut understanding of the regime component – which is understood as a set of institutional arrangements with a long-lasting character – and, finally, approaches hybrid regimes as a distinct type of its own. Secondly, Morlino makes it clear that a hybrid regime fails to meet the minimal barrier (threshold) for democracy to be constituted as consolidated, with free and fair transparent elections, media pluralism, more than one party, and universal suffrage. No less important is compliance with constitutional and real-time limitations for the "non-elected actors" that must be in place, as stated by Karl and Schmitter (1991). Thirdly, Morlino stresses the centrality of the limitations for pluralism, and competition with the existence of powerful domestic or external veto players interested in preserving their final say in the processes. As Hellman argues (1998: 204–205), "Instead of forming a constituency in support of advancing reforms, the short-term winners have often sought to stall the economy in a partial reform

equilibrium that generates concentrated rents for themselves, while imposing high costs on the rest of society."

Finally, the added value of Morlino's hybrid regime conceptualization is emphasis on the institutional memory, where, in other words, the institutions that were formed in the beginning of the transition still leave a long-lasting imprint on its further path as well as invisible politics under the influence of the non-elected actors. The given conceptualization of hybrid regimes, apart from overcoming the dichotomous approach, draws a difference between the transitional type of regime and the stabilized one (the category to which the two cases analyzed in the paper also belong). Understanding this distinction is of special relevance for discussing the internal dynamics of Ukraine and Georgia's hybrid regimes. By highlighting the different responses to the challenge of effectively handling the COVID-19 pandemic by two long-term post-Soviet hybrid regimes, the present research contributes to the scholarly and analytical polemics presented above. The obtained findings allow one to properly grasp the peculiarities of the decision-making process endemic to hybrid regimes with predominantly similar features. Furthermore, the findings highlight the need to further study the manner in which patronalistic networks and the patterns of informal governance they induce, interact with the formal decision-making process.

ARGUMENT & METHODOLOGY

Firstly, as mentioned in the previous section, while presenting the core argument of the study, we depart from Leonardo Morlino's conceptualization of hybrid regimes as distinct, independent types of political regimes and not their transitional phases. Secondly, understanding the internal dynamics of hybrid regimes based on Henry Hale's notion of "patronal politics" and "patronalistic networks equilibrium" allows one to assess the internal decision-making process throughout the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic from the perspective of both formal and informal governance. Being instrumental to grasping the by far most outstanding specifics of the decision-making process in hybrid regimes, "patronalism refers to a social equilibrium in which individuals organize their political and economic pursuits primarily around the personalized exchange of concrete rewards and punishments" (Hale 2015: 20).

The puzzle guiding the inquiry is the noticeable difference in the handling of the first wave of COVID-19 in the cases of Ukraine and Georgia despite the similarities (see Table 1). With a view to carve out explanations for the core question guiding the research, the qualitative comparative approach is employed. The selected strategy, rather than producing generalizable data for a wide range of cases, explores each case in-depth using the concepts of the "single and competitive pyramid" models, and traces the processes of response to the COVID-19 pandemic through the application of these analytical concepts. This strategy follows David Collier's understanding of small-N analysis and its three core goals: first, "a systematic examination of covariance among the cases for the purpose of causal analysis"; secondly, "the examination of a number of cases with the goal of showing that a particular set of concepts usefully illuminates the model", and finally, "examining how the parallel processes of change are laid out in different ways within each context" (1993: 108). In this manner, the explanations obtained in the final stage of the comparative inquiry suggest avenues for exploring similarities and differences between other instances of hybrid regimes in the post-Communist countries, namely the mode of their reaction to systemic challenges. The section below presents the empirical data employed to provide an account of the COVID-19 pandemic handling in each case.

With a view to draw a comparison of public opinion towards the policies of the pandemic handling, the present research uses evidence from the Caucasus Resource Research Centre's "Caucasus Barometer – Covid-19 Knowledge, Attitudes and Practices Monitor 2020" dataset presenting six waves of data collection throughout the late April –

early June timeframe. Our research uses the outcomes of the first wave of surveys carried out in April and the beginning of May 2020. In the case of Ukraine, the surveys carried out by the "Rating" sociological research group serve as a basis for inquiring into the public opinion on the handling of the pandemic. These surveys, with the title "Ukraine on Quarantine – Monitoring of Public Opinion", were held in three waves in March and April 2020.

The second group of empirical evidence employs the analysis of the COVID-19 responses by the responsible decision-making bodies reflected in leading online news outlets of Georgia and Ukraine throughout the period of February – July 2020. These are the online media outlets ambebi.ge, News.On.ge, Netgazeti, and Civil.ge. in the case of Georgia, and BBC Ukraine, Radio Svoboda, and Ukrainska Pravda, which are utilized as additional sources for the analysis of the COVID-19-related developments and governmental actions undertaken in the case of Ukraine.

The third group of sources employed for the comparison is the analyses of democracy performance and decision-making process transparency by international watchdog agencies such as Transparency International, Freedom House, and the Economist Intelligence Unit. As regards local agencies whose monitoring of the COVID-19 developments were instrumental to presenting the analysis, they are the following: the Human Rights Education and Monitoring Center (EMC), IDFI (the Institute for Development of Freedom of Information), and Georgia's Young Lawyers' Association (GYLA).

In order to select the factors in possession of explanatory power for the puzzle, the present inquiry employs "the most similar systems" design, which is extensively used in political science (Collier 1993: 110-111; Przeworski - Teune 1982: 32-34). As Przeworski and Teune argue in The Logic of Comparative Social Inquiry (1982: 34), firstly, "the factors that are common to the countries are irrelevant in determining the behavior being explained" and secondly, "any set of variables that differentiates these systems in a manner corresponding to the observed differences in behavior can be considered as explaining the patterns of this behavior". To put it differently, in case a significant difference occurs in the outcome (the dependent variable – the effectiveness of the response to the COVID-19 pandemic), it can be assigned to the relatively small number of different factors designated in the process of data analysis. The rest of the similar features are controlled for (in other words, they do not account for the different outcome in the dependent variable). Therefore, upon application of "the most similar systems" design presented in Table 1 the difference in the dependent variable can be attributed to the difference in the crisis management and strategic communication performed by the Governments of Georgia and Ukraine. In turn, the difference in their management of COVID-19 is explained through the concepts of "single pyramid and competitive pyramid" models of hybridity for Georgia and Ukraine, respectively. The first four explanations presented in Table 1 are similar in both cases; hence, they do not account for the different outcomes in the dependent variable.

As stems from the variables presented in Table 1, upon examining the actions undertaken by the responsible stakeholders in the cases of Georgia and Ukraine, the difference between them is noticeable in two particular areas: the strategic communication throughout the first wave of pandemic, and the crisis management strategy. The time framework for carrying out the research is limited the period before the end of July 2020, which allows us to assess the preliminary outcomes of the handling of the COVID-19 pandemic throughout the first wave, namely, the critical first 6 months, when the degree of uncertainty about the features and survivability of the virus was at its highest. The COVID-19 phenomenon has so far demonstrated only preliminary outcomes and has entered its second wave in September 2020. This condition turns out to be a major limitation for the research, since when it comes to the long-term consequences, they remain to be assessed after the global pandemic reaches its end.

IVANNA MACHITIDZE, YURIY TEMIROV

No.	POSSIBLE EXPLANATIONS	The Case of Georgia	The Case of Ukraine
1.	The legacy of the Soviet past & similar challenges to democratic transition	SIMILAR (controlled)	SIMILAR (controlled)
2.	Regime type – a Hybrid post-Soviet regime – a stable hybrid or transitional regime (according to the Nations in Transit Report, Freedom House) ranging from 3.01 to 4.00 points on the Report's scale of 0 to 7.	SIMILAR (controlled)	SIMILAR (controlled)
3.	A supermajority in the Parliament ("Servants of the People" in the case of Ukraine and "Georgian Dream" in the case of Georgia each control 66% of seats in the legislature)	SIMILAR (controlled)	SIMILAR (controlled)
4.	The timing of the nationwide elections, decisive for the ruling party in power: Ukraine – local elections (Oct. 25 th , 2020) Georgia – the parliamentary election (Oct. 31 st , 2020)	SIMILAR (controlled)	SIMILAR (controlled)
5.	Strategic communication throughout the pandemic	DIFFERENT	DIFFERENT
6.	Crisis management throughout the pandemic	DIFFERENT	DIFFERENT

 Table 1

 Research Design – Georgia and Ukraine – "the Most Similar Systems" Design

THE CASE OF GEORGIA: A "SINGLE – PYRAMID MODEL" OF THE HYBRID REGIME

As stressed in the Argument and Methodology section, in both cases, namely those of Georgia and Ukraine, informal governance stands out as the key to understanding the specifics of decision-making in a hybrid regime with its patronal networks. In the former case, Bidzina Ivanishvili is the country's richest person with unprecedented influence over the formal institutions. Ivanishvili holds the position of the leader of the ruling party Georgian Dream since 2018, when he reentered this position after leaving it in 2013. After Georgian Dream's first parliamentary victory in 2012, Ivanishvili also served as Georgia's 10th Prime Minister for slightly longer than one year. Since the 2018 presidential elections and the victory of Salome Zurabishvili, the independent candidate supported by the Georgian Dream block, all key decision-making positions were under the control of GD. This situation was also caused by the 2017 municipal elections, which resulted in an unprecedented victory of the Georgian Dream block. As Figure 1 demonstrates, despite the fact that Georgia is in the process of completing its transition towards a parliamentary system with the country's Electoral College being responsible for electing the President in 2024, the transfer does not introduce any qualitative changes in the unquestionable

domination of the Georgian Dream political block. Furthermore, since the 2013 presidential elections the President's powers were significantly reduced in favour of the Prime Minister's.

In an effort to preserve its supermajority in the Parliament in the 2020 parliamentary elections, Georgian Dream swiftly departed from its initial 2019 promise to carry out the October 2020 parliamentary elections according to the proportional electoral formula instead of the initially scheduled year 2024, when the transformation to the parliamentary system is to be complete. The unfulfilled promise caused a crisis and criticism on the part of the opposition parties, which was resolved in March 2020 with the mediation of Georgia's Western partners, the US and the EU in particular (Tskipurashvili 2020), a change in the distribution of the proportional/majoritarian parliamentary seats from 77/73 to 120/30 respectively and the reduction of the threshold for getting to the Parliament to 1% (Parliament of Georgia 2020a).



Figure 1 The "Single Pyramid Model" Explained – the Case of Georgia

Georgia's persistence in the hybrid regime category can be assessed through the Nations in Transit report published by Freedom House in the 2009–2020 timeframe¹. Along with the two other cases of hybridity in the post-Soviet space, Ukraine and Moldova, Georgia is nested in the transitional/hybrid regime category of states that received 3.01–4.00 in the report's rating system, exhibiting an internal dynamic of its own with periods of democratic openings and closure. Relating to Knott, Greshkovits and Morlino's arguments addressed in the scholarly polemics section, these slight variations, though, have never resulted in a transfer of Georgia to a qualitatively different category (a semi-consolidated democracy or a semi-consolidated authoritarian regime).

The effectiveness of the communication strategy as well as the crisis management in handling the COVID-19 pandemic is best explained through the concept of the "single pyramid model" of patronal politics, which becomes especially relevant in the light of the upcoming parliamentary elections and the close eye of the international democracy watchdog agencies monitoring the transparency of the decision-making process in Georgia. Despite the concentration of administrative resources and core decision-making institutions under the control of the Georgian Dream-led representatives, the Caucasus Barometer survey shows an unprecedented support for the measures undertaken throughout the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic spread in Georgia (see Chart 1). On February 13th, 2020 the Inter-Institutional Coordination Council was inaugurated, consisting of representatives of core ministries. The local NGOs are also responsible for observing the transparency process inside the CovID-19 infections, the Government and the Coordination Council, with the strong support of the Parliament and the President, introduced expansive measures against COVID-19,

including a lock-down of the largest cities, travel restrictions, and mandatory quarantine zones.

In Georgia, the state of emergency was introduced on March 21st, whereas the curfew was introduced on March 30th. The initial timeframe of the state of emergency caused confusion among the population, especially in regard to the retail conditions, work-related activities, and curfew violation-related penalties. Nevertheless, after only a brief time period, the Georgian Government's efforts to halt the pandemics on its territory were referred to as a "miracle", and praised by the World Health Organization. Georgia became one of the first 15 countries on the EU list of countries resuming their international flights due to a low level of COVID-19 cases and a high level of individuals already cured (Turp-Balasz 2020). As for Georgia's managing of the COVID-19 pandemic, according to the "Public Attitudes in Georgia" survey conducted by the NDI and the CRRC, 41% of the public partially trusts and 44% fully trusts the information on the pandemic provided by the Government. For the sake of comparison, in this regard the Government is only outnumbered by the NCDC (National Centre for Disease Control), with the percentage of those fully trusting it at 59%. The traditionally influential Church representatives did not receive such a high level of trust (35% - fully trust, 26% - partially trust); journalists and media are in the "partially trusted" category in this respect.



Chart 1 Governing Institutions' Effectiveness in Halting COVID-19

Source: Own compilation based on the data from COVID-19 Monitor, 1st wave, April 29 – May 3 2020 (caucasusbarometer.org).

TV and social networks are the major sources of the information obtained by those surveyed according to the NDI Public Attitudes Report (National Democratic Institute 2020). At the same time, roughly 58% of the respondents consider some of the information spread about the coronavirus false. As Chart 1 shows, according to the COVID-19 Monitor data the most effective institutions in halting the pandemic are considered to be the Prime-Minister and the Police, although an overall positive assessment should be noticed in the respondents' answers to all the questions. Interestingly enough, the Lugar Laboratory's effectiveness is assessed positively by 88% of those surveyed as opposed to only 1% assessing it negatively. The Lab does not belong to the decision-making institutions;

however, its founding and opening in Georgia in 2013 with the assistance of the US Government is considered to be one of the major factors behind Georgia's success in coping with the pandemic spread. Along with a significant level of trust towards the Government and the related agencies responsible for effectively halting the spread of infections, immediately concerns also arose about the danger of authoritarian seduction for the single-party-led Government. Georgia's Young Lawyers' Association (GYLA) warned of the potential threat of the Government overusing the powers which it obtained in the framework of the state of emergency. For instance, attempts to appoint the judges for the Supreme Court under the state of emergency were effectively delayed due to the timely criticism of civil society watchdogs. "Despite the declared state of emergency, the democracy and the political processes and promises we pledged to the society still remain the priority. Naturally, the agenda also includes the Parliamentary oversight which our society will witness today again. I appeal to you to take maximal part in this process and hold the comprehensive political discussion" (Parliament of Georgia 2020c).

The second major criticism addressed to the Georgian Dream-led Government, was voiced by Transparency International Georgia's analysis of public procurements throughout the state of emergency period. A decrease in competition was noticed along with a decrease in the number of tenders. The construction sector obtained most tenders (out of 460 mln GEL, 266 mln GEL) (Transparency International Georgia 2020a). Roughly 1/5 (127,2 mln GEL) of all the tenders were carried out through the simplified procedures, and 35% of those tenders were won by companies belonging or close to the ruling Georgian Dream or the President of Georgia Salome Zurabishvili.

In light of these developments, public opinion polls in Georgia demonstrate that 59% of the respondents do not consider Georgia as a democracy, whereas 33% do so. When asked about the meaning of democracy, the highest share of the respondents (54%) consider it to be freedom of speech, freedom of media and hearing different views; in contrast only 3% of the respondents mention "the Government responding to their concerns" as their closest association with democracy (National Democratic Institute 2019).

Another episode in which the actions of the Government were criticized, but it did not lead to benefits for the weak and fragmented opposition, concerned the feasibility of COVID-19 related policies. According to the opposition's concerns, the 3.5 bln GEL apportioned by the Government was not enough for easing the socio-economic hardships of those suffering as a result of losing employment. Instead, their suggestion was to assign 6 bln GEL for compensation purposes, envisaging more generous and long-term benefits (1TV 2020). In the beginning of the pandemic in mid-March 2020, opposition figures such as the representatives of the "Lelo for Georgia" political party, a relatively new player on the Georgian political scene, criticized the Government for its allegedly insufficiently strict quarantine measures (especially as concerns the functioning of banks and supermarkets). "*The Government is putting forth an effort to undertake something, but rather late and slowly*", argued one of the representatives of "Lelo for Georgia" (Formula News 2020).

Other opposition party members, such as those of the party European Georgia, mostly focused on criticism of the socio-economic policies of the Government, while the representatives of the Labour Party demanded the cancellation of the limitations set by the emergency regime (the curfew, the limits on the numbers of passengers in private vehicles). Considerations about human rights under the emergency conditions were voiced as well. Independent MPs, such as the long-time member of Parliament Eka Beselia, requested a commission establishment which would give a floor for the opposition to monitor the actions of the Government; it would consist of healthcare, economic and human rights policy subcommittees. Overall, criticism was also directed at the Government for allegedly serving private commercial interests instead of the interest of its citizens. In

particular, much of the responsibility was put on Bidzina Ivanishvili, the leader of the Georgian Dream party, and the wealthiest, most influential oligarch in Georgia. Needless to say, the criticism of the Government by the opposition in the Parliament and some political parties outside of it (but willing to become part of it after the Autumn parliamentary elections) has not turned out to be effective due to the Government's successful policies of combatting the spread of the pandemic, as proved by the public opinion polls, and the lack of agreement on points of criticism of the Government among the rest of the political parties. Hence, the attempts to discredit the Georgian Dream-led Government and its Head, PM Giorgi Gakharia, were futile.

A major impulse for criticism was given to the opposition when after the end of the state of emergency on May 23rd six MPs representing the ruling party Georgian Dream tabled the draft bill entitling the Government to additional powers till July 15th and aimed at preserving the achievements in the realm of healthcare: "...b) with the present law or/and in accordance with the normative act issued in compliance with the present law the measures are to be applied temporarily with the goal to protect the population in the face of the pandemic and/or societal health threats and may envisage an order different from the one of other normative acts in Georgia, among others, temporary implementation of the corresponding measures with regard to public institutions, institutions that are part of the executive branch, legal entities of public law, other legal entities' administrative and other types of activities, provision of public services, individuals' movement, property, employment, professional or economic activity, illegal migration/ international protection and/or delivering of social activities." (Parliament of Georgia 2020b).

Despite the criticism from the opposition and human rights watchdogs as well as the Public Defender's Office, the law was passed with 80 votes "for" and 0 votes "against" with the opposition (in particular, the National Movement of Georgia) boycotting the vote, referring to it as an attempt to establish a dictatorship and make use of the pandemic in a Viktor Orban-like manner (Civil.ge. 2020). However, as of July 15th, its effect was not prolonged, thus preventing the Government from losing credibility in the eyes of the population.

While the case of the weak and fragmented opposition and the discussion of the formal and informal governance instruments concentrated in the hands of the Georgian Dream-led block as well as its leader Bidzina Ivanishvili show specific features of the single pyramid model, effective communication and crisis management did not come into effect in the two cases reviewed below. The first one is the case of the Orthodox Church, which enjoys an unprecedented autonomy of its own as opposed to the other religious confessions in Georgia, and the second one is that of the ignorance and underestimation of the need for an effective communication strategy for the ethnic minority-settled areas of Georgia. While the two cases have not changed the success of handling the first wave of the pandemic, they emphasize the peculiar features of Georgia's hybridity and selective approach when it comes to exercising an effective management strategy.

In contrast with the Government's impressive effectiveness in dealing with the COVID-19 pandemic, its complete failure to take an effective control over the Georgian Orthodox Church (GOC) in this regard was illustrated through the Synod decision of March 20th, 2020 which prioritized the internal rules of the Orthodox Church over the Governmental decisions regarding the framework of the quarantine measures. The Georgian Orthodox Church's decision stood in stark contrast to the unconditional compliance by other religious denominations' representatives with the measures under the conditions of the COVID-19 pandemic (Human Rights Education and Monitoring Center 2020). According to the 2019 Report on International Religious Freedom: "GOC members constitute 83.4 percent of the population, followed by Muslims at 10.7 percent and members of the AAC at 2.9 percent. The remaining 3 percent includes Roman

Catholics, Yezidis, Greek Orthodox, Jews, growing numbers of "nontraditional" religious groups such as Baptists, Jehovah's Witnesses, Pentecostals, and the International Society of Krishna Consciousness, and individuals who profess no religious preference" (US Embassy in Georgia 2019).

In the light of the governmental decision of March 23rd prohibiting gatherings of more than 10 persons, the Church's decision, which was not mentioned as an exception to the rule, stands out as a violation of the Law on Public Healthcare. This law equips the Government with the tools to take the lead over religious authorities in case of societal danger. Doubtless, the COVID-19 pandemic belongs to such dangers (On.ge. 2020). When asked the question of whether the limitations also concern the Church, PM Giorgi Gakharia replied in a rather blurred manner that the limitations concern each and every one. Hence, the case of the Orthodox Church has demonstrated the autonomy of the "patronalistic networks" and their unwillingness to lose this capacity even under the conditions of the COVID-19 pandemic. The GOC is considered an especially influential social actor with a high degree of political involvement; namely, it is an important source of continuous electoral support for the Georgian Dream political bloc throughout the elections. Therefore, the Church and its representatives reaffirmed their positioning above the law and the Government's decisions.

The final COVID-19-related episode that requires consideration here is the spread of the virus in the eastern part of Georgia (the area of the compact settlement of the Azeri ethnic minority), where, since the beginning of the pandemic, the infection rates continued to be high, resulting in the quarantine and closure of certain settlements. Despite the COVID-19 application's accessibility in languages such as Armenian, Azerbaijani, Abkhazian and Ossetian, Azeris who do not speak Georgian mostly get their information about the COVID-19 dynamics from the Turkish and Azerbaijani media outlets, which makes them especially vulnerable (Human Rights Education and Monitoring Center 2020).

In light of Morlino's emphasis on the centrality of the limitations for pluralism and an actor's unwillingness to face competition from other potential veto players, Georgia's ethnic minorities' lack of integration continues to persist, which is comforting for the ruling party since its standing is not challenged by the minorities. The Government has long been criticized for the absence of an effective strategy of integration of and communication with its ethnic minorities (Armenians, Turks and Azeris for the most part, as these groups constitute roughly 1/6 of the total population). The COVID-19 pandemic has only reaffirmed this condition. Due to the lack of information from the Government and also trust towards it among the minorities, these were local activists informing the minority populations voluntarily. Hence, at the end of March local municipalities were only planning to start distributing leaflets on COVID-19, and there were also plans for cars to drive around the streets of the villages with compact settlement of Azeris and distribute information. In spite of that, since then, epicentres of the pandemic continued to appear throughout the region (Radio Tavisufleba 2020).

Nevertheless, as an outcome of these developments, inside the Georgian society rumours and fake news accusing the Azerbaijanis of disseminating COVID-19 started to spread. In stark contrast to their impressive effectiveness in halting the pandemic, the outbreak of xenophobia went virtually unnoticed among the decision-making institutions. In response, the activist NGOs dealing with human rights and protection of ethnic minorities launched the "I am a Citizen of Georgia" campaign after the ethnonationalism wave began to take place. Transparency International Georgia, along with other leading NGOs, has voiced its concerns over the xenophobic messages and posts in social media which appeared when certain settlements (Marneuli and Bolnisi) were closed for quarantine after the first COVID-19-infected person of Azerbaijani descent was discovered (Transparency International Georgia 2020b). The poor conditions of the information campaign are the outcome of deeper and far-reaching systemic problems such as the minorities' poor language knowledge, higher risk of disinformation, low level of integration into the host society, lower levels of political activity, etc. The episode of the Azerbaijani settlements in the eastern part of Georgia revealed not only the poor communication strategy of the Government as well as the absence of proper integration strategy. "The pandemic and the closure of the Marneuli/Bolnisi municipalities reveal two issues that were never properly addressed: first, the deep and non-erasable dividing lines of inequality and racism, and second, the issues of the centre and the periphery, and the trivial nature of the elites and the discriminated ones' ignorance" (Human Rights Education and Monitoring Center 2020). Hence, Georgia's hybrid regime has indeed demonstrated its impressive capacity to effectively handle systemic crises such as the spread of the COVID-19 pandemic. The explanation of the effective crisis management and communication strategy of the first wave lies in the concentration of informal governance instruments in the hands of the single richest person in Georgia, the oligarch Bidzina Ivanishvili. Furthermore, the Georgian Dream-led block occupies core decision-making positions at all levels under the close eye of its leader. At the same time, along with the effective overall management, a selective approach is being observed in the instances of the Orthodox Church's autonomous decision-making, and the communication strategy towards the compactly settled ethnic minorities, both of which serve as long-term unresolved issues of Georgia's hybrid regime brand.

UKRAINE – A CASE OF "COMPETING PYRAMID DYNAMICS"

As in the case of Georgia, the assessment of Ukraine's response to the COVID-19 pandemic is gauged by the specifics of its internal dynamics. According to Leonardo Morlino's classification of hybrid regimes, Ukraine, throughout Volodymyr Zelensky's presidency (since May 2019), falls into "the democracy without state" type, "*a situation of widespread illegality in which the state is incapable of performing properly due to poorly functioning institutions*" and where "*the state can be conceived as a 'government based on the primacy of the law*" (Morlino 2009: 288–289). The hybrid regime in Ukraine at its different stages was gravitating to the features of interaction of institutional actors (the army, bureaucracy, single party rule) and societal actors with a high level of political involvement (churches, competing large business interests, etc.) (Morlino 2009: 284).

As seen in Figure 2, the "competing pyramid model" in the case of Ukraine rests on the constitutional division of powers between the President and the Government led by the Prime Minister. At the same time, the sweeping victory of Volodymyr Zelensky in the 2019 Presidential elections and the "Servants of the People" political party's success in the consecutive July 2019 snap parliamentary elections made a single-party supermajority possible in the Verkhovna Rada of Ukraine for the first time in its modern history (Petsa 2019). Hence, despite the relatively stronger powers of Ukraine's President in comparison to the Georgian case, current circumstances outline a similar pattern in Ukraine with the President and the PM belonging to the same political force.

Nevertheless, the supermajority in the legislature, and the President and the PM belonging to the same political force did not result in a performance of an effective communication strategy by the central decision-making bodies. Furthermore, the measures of additional quarantine zones to be introduced all over Ukraine were criticized by the mayors of large regional centres such as Ternopil', Kharkiv, and Khmelnyts'ky that were assigned the status of "orange" or "red zones". The core reasoning for the lack of acceptance of the limitations from the centre was unclear, and there was a non-transparent methodology in assigning the respective statuses, potentially resulting in a worsening economic situation, further social deterioration, and increased dissatisfaction among the people. For instance, in Lviv, local authorities refused to close hotels and fitness clubs as it would threaten the socio-economic wellbeing of its inhabitants (Radio Svoboda 2020). Therefore, the assigning of the zones and the negotiations over the issue became the

responsibility of the PM of Ukraine Denys Shmygal', who had to take the decision to delay the final divisions into zones only after discussions with the local governors. Another problem in this respect turned out to be claims by the local governors about the lack of communication, and the PM consulting with them while taking such potentially stressful decisions (DW 2020).

Another instance of delayed decision-making was the establishment of special ad-hoc bodies designated for the task of overseeing the handling of the COVID-19 pandemic. Unlike in the case of Georgia, where the Coordination Council responsible for coping with the virus's spread was established prior to its arrival, in Ukraine the Council to Counteract COVID-19 was only initiated during the 2nd wave, on October 20th, 2020. The draft bill for the COVID-19 Council stood out as a joint initiative of the "Bat'kivschyna" parliamentary faction's leader Yuliya Tymoshenko, the leader of the "Servants of the People" David Arakhamia, and the Deputy Leader of the "Voice" faction Yaroslav Zheleznyak (Ukrayinska Pravda 2020a). The initiative envisages the establishing of the Council under the leadership of the President of Ukraine, mass COVID-19 testing, increasing the labs' capacity as well as reprofiling of hospitals for treating COVID.

Figure 2 A Competing Pyramid Model – the Case of Ukraine



Hence, the key feature of Zelensky's Presidency and the constitutional majority of the "Servants of the People" party in the Verkhovna Rada is highlighted through poorly functioning institutions. Poorly functioning institutions have been continuously present in the Ukrainian type of hybrid regime; however, they became especially vivid in summer 2019. In the Democracy Index of 2018 "the functioning of government" indicator for Ukraine was at 3.21 (Democracy Index 2018: 38); in the following year its value deteriorated to only 2.71, whereas the other indicators for Ukraine demonstrated a positive change (Democracy Index 2019: 12). The chaotic disorder in the public administration realm has consequently led to the decrease of trust in and popular support for the governing institutions, according to an analysis by the Ilko Kucheriv Democratic Initiatives Foundation carried out throughout the period of July 9–20, 2020 (Ilko Kucheriv Foundation 2020).

According to the outcomes of a survey carried out by Rating Sociological Group in March 2020, among the governing institutions the most positive assessment was given to the President (a 56% positive assessment), followed by the Ministry of Health (38%), the

IVANNA MACHITIDZE, YURIY TEMIROV

Ministry of Internal Affairs (37%) and, finally, receiving the least positive assessment, Denys Shmygal' for both his activities as Prime Minister and his earlier activities in the Government (30%).



Chart 2 Governing Institutions' Effectiveness in Halting COVID-19

Source: Own compilation based on data from a "Rating" sociological group survey, March 2020 (https:// www.ratinggroup.ua/).

Another survey, carried out by the Razumkov Centre in August 2020, demonstrates that despite the majority of the respondents considering the Ministry of Health as bearing the core responsibility for the effective response to the COVID-19 pandemics (50,7%), some of the respondents feel that doctors and those employed in the healthcare system deserve praise for dealing with the pandemics (34,9%), while the local and central decision-making institutions received approval ratings of only 21% and 19%, respectively (Razumkov Centre 2020).

Two interrelated factors which during the reign of Volodymyr Zelensky became consistent flaws of the Ukrainian political regime should be stressed: the populism and unprofessionalism of the government. Both of these phenomena have created preconditions for the inefficiency of government institutions in fighting the spread of the COVID-19 pandemic, especially at its early stages. In the same time frame, it became clear that this vital area of state activity was infected with one of the most dangerous diseases of the new government - an excessive fascination with the "demonstrative" and "theater staging" side of the political process, which the newly appointed officials brought in from their previous jobs, which were mostly related to the entertainment business. The journalist Andriy Harasym has aptly called it the "New Sanjar Syndrome", referring to the performance that was arranged around the observation of the Ukrainian citizens who arrived in Ukraine from the Chinese city Wuhan (Harasym 2020). He makes the relevant argument that this event turned into the starting point for all decisions of the Ukrainian authorities regarding the virus and had a long-term impact on its anti-epidemic policy. It is also difficult to disagree with another assessment by Harasym, which concerns not only the fight against the coronavirus, but also the overall management efficiency: "there is an

impression that Zelensky-led governance exists only till the moment of taking a systemic, organizationally difficult decision" (Harasym 2020).

Further developments only confirmed the above-mentioned opinion. Although Ukraine alone introduced the national quarantine early in the second week of March, closed most public places, abolished international and domestic passenger traffic, and restricted the operation of public transport, the more or less organized and well-thought-out action ended there. As Judy Twigg, a professor of political science at Virginia Commonwealth University, aptly put it, "officials in Kyiv seemed to believe that the quarantine was all they needed" (Twigg 2020). Given the timing of these publications, more recent examples of the inefficiency of state institutions should be added here. First of all, there is the situation with the Fund to Combat COVID-19. On July 24, 2020, the newspaper *Ekonomichna Pravda* reported that only UAH 3.2 billion were left out of the 64.7 billion the Fund originally had in its possession. At the same time, only 16% of the funds spent to combat COVID-19 went directly to healthcare and the improvement of medical infrastructure (Ekonomichna Pravda 2020). The data provided by the experts were confirmed by the Ministry of Finance of Ukraine (Ministry of Finance of Ukraine 2020).

The instances of fighting the COVID-19 pandemic mentioned above vividly highlight the features of a "dysfunctional state" and "poor leadership". Two other examples serve as additional evidence: Volodymyr Zelensky's attempt to transfer a share of the burden of responsibility to oligarchs by allocating certain regions to their supervision, and the new wave of the volunteering movement (the previous one being caused by Russia's aggression in the east of Ukraine). Both phenomena prove the argument that hybrid regimes are characterized by an interaction of formal and informal institutions (Vorobiov 2020).

As regards "social trust" and the quality of communication between the Government and the population, in the case of Ukraine the conditions have deteriorated under the impact of the already mentioned populism and "staging" approach towards the political process waged by the "Servants of the People" and the Zelensky-led decision-makers. First of all, there are the daily briefings of the Healthcare Minister Maksym Stepanov that mostly stressed the deadlock condition of the Government rather than its effectiveness and did not lead to any increase of trust in it. Furthermore, the trust towards the Government is irrational, as it is caused by populist promises and oligarch-controlled media outlets rather than a values system and ideological beliefs.

Thus, at the moment, the Ukrainian authorities demonstrate a rather reactive stance in the fight against the coronavirus, and a lack of systematic analysis of the situation and strategic planning, resulting in low efficiency and an imbalance, including in the areas of "lives and livelihoods" and "health and GDP". Limiting the scale of the pandemic is achieved through considerable economic losses with medium-term and long-term negative impacts (including the almost 300 billion UAH budget deficit), which the government is not aiming to recognize and take measures against (so as to avoid the possible future crisis), or productively minimize. The main sources of such an ineffective pandemic policy are, above all, populism and unprofessionalism. In turn, poorly functioning institutions are an important feature of the authoritarian component of the hybrid regime in Ukraine, which suggests a strong correlation between the hybrid nature of the political regime and the level of effectiveness of the pandemic policy.

Despite the proposed argument about the impact of hybridity on the effectiveness of the COVID-19 policy, the answer to the question of the pandemic's repercussions for the hybrid regime in Ukraine is not as obvious and requires a lengthier perspective to observe the outcomes. It is important not to confuse the consequences for a particular format of power (in this case, V. Zelensky and the ruling party "Servants of the People") with the consequences for the hybrid regime as such, for its stability. First, although a decline in the popularity of both the President and the party is observed, it is still difficult to single out the contribution of the failed COVID-related pandemic policy to this decline. Despite

the fact that a poll conducted jointly by the Ilko Kucheriv Foundation for Democratic Initiatives and the Razumkov Centre is entitled "Half a Year in a Pandemic: What Has Changed in the Attitudes and Electoral Preferences of Ukrainians", the pandemic itself and the policies' effectiveness were not explicitly addressed in the framework of the survey. Second, a change in the "party" affiliation of the government in Ukraine is likely to result in a change in the type of hybridity of the political regime, including the potential vector of transformation (transition to democracy vs transition to authoritarianism). At least for the time being, the sympathies of the population, which President Zelensky and the "Servants of the People" lost, are becoming more evenly distributed between Yuri Boyko and Petro Poroshenko, respectively, between the Opposition Platform for Life and European Solidarity (Ukrayinska Pravda 2020b).

Third, a rather specific format of communication between Zelensky's government and the population should be taken into account. This mode proved to be flawed in the arrangement and planning of the fight against the pandemic, but is quite effective in creating public illusions related to the activities of the government, which has been systematically elaborated in another area presenting a systemic challenge for Ukraine's type of hybridity, namely, the area of countering the Russian-led aggression since 2014.

CONCLUDING REMARKS

While the COVID-19 pandemic's outcomes for political regimes' trajectories worldwide in the mid-term and long-term perspective are yet to be witnessed, our inquiry into the post-Soviet hybrid regimes' response to it, particularly utilizing the cases of Georgia and Ukraine, contributes to an in-depth understanding of internal regime dynamics throughout the systemic crises (such as COVID-19). First, in spite of their common features and similar positioning as hybrid regimes in the democracy measurement datasets, Georgia and Ukraine demonstrate different outcomes in fighting the COVID-19 pandemic with the former standing out as the first wave success story in the post-Soviet area, while the latter joins the majority of the other post-Soviet countries with mostly ineffective responses to the spread of the virus. Second, in light of Morlino's conceptualization of hybrid regimes, we depart from the dichotomous understanding of the typology of political regimes along with a simplified understanding of hybridity as the transitional condition in-between democracy and authoritarianism.

Thirdly, in line with the organizational approach discussed in the scholarly polemics on hybrid regimes' features as well as Henry Hale's concepts of "single and competing pyramid models" of hybridity, Georgia's Georgian Dream-led government being praised for its effective handling of the pandemic adds to its legitimacy and staying unchallenged in its dominant-party status after the decisive October 2020 parliamentary elections and recent electoral reform. Georgia's brand of hybrid regime rests upon three pillars: the ruling party's unchallenged role, a weak and fragmented opposition and increased social trust towards the Government, which is perceived as an effective decision-maker in the eyes of the population. As these pillars were combined with a still immature civil society that is still rather too weak to mobilize a significant part of the population in criticizing the flaws and dubious features of the Government, Georgia managed to present itself as an effective role model due to the readiness of each of its institutional and social actors to cooperate in order to preserve its own survival in the complex pattern. Finally, Georgia stands out as a case of stable and lasting patronage networks with the single-handed informal rule of Bidzina Ivanishvili overseeing the actions of the ruling party and ensuring the enhanced centralization of the decision-making process.

As regards the case of Ukraine, its lack of an effective response to the COVID-19 pandemic can be traced back to the following factors: the dysfunctional state apparatus demonstrating a low capacity to address potential systemic challenges in the face of a polarized society, the condition of the protracted war in the east of Ukraine, and

competing patronal networks posing more challenges for the Government in which it has to present itself as an effective manager, unlike in the case of Georgia. Furthermore, a readiness of the institutional and social actors to cooperate is not observed in the case of Ukraine. Hence, compared to Georgia's case, in Ukraine the lack of effective communication between the President, the Prime-Minister and local governors protesting against the quarantine measures, has contributed to the decrease of the Government's legitimacy in the eyes of the population. The major finding, which the "most similar systems" comparative research of the two cases suggests, rests on the intersection and symbiosis of an informal governance network and formal institutions under the "single pyramid model" overseen by the single most influential informal leader. Meanwhile the competitive character of the "competing pyramid model" observed in Ukraine contributes to a protracted and predominantly ineffective crisis communication strategy due to the plurality of informal actors as well as their clustered influence over the formal decisionmaking institutions. We believe that further observing the COVID-19 pandemic-related developments in hybrid regimes allows one to explore new patterns of patronal networks' dynamics, making it a continuously curious case for research and further generalizations on the topic.

Literature

- Andersen, David et al. (2014): State Capacity and Political Regime Stability. *Democratization*, Vol. 21, No. 7, pp. 1305–1325, https://doi.org/10.1080/13510347.2014.960204>.
- Brownlee, Jason (2007): Authoritarianism in an Age of Democratization. Cambridge University Press, https://doi.org/10.1017/CB09780511802348>.
- Collier, David (1993): The Comparative Method. In: Finifter, Ada W. (ed.): *Political Science: The State of the Discipline II*. Washington, D.C.: American Political Science Association, https://doi.org/10.2307/3234905>.
- Ekman, Joakim (2009): Political Participation and Regime Stability: A Framework for Analyzing Hybrid Regimes. *International Political Science Review*, Vol. 30, No. 1, pp. 7–31, https://doi.org/10.1177/01925121 08097054>.
- Greshkovits, Bela (2015): The Hollowing and Backsliding of Democracy in East Central Europe. *Global Policy*, Vol. 6, No. S1, pp. 28–37, < https://doi.org/10.1111/1758-5899.12225>.
- Greer, Scott L. et al (2020): The Comparative Politics of COVID-19: The Need to Understand Government Responses. *Global Public Health*, Vol. 15, No. 9, pp. 1413–1416, https://doi.org/10.1080/17441692.2020.17 83340>.
- Hale, Henry E. (2015): *Patronal Politics: Eurasian Regime Dynamics in Comparative Perspective. Problems of International Politics*. Cambridge University Press, https://doi.org/10.1017/CB09781139683524>.
- Hellman, Joel S. (1998): Winners Take All: The Politics of Partial Reform in Postcommunist Transitions. *World Politics*, Vol. 50, No. 2, pp. 203–234, https://doi.org/10.1017/S0043887100008091).
- Karl, Terry Schmitter, Philippe (1991): What Democracy Is... And What Is Not, *Journal of Democracy*, Vol. 2, No. 3, pp.75–88, https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.1991.0033>.
- Kavanagh, Matthew M. Singh, Renu (Forthcoming, 2020): Democracy, Capacity, and Coercion in Pandemic Response COVID 19 in Comparative Political Perspective. *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law*, https://doi.org/10.1215/03616878-8641530>.
- Knott, Eleanor (2018): Perpetually "Partly Free": Lessons from Post-Soviet Hybrid Regimes on Backsliding in Central and Eastern Europe. *East European Politics*, Vol. 34, No. 3, pp. 355–376, https://doi.org/10.1080/21599165.2018.1493993.
- Levitsky, Steven Way, Lucan A. (2002): The Rise of Competitive Authoritarianism. *Journal of Democracy*, Vol. 13, No. 2, pp. 51–65, https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2002.0026>.
- Levitsky, Steven Way, Lucan A. (2010): Competitive Authoritarianism: Hybrid Regimes after the Cold War. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, https://doi.org/10.1080/13510347.2011.650064>.
- Magaloni, Beatriz (2006): Voting for Autocracy. Hegemonic Party Survival and its Demise in Mexico. Cambridge University Press, https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511510274>.
- Matsievsky, Yuri (2016): U pasttsi hibrydnosti: zygzagy transformacii politychnoho rezhymu v kraïni (1991–2014). Cherniwtsi, https://doi.org/10.17976/jpps/2018.01.07>.

¹ For more detailed information, classification criteria and changes in the scores see Freedom House, Nations in Transit report (2020), Georgia.

- Merkel, Wolfgang (2004): Embedded and Defective Democracies. *Democratization*, Vol. 11, No. 5, pp. 33–58, https://doi.org/10.1080/13510340412331304598>.
- Morlino, Leonardo (2009): Are There Hybrid Regimes? Or Are They Just an Optical Illusion? *European Political Science Review*, Vol. 1, No. 2, pp. 273–296, https://doi.org/10.1017/S1755773909000198>.
- Nalbandov, Robert (2014): *Democratization and Instability in Ukraine, Georgia and Belarus*. Strategic Studies Institute and U.S. Army War College Press, https://doi.org/10.21236/ADA603628>.
- Peters, Guy Fontaine, Guilliaume (2020): Comparative Politics Handbook of Research Methods and Applications in Comparative Policy Analysis (Handbooks of Research Methods and Applications). Edward Elgar Publishing, https://doi.org/10.4337/9781788111195.00005>.
- Przeworski, Adam Teune, Henry (1982): *The Logic of Comparative Social Inquiry* (first printing). Krieger Pub. Co., https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-531-90400-9_100.
- Stewart, Susan et al. (2012): Presidents, Oligarchs and Bureaucrats: Forms of Rule in the Post-Soviet Space. Ashgate Publishing Limited.

Documents

- Berengaut, Ariana A. (February 2020): Democracies Are Better at Fighting Outbreaks. *The Atlantic*, 24. 2. 2020, https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2020/02/why-democracies-are-better-fighting-outbreaks/606976/>
- Civil.ge (May 2020): Georgian Parliament Passes Bill Granting Gov't Emergency-Like Powers. Civil.ge, https://civil.ge/archives/353284>.
- Cooper, Luke Aitchison, Guy (2020): Covid-19, Authoritarianism and Democracy. London School of Economics, http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/105103/4/dangers_ahead.pdf>.
- Dobysh, Mykola et al. (2020): Here's How Ukraine Was Swept by Populism. History of Voting Since 2006. Texty.org.ua, ">https://texty.org.ua/d/2020/elections_history/en/.
- Ekonomichna Pravda (2020): U Kovid-fondi zalyshylosia lyshe 5% koshtiv. Ekonomichna Pravda, 24. 7. 2020, https://www.epravda.com.ua/news/2020/07/24/663334/?fbclid=IwAR2M7_5CKXIL6bhfR2QinnEQB5Z3Wtl_5bptdKXoXetqMekL0kQASzvw6H4.
- European Committee on Democracy and Governance (2020): A Democratic Governance Response to COVID-19. Council of Europe, 16. 6. 2020, https://rm.coe.int/09000016809e932b>.
- Formula News (2020): Opozitsia koronavirusze: khelisufleba tsdilobs raghatsis gaketebas, magram sakmaod nela. Formula News, 19. 3. 2020, https://formulanews.ge/News>.
- Frey, Carl Benedikt (2020): Democracies Have Proven They Have the Edge in Coping with This Crisis. *Financial Times*, May, <https://www.ft.com/content/5d08522e-99b2-11ea-871b-edeb99a20c6e>.
- Fukuyama, Francis (2020): The Pandemic and Political Order. *Foreign Affairs*, July/August, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/world/2020-06-09/pandemic-and-political-order.
- Gehrke, Laurenz (2020): Coronavirus Threatens Democracy, Prominent Figures Warn. Politico, June, https:// www.politico.eu/article/coronavirus-threatens-democracy-activists-warn/.
- Georgia's Young Lawyers' Association (GYLA) (2020): Koronavirusit Dainficirebuli Demokratiia. GYLA, April, https://gyla.ge/ge/post/koronavirusit-dainficirebuli-demokratia#sthash.teLvED7P.dpbs>.
- Harasym, Andriy (2020): Ne sklalosia. 7 naiibilshyx prokoliv vlady Zelens'kogo u borot'bi z koronavirusom. Texty.org.ua, https://texty.org.ua/articles/100872/ne-sklalosya-7-najbilshyh-prokoliv-vlady-zelenskoho-uborotbi-z-koronavirusom/.
- Ilko Kucheriv Democratic Initiatives Foundation (2020): Six Months of the Pandemic: What Happened to the Moods and Electoral Preferences of Ukrainians. Ilko Kucheriv Democratic Initiatives Foundation, July, https://dif.org.ua/en/article/six-months-of-the-pandemic-what-happened-to-the-moods-and-electoral-preferences-of-ukrainians.
- Ilko Kucheriv Foundation (2020): Pochatok Novogo Politychnogo Roku: Dovira do Socialnyx Instytutiv. Ilko KucherivFoundation, July, https://dif.org.ua/article/pochatok-novogo-politichnogo-roku-dovira-do-sotsial-nikh-institutiv-lipen-2020r>.
- Josef, Katie Wooley, Samuel (2020): COVID-19 Isn't the Only Threat to Privacy. In U.S. Politics, Surveillance Was the Norm Long Before the Pandemic. *Foreign Affairs*, 22. 5. 2020, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/2020-05-22/covid-19-isnt-only-threat-privacy>.
- Kleinfeld, Rachel (2020): Do Authoritarian or Democratic Countries Handle Pandemics Better? Carnegie Endownment for International Peace, 31. 3. 2020, https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/03/31/do-authoritarian-or-democratic-countries-handle-pandemics-better-pub-81404>.
- Ministry of Finance of Ukraine (2020): Uriad rozpodilyv 66 mlrd. Hryven' z Fondu Borot'by z Kovid-19. Ministry of Finance of Ukraine, July, https://mof.gov.ua/uk/news/uriad_rozpodiliv_66_mlrd_grn_z_fondu_borotbi_z_covid-19-2299>.
- National Democratic Institute (2019): Public Attitudes in Georgia. Caucasus Barometer, CRRC, National Democratic Institute, November-December, https://caucasusbarometer.org/en/nn2019ge/DEMGOV/.
- National Democratic Institute (2020): Public Attitudes in Georgia. Results of June 2020 Survey. National Democratic Institute, June, https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/NDI%20Georgia%20Poll%20Results_June_2020_Final%20Version_ENG.pdf>.
- Nations in Transit (2020): Georgia. Freedom House, https://freedomhouse.org/country/georgia/nations-transit/2020>.

MEZINÁRODNÍ VZTAHY / CZECH JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, VOL. 55, NO. 4/2020 91

- Parliament of Georgia (2020a): Parlamentma Konstituciuri Kanonis Proeqti, Romelic Saarchevno Sistemis Shecvlas Ukavshirdeba, Pirveli Mosmenit Miigho. Parliament of Georgia, June, .
- Parliament of Georgia (2020b): Saqartvelos konstitutciashi tsvlilebebis shetanis shesaxeb' saqartvelos konstitutsiur kanonshi cvlilebebis shetanis taobaze. Parliament of Georgia, http://parliament.ge/ge/ajax/download File/139345/6500-%E1%83%A0%E1%83%A1>.
- Parliament of Georgia (2020c): Sazogadoebrivi janmrtelobis shesaxeb' saqartvelos kanonshi cvlilebebis shetanis taobaze. Parliament of Georgia, 22. 5. 2020, https://info.parliament.ge/file/1/BillReviewContent/249312?.
- Parliament of Georgia (2020d): The Parliament to Hear the Report of the Prime Minister on the Mass Preventive Measures against the New Coronavirus. Parliament of Georgia, 27. 5. 2020, http://parliament.ge/en/saparlamento-saqmianoba/biuro/biuros-sxdomebi/parlamenti-axali-koronavirusis-masobrivi-gavrcelebis-pre-venciis-miznit-mtavrobis-mier-ganxorcielebuli-saqmianobis-shesaxeb-premier-ministris-mimartvas-moismens.page>.
- Petsa, Myroslava (2019): Kvantovyi Strybok Zelens'kogo. Yak za Rik Golovnyi Komik Krayiny Stav Yiyi Liderom. BBC Ukraine, December, https://www.bbc.com/ukrainian/features-50907746>.
- Radio Svoboda (2020): "Chervona Zona": Pro Scho Svidchyt' Karantynne Protystoyannya Luts'ka, Ternopolya I Tsentral'noyi Vlady. Radio Svoboda, August, https://www.radiosvoboda.org/a/karantyn-lutsk-ternopil/30764512.html>.
- Radio Tavisufleba (2020): Ramdenad informirebulia koronavirusze azerbaijaneli temi? Radio Tavisufleba, 23. 3. 2020, <https://www.radiotavisupleba.ge/a/%E1%83%A0%E1%83%90%E1%83%9B%E1%83%9B%E1%83%93%E1%83%94%E1%83%9C%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%98%E1%83%98%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%A0%E1%83%A0%E1%83%A0%E1%83%90%E1%8
- Rating Group (2020): Ukrayina na Karantyni: Monitoryng Suspilnyx Nastroyiv. Rating Sociological Group, March, http://ratinggroup.ua/research/ukraine/ukraina_na_karantine_monitoring_obschestvennyh_nastroeniy. http://ratinggroup.ua/research/ukraine/ukraina_na_karantine_monitoring_obschestvennyh_nastroeniy. http://ratinggroup.ua/research/ukraina/na_karantine_monitoring_obschestvennyh_nastroeniy. http://ratinggroup.ua/research/ukraina/na_karantine_monitoring_obschestvennyh_nastroeniy. http://ratinggroup.ua/research/ukraina/na_karantine_monitoring_obschestvennyh_nastroeniy.
- Razumkov Centre (2020): Za krok do drugoi khvyli koronavirusu shcho khvyliuie ukraintsiv u sferi okhorony zdorovia. Razumkov Centre, July, https://razumkov.org.ua/napriamky/sotsiologichni-doslidzhennia/za-krokdo-drugoi-khvyli-koronavirusu-shcho-khvyliue-ukraintsiv-u-sferi-okhorony-zdorovia-lypen-2020r>.
- Roth, Kenneth (2020): How Authoritarians Are Exploiting the COVID-19 Crisis to Grab Power. Human Rights Watch, April, https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/03/how-authoritarians-are-exploiting-covid-19-crisis-grab-power>.
- Silver, Laura et al. (2020): Americans Fault China for Its Role in the Spread of COVID-19. Pew Research Institute, 30. 7. 2020, https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2020/07/30/americans-fault-china-for-its-role-in-the-spread-of-covid-19/>.
- Stiglitz, Joseph et al. (2020): How the Economy Will Look After the Coronavirus Pandemic. *Foreign Policy*, April, https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/04/15/how-the-economy-will-look-after-the-coronavirus-pandemic/.
- Tanacs, Gabor Huet, Natalie (2020): Hungary Ends Emergency Powers, but New Law Opens Up Potential to Re-apply Them. *Euronews*, 16. 6. 2020, https://www.euronews.com/2020/06/16/hungary-debates-end-toemergency-powers-but-new-law-opens-up-potential-to-re-apply-them>.
- The Caucasus Research Resource Centers (2020): FALCOIN Most/Some/None of Info Circulating about Coronavirus Seems False. Retrieved through ODA, http://caucasusbarometer.org.
- The Human Rights Education and Monitoring Center (2020): Sinodis 20 martis gadawyvetileba ewinaaghmdegeba mwvave sotsialur sachiroebebs da sajaro wesrigs. The Human Rights Education and Monitoring Center, https://emc.org.ge/ka/products/sinodis-20-martis-gadatsqvetileba-etsinaaghmdegeba-mtsvave-sotsilursachiroebebs-da-sajaro-tsesrigs-.
- Transparency International Georgia (2020a): Public Procurement during the State of Emergency: Basic Data Analysis and Corruption Risks. Transparency International Georgia, 22. 7. 2020, https://transparency.ge/en/post/public-procurement-during-state-emergency-basic-data-analysis-and-corruption-risks.
- Transparency International Georgia (2020b): Samoqalaqo platforma "Ara Fobias" Gancxadeba etnikurad azerbaijaneli moqalaqeebis mimart. Transparency International Georgia, 3. 7. 2020, https://transparency.ge/ge/post/samokalako-platporma-ara-pobias-gancxadeba-etnikurad-azerbaijaneli-mokalakeebis-mimart.
- Tskipurashvili, Natia (2020): Koronavirusi da sagangebo mdgomareoba: ra sheudzlia sakhelmowifos da ra eklesias. On.ge, March, <a href="https://on.ge/story/52646-%E1%83%A3%E1%83%9C%E1%83%93%E1%83%93%E1%83%90%E1%83%93%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%A0%E1%83%A9%E1%83%90%E1%83%A0%E1%83%A9%E1%83%90%E1%83%A0%E1%83%A0%E1%83%A0%E1%83%A0%E1%83%A0%E1%83%A0%E1%83%90%E1%83%A0%E1%83%90%E1%83%A0%E1%83%90%E1%83%A0%E1%83%90%E1%83%A0%E1%83%90%E1%83%A0%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%A0%E1%83%90%E1%83%90%E1%83%A0%E1%83%93%E1

%83%92%E1%83%94%E1%83%9C%E1%83%98%E1%83%9A%E1%83%94%E1%83%91%E1%83%90% E1%83%A1>.

- Turp-Balasz, Craig (2020): Batumi Prepares to Welcome Tourists From July 1, Reaping the Rewards of Georgia's Covid-19 Strategy. Emerging Europe, May, https://emerging-europe.com/after-hours/batumi-prepares-to-welcome-tourists-from-july-1-reaping-the-rewards-of-georgias-covid-19-strategy>.
- Twigg, Judy (2020): Coronavirus in Ukraine. Council on Foreign Relations, April, https://www.thinkglobal health.org/article/coronavirus->.
- U.S. Embassy in Georgia (2019): 2019 Report on International Religious Freedom: Georgia. U.S. Embassy in Georgia, June, https://ge.usembassy.gov/2019-report-on-international-religious-freedom-georgia-june-10/>.
- Ukrayinska Pravda (2020a): Rada Rekomenduye Ocholyty Zelenskomu Shtab Protydii Biologichnym Zagrozam. Ukrayinska Pravda, October, https://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2020/10/20/7270521/.
- Ukrayinska Pravda (2020b): Za Krislo Prezydenta iz Zelenskym Mig by Borotysya ne Poroshenko. Ukrayinska Pravda, July, https://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2020/07/27/7260798/.
- Verhofstadt, Guy (2020): Is COVID-19 Killing Democracy? Reporting Democracy, Balkan Insight, https://balkaninsight.com/2020/05/18/is-covid-19-killing-democracy.
- Vorobiov, Mykola (2020): Looming Confrontation in President Zelenskyy's Entourage Could Lead to Reset of Ukrainian Government. Eurasia Daily Monitor, Jamestown Foundation, February, https://jamestown.org/program/looming-confrontation-in-president-zelenskyys-entourage-could-lead-to-reset-of-ukrainian-government/>.
- Yang, Dali L. (2020): Wuhan Officials Tried to Cover Up Covid-19 And Sent It Careening Outward. *The Washington Post*, March, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/03/10/wuhan-officials-tried-cover-up-covid-19-sent-it-careening-outward/>.
- 1TV (2020): Coronavirus and Opposition. 1TV, < https://1tv.ge/video/koronavirusi-da-opozicia/>.

Note

The authors would like to thank the editors of the Czech Journal of International Relations and the anonymous reviewers for their insightful advice and effective communication throughout the process of paper writing. We would also like to thank the participants and moderators of the preparation workshop for their comments and suggestions at the initial stage of the research.

AUTHOR BIOGRAPHIES

Ivanna Machitidze obtained her MA degree in International Relations and European Studies from Central European University (Hungary) and her PhD degree from Donetsk National University (Ukraine) with a specialization in Comparative Political Systems. Ivanna is an Assoc. Prof. of International Relations at the Politics & Diplomacy School (New Vision University, Tbilisi, Georgia). Since January 2019 Dr. Machitidze is an Accreditation Expert of educational programmes in the field of Political Science and International Relations. Her research interests include regionalism and democratization-related issues with a focus on Eastern Europe and Russia.

Yuriy Temirov obtained his Candidate of Sciences degree in History at Donetsk State University (DonNU) in 1993. He has been affiliated with DonNU for thirty years now. Dr. Temirov is among the founders of the International Relations and Foreign Policy department at the University, which was founded in 1997–1999. He is also one of the initiators of the agreement signed by Donetsk National University and the Department of Public Diplomacy of the NATO Headquarters in Brussels establishing the Centre of International Security and Euroatlantic Cooperation at Donetsk National University. Dr. Temirov has served as the Dean of the Faculty of History and International Relations at Vasyl' Stus Donetsk National University in Vinnytsia since 2015. His research interests include international security studies and the world order. 94 ▶ 116

Securitization of Memory in the Pandemic Period: The Case of Russia and Latvia

SERGII PAKHOMENKO

Mariupol State University, Ukraine E-mail: pakhomenko.s@ukr.net ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1137-3585

IRYNA GRIDINA Mariupol State University, Ukraine E-mail: ingreedina@gmail.com ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3398-7708

Abstract: The article examines the processes of memory securitization in the Russian Federation and Latvia during the coronavirus crisis. The key factor that allowed the authors to make such a statement about the problem was the temporary coincidence of the pandemic with the 75th anniversary of the final defeat of Nazi Germany and the so-called Victory Day. As a theoretical basis for the study, we use the constructivist understanding of security in order to study, with specific examples, how the threat in the form of a pandemic became a frame for securitization of memory. The authors identify the peculiarities of the articulating of security problems by political elites in two states with different memory regimes framed by the pandemic as an external factor.

Keywords: Securitization, memory, Russia, Latvia, Covid-19 pandemic.

DOI: <https://doi.org/10.32422/mv-cjir.1727>.

Having turned into a politics, historical memory, both internal and external, changed its cause-and-effect relationships. Previously being an argument in justifying and legalizing the adoption of certain decisions by governments, memory has turned from an object into a subject, from a consequence into a cause, often determining certain actions of the policy makers. The coincidence of the "commemorative mainstream" (in our case, the anniversaries of the Second World War) with the *Covid-19* Pandemic has created a new, as yet unexplored reality/unreality, which, in our opinion, will define new outlines of the symbolic politics, significantly increasing the population's susceptibility to its impact due to its forced isolation. And although this impact can hardly be considered as direct and immediate, the authors believe that quarantine measures have changed not only the scenario of the planned events related to the 75th anniversary of the defeat of Nazi Germany and Russia's celebration of Victory Day, but also the very nature of the system of historical remembering regarding issues of international security in Russia and Latvia. This, on the one hand, led to a temporary weakening of the influence of Russian foreign political propaganda, and, on the other hand, forced Russia to compensate for the

lost commemorative domination with an authoritarianization of domestic policy (under the guise of quarantine measures) and rather aggressive declarations in foreign policy, which in fact represents a new round of memory securitization.

In turn, for Latvia, the pandemic indirectly led to favorable opportunities for a more rigid fixation of the national narrative. Through their activity at the domestic legislative level and their remarkable joint statements with the leaders of Estonia and Lithuania, the political elite of Latvia took an active part in promoting the Eastern European commemorative vision of the events of 75 years ago in its national vision based on the ideas of "two totalitarianisms" and the Soviet occupation.

Thus, the subject of this study is the processes of securitization of memory in Russia and Latvia during the coincidence of the celebrations of the anniversaries related to the Second World War and the quarantine measures caused by the Covid-19 pandemic, and the goal thereof is to identify the peculiarities of the articulating of the "security problems" by political elites in the two states with different memory regimes framed by the pandemic as an external factor.

As a theoretical basis for research, we take a constructivist understanding of security in order to study, with specific examples, how the coincidence in time of the pandemic and the memorial events became a framework and an external factor for the securitization of memory. As a hypothesis, the authors believe that the coincidence of the coronavirus pandemic with the symbolic date of the end of the Second World War caused not only significant adjustments to the commemoration scenario, but also changes (possibly temporary ones) in the balance of the power of the Russian and Latvian mnemonic actors (actors in the system of remembering). What we are trying to show is the unexpected results the Covid pandemic can have for such a seemingly distant issue as historical politics.

Based on the above research objectives and hypotheses, we consider it appropriate to structure the article as follows. The first part is devoted to determining the feasibility of studying the memory policy in the security concepts, while describing the approaches and methods adequate for the research. The second part is devoted to the study of the changes that the Covid-19 pandemic has made in Russia's policy of instrumentalization of memory, and the transformation of the Russian memory policy from an object of internal and external securitization into a security dilemma (mnemonic confrontation) in the international arena. In the third part, with the use of the example of Latvia, the external and internal factors of consolidation of the main plots of the official mnemopolitics in the construction of identity are studied as the basis of the ontological security of the state in conditions of an unfavorable geopolitical situation (threats from the Russian Federation) on the one hand, and against the background of an emergency situation facilitating the securitization policies on the other.

THE POLITICS OF MEMORY AND SECURITIZATION

The subject and object field of research that we have designated presuppose the use of the concepts of "security" and "securitization" as the core ones. The authors rely on the constructivist approach to understanding security that was systematically structured in the studies of the Copenhagen School. They consider security as a socially constructed phenomenon and define identity protection as one of its main goals. In accordance with this approach, the correlation between memory and security can be traced from at least three angles. First, similarly to security, a collective memory is also socially determined. Second, the collective memory underlies the various configurations of identity, including the national identity. Third, collective memory is not only an object of protection (securitization), but a resource on the basis of which the security actors identify the threat, form the image of the enemy and determine the means of protection.

According to the constructivist awareness of security, the threats to it can be determined in terms of subjective perceptions, understandings and interpretations of the threats by

politicians or other security actors who directly influence the decision-making process, relying, among other things, on historical experience that lies within the framework of the collective memory. In addition, the subjective threats can not only be postulated by the politicians, but also be born and circulate in public opinion, the generation of which depends on various factors, including the influence of another state. Thus, Russian propaganda, by permanently actualizing the risks to Russian identity in Latvia, maintains a certain degree of the perceived threat to the social security of the Russian community. This once again confirms the thesis about the relativity of security subjectivism. Intersubjectivity in this case means that since people live in groups, their decisions about whether something is a security issue or not are not their individual decisions (Buzan – Wæver – de Wilde 1998: 31, quoted in Rostoks 2010: 64).

Thus, the awareness of the threat on the part of the reference object of security (in our case, the historical memory) determines its securitization. Securitization is, on the one hand, an analytical basis that has been developed in the framework of security research and, on the other, a set of practical measures that actors take to counter the existential threats that endanger value reference objects, especially an identity (Rostoks 2010: 70). The founder of the theory of securitization, O. Wæver, wrote that it is a process of identifying a threat that occurs through a speech act. This act is a fixation of the threat that the actor produces (Wæver 1995: 57).

Despite this classical definition (threat identification), various authors highlight different stages of this process, writing specifically about memory securitization. M. Mälksoo considers memorial laws to be a securitization of memory, especially those that criminalize individual historical events and public attitudes towards them (Mälksoo 2015). A. Miller declares that securitization is the very perception of discussions about history and collective identity through threats to national security (Miller 2020a). V. Apryshchenko and V. Strukov consider securitization as a whole system of mnemonic actions, or multimodal announcements, including symbolic exchanges and various types of iterations, such as art, cinema, etc. (Strukov - Apryshchenko 2018: 5). In all these cases, however, the focus is on the historical narrative. A narrative that offers a coherent picture of a chain of historical events is the main format for representing the past in both historiography and political discourse (Malinova 2018: 37). Mnemonic narratives underlie securitization strategies, and conversely, securitization emerges as a system of narratives used by government officials, regulators, cultural entrepreneurs, etc. Conflicts arising from conflicting narratives set the stage for further securitization steps (Strukov – Apryshchenko 2018: 18).

The crucial components in the structure of the securitization are the subject(s) of the securitization, the reference object, the threat created and the audience that accepts the threat per se (Gaufman 2017: 15). The general public accepts the securitization if it feels a threat to its ontological security and, above all, its identity. E. Gaufman emphasizes that in the process of identifying the "foe" as a threat, its image is transformed into the image of the enemy, which is personified, discursively formed and visually presented. Collective memory plays a major role in this, since it contains images, stereotypes and entire narratives of historical enemies (Gaufman 2017: 6). Thus, the threat must resonate with previous threat constructs (collective memory) and be broadcasted at the government level in order to be successful (Gaufman 2017: 6). To gain adherents, the securitization actor must link the applied discourse to the external reality. In our case, such a context appears to be the Covid-19 pandemic, and the direct/indirect response to it in the states being considered – the strategic use of discourse against the background of facilitating the conditions can be described as discursive framing (Olesker 2018). Such framing can be defined as the ability of an actor to influence the actions of others, and shape the course of a debate on a given issue. According to Entman (1993), certain aspects of reality are selected and emphasized in such framing. Thanks to this, the subject can apply a certain

concept of defining a problem or a threat, their causal interpretation or recommendations for a solution.

Thus, the constructivist understanding of security, with its understanding of the historical memory as a reference object of securitization, allows us to determine how the securitization process led to the adoption of political measures in the framework of certain conditions (the emergency regime in Latvia, the quarantine measures in Russia due to the Covid-19 pandemic). Based on this, the main sources for the analysis were as follows:

- 1) Performative speech acts (utterances) of the subjects of the securitization (mnemonic actors): The main emphasis was placed on speeches, statements, and declarations of heads of powers and governments, ministers, deputies, and other officials, which were regarded by the authors as performative speech acts. The time interval of the analysis was directly related, on the one hand, to the celebration of the anniversaries related to the Second World War and, on the other hand, to the quarantine measures that came at about the same time (January 2020 the end of June 2020).
- 2) Normative legal acts and legislative initiatives (political measures) legitimizing the processes of the securitization and associated with the performative speech acts of the subjects of securitization: In addition, we analyzed the regulatory documents that were adopted earlier, but created certain conditions for the securization processes (e.g. the European Parliament resolution of 19 September 2019 on the importance of European remembrance for the future of Europe (2019/2819(RSP)).
- Expert assessments, articles, and interviews with historians and political scientists of Russia and Latvia who act as the subjects of securitization (Latvia), or form the securitized discourse (Russia).
- 4) Sociological data on the public reactions to securitization processes.
- 5) Reactions to the "speech acts" (memorial events) in the media and social networks.

SECURITIZATION OF MEMORY IN A RUSSIAN WAY: SECURITY AS A MEANS

The Russian media landscape and political debate are riddled with threat stories and images of Russia's enemies that are endorsed and cultivated by the government and the state-controlled media (Gaufmann 2017). Recently, a discursive field of the "memory wars" has been artificially formed in Russia (Miller 2020a, 2020b). On the one hand, it presents Russia as a victim, and on the other, it performs a mobilization function. The "wars of memory are beneficial to the Russian political elite, since the official concept of the emergence of the Russian state is a reaction to external threats. Therefore, the imperative of survival remains the most important imperative in Russian history (Cygankov 2010: 81). That is, in this view, the fight against threats is the key to survival. If there is no threat, then a threat must be formulated and at the same time built into the collective memory (Gaufmann 2017: 6), which is what happened with the myth of the "Great Patriotic War".

The main objectives of Russia's European security policy remain unchanged, regardless of the degree of their implementation: strategic control over the post-Soviet space, minimizing the consequences of NATO and EU enlargement by creating an "internal buffer zone" in Eastern Europe, and transforming the existing NATO security system in Europe to maximize the political influence of Russia (Menkiszak 2019: 4). Instead of the tragedy of Russia's defeat in the Cold War, the collapse of the socialist camp and the collapse of the USSR, V. Putin needed to create a non-conflictual image of the past which, in addition to the communicative function, would play a significant role in ensuring the security of the state, outlining the circles of "us" and "foes", providing a cultural and historical sense of space and time, and securitizing the internal space (Apryshchenko 2016: 97) (and as time has shown, the external one as well). The memory mode in which the president is the "chief historian" – a mnemonic actor and the main subject of securitization – has formed a unified reference object with the only semantic construction shared by the

majority of the population (a "bond" between them) - the historical myth of the "Great Victory" in the "Great Patriotic War". According to Malinova (2016), "the Great Victory" has become the main pillar of the memory policy aimed at the formation of Russian identity, since it is actually the only event in Russian history that meets all the criteria of "political suitability" in accordance with the concepts of securitization: it is actualized in the mass consciousness by numerous "speech acts" and through the creation of a branched infrastructure of memory (places of memory), and has a wide range of symbolic meanings for defining "ours" (positive) and "foes" (negative), and in the conditions of the state monopoly on the politics of memory it is not the subject of opposite assessments. In addition, the memory of the Second World War plays the role of a defensive / offensive weapon aimed at the past against the traumatic events of the Soviet totalitarianism and occupation in the national narratives of Eastern European countries, including Latvia. The rejection of the Russian narrative of the history of the Second World War by the Eastern European Baltic countries transfers them into the category of the "foes", as this transfer was first consolidated in the new edition of the National Security Strategy of the Russian Federation (2015) (Oficial'nyi sajt prezidenta Rossii 2015) and more recently in the "updated" Constitution (Gosudarstvennaya Duma Federal'nogo Sobraniya RF 2020).

A. Miller defines the policy of memory of the Russian Federation as forcedly securitized: "if earlier people were looking for reconciliation in conversations with the neighbors about the past," now "the essence of the policy of memory is understood as an irreconcilable confrontation between the political opponents, in which one must win and the other must lose. With such an approach, there is no place for a dialogue and for searching for joint interpretations as well" (Miller 2020b). In fact, this is an articulation of the official version of shifting the blame for the so-called "wars of memory" to the countries of Eastern Europe, which replaced the "cosmopolitan approach" to the politics of memory dominating in the EU with an "antagonistic" one, replacing the "old European idea of the Second World War, with its focus on the Holocaust and Nazism" with "the legend of two totalitarianisms, Soviet and Nazi, on which (and only on which) supposedly lies all the responsibility for the nightmare of war" (Miller 2020b). Calling 2020 a "turning point" in the field of memory politics, and pointing to its beginning – Putin's "shock visit" to Israel, A. Miller stresses the importance of his symbolic dividends: "In January, Putin goes to Israel – a monument to the victims of the blockade is being opened there. This is a very important step because the survivors of the siege are placed on the same pedestal with the victims of the Holocaust" (Rossiya v globalnoj politike 2019). The fifth World Holocaust Forum, which took place on January 23 at Yad Vashem, was preceded by the unveiling ceremony of a monument in honor of the heroic residents and defenders of the besieged Leningrad, the "Candle of Remembrance", in the central Jerusalem park, Gan Sakere. The unveiling of such a memorial in the context of the largest international commemoration ceremony for the victims of the Holocaust created the most convenient context for promoting the Kremlin narrative: in his speech there, Putin equated "anti-Semitism" with "Russophobia" (Lihachev 2020).

Thus, in Jerusalem, the Kremlin was beginning to work systematically to build a chain of commemorative and political events timed to coincide with the anniversary of the end of the Second World War. The result of this symbolic campaign was a reformatting of Russia's foreign policy image. In addition, in Jerusalem, Putin came up with an initiative to hold a summit of the founders of the UN – the permanent members of the Security Council (Russia, China, the United States, France and Great Britain), which was also timed to coincide with the jubilee anniversary of the UN General Assembly, which can be considered as a call for an analogue of the Yalta world order, in which the "great" powers – the victors in the war – based on their ideas about the national interest, would divide the spheres of influence (Lihachev 2020).

Trying to find allies in "memory wars" Putin focused on the East and on April 24 signed the law, previously approved by the State Duma, on postponing the commemoration of the date of the end of World War II from September 2 to September 3 (Oficial'nyj internet-portal pravovoj informacii 2020). At the same time, the bill was included in the Defense and Security thematic block, and it was explained in the explanatory note that the changes were aimed at "strengthening the historical foundations and patriotic traditions, [and] preserving historical justice in relation to the winners of the Second World War" (Sistema obespecheniya zakonodateľnoj deyateľnosti 2020). At the same time, the Russian Federation President's Council for the Development of Civil Society and Human Rights opposed the postponement of the date, since September 3 is the day of remembrance for the victims of the terrorist attack in Beslan. Thus, in the manipulation of the memorial dates, internal security – the negative reaction of interested actors – was ignored in favor of the external commemorative policy.

Conducting the Victory Parade in Moscow to commemorate the 75th anniversary of the end of World War II was of key importance for the Russian leadership in the context of the culmination of the Kremlin's policy of instrumentalizing the memory of the war, through which V. Putin hoped to, firstly, demonstrate to the world the mobilization and military strength of a "great power" and, secondly, unite the invited guests with a common mnemonic ritual; these two acts together should have significantly improved the shaken image of Russia and brought it out of its isolation in connection with the sanctions. However, the pandemic has made its own adjustments to the plans to convert the symbolic capital of the victory over Germany into a legitimization of the regime both domestically and in the international arena.

Back in January 2020, Putin began preparations for the celebration. In order to preserve the historical memory and in honor of the 75th anniversary of the victory in the "Great Patriotic War", 2020 was proclaimed as the "Year of Memory and Glory" in Russia (Oficial'nyj sajt prezidenta Rossii 2020). As already mentioned, all the grandiose events to celebrate the 75th anniversary of the victory were of great importance for both domestic and foreign policy. Within the state, they were aimed at creating a sense of universal enthusiasm and consolidating mass support for the changes to the Constitution as a result of which Putin was able to rule the country until 2036. Maybe for this purpose, articles on the construction of the memory of the war were added to it: the prohibition of "diminishing the value of the heroic deeds of the people in defending the fatherland", and the "rights and obligations" of the state "to defend the historical truth" (Gosudarstvennaya Duma Federal'nogo Sobraniya RF 2020), which can be regarded as another round of the securitization spiral. In the international arena, Putin was preparing for a diplomatic breakthrough, hoping for the presence of the leading world leaders at the parade.

However, the existential threat in the form of the pandemic revealed a complete disorganization of the management, starting with Putin himself and ending with the mayors of the cities. It was one more proof that the fight against the internal and external enemy is the only thing that unites various state and near-state actors (Stepanova 2020). The pandemic has exposed the ineffectiveness of Putin's political model. In the fight against the coronavirus, the state was where it should not be, and it was not where it should be. The self-isolation of Putin in Novo-Ogaryovo, which has been popularly dubbed as the "bunker", led to a pandemic paradox: the majority of the leaders of Western democracies grew in terms of their rating during the epidemic, while Putin's rating fell (Kolesnikov 2020). Data from the Levada Center (as of April) on the approval rating of the president's activities showed a historical anti-record – 59% (Levada-centr 2020).

At public online meetings on the situation with the coronavirus, which V. Putin held on a weekly basis, priority was given to information of an exclusively optimistic nature, which clearly contrasted with the situation on the ground. At one of these meetings, V. Putin, defining the tasks of combating the pandemic in the context of protecting the national

security and protecting Russia's national interests, resorted to historical analogies: "All things must pass, [and] this too shall pass. Our country has gone through serious trials more than once: both the Pechenegs and the Polovtsy tormented it – Russia coped with everything. We will defeat this coronavirus infection too. Together we will overcome everything" (Oficial'nyj sajt Prezidenta Rossii 2020). This speech act simultaneously contained a hint of a "thousand-year"history – the reference to "Polovtsy and Pechenegs" – and the mobilizing statement saying "we will win", as Russians always won. However, the perception of this performative speech act led to almost exactly the opposite effect. "Pechenegs" and "Polovtsy" became a popular meme which quickly spread in the social networks and opposition media, and references to historical memory acquired an ironic meaning, which has been reflected in numerous jokes on the social networks: "That is, [Putin] read the history books before the Pechenegs; the Polish ambassador can breathe easy for now; Constantinople at the ready"; "Me: – I hope that Putin will stop constantly remembering the Great Patriotic War and will find something else that Russia can be proud of. Putin: – Pechenegs" (Meduza 2020).

Observing the events, and their reflections in the media, it can be argued that V. Putin did not want to cancel the parade, which, however, is understandable given the planned scale of the celebrations: military parades were to be held in 28 Russian cities, and solemn events with the participation of military troops were to take place in 475 cities and towns of Russia. On May 9, the largest monument in the history of modern Russia was to be opened – the Rzhev Memorial to the Soviet Soldier. However, the opening ceremony was first postponed to June 22 and then to June 30. As part of the celebration, the grandiose Main Temple of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation was consecrated and the "Memory Road" museum complex was opened on its territory.

Public assumptions about the possibility of the holiday events being canceled or postponed due to the quarantine were officially recognized as fake (Oganesyan -Luk'vanova 2020). But when information appeared in the press about the infection of the participants of a rehearsal of the parade (DW 2020), the press secretary of the President D. Peskov said on the TV program Moscow. Kremlin. Putin that "the decision to postpone the Victory Parade was not easy for Russian President Vladimir Putin; however, people's health is an absolute priority for the Russian leader" (RIA 2020). It should be noted that some fears of the patchy response to the postponement of the parade date have been justified. The huge campaigning work in anticipation of the celebration of the 75th anniversary of the victory's culmination and the funds spent thereon have not been justified and thus caused indignation. A part of the population was dissatisfied with the postponement of the parade date, which, in their opinion, led to the loss of Russia's monopoly on the victory: "Voluntarily, we abandoned the Victory Parade, putting on the pandemic masks due to the decision of the pandemic idiots. The logical result is that the official White House declared the USA, Great Britain and [...] the American spirit to be the victors over Nazi Germany". Many people lamented the huge expenditure of money in difficult times for the people: "Every year is just a waste of money. It would be better to help the veterans and internal front workers with some medicines. That would be more useful" (Sib.fm 2020).

The holding of the Victory Parade in neighboring Belarus not only hit the pride of the Russian ruling establishment, but also threatened Russia with a loss of its monopoly on the symbolic role of the "victors over fascism" (from social networks: "Cancellation of the Victory Parade in Moscow and holding of the Victory Parade in Minsk is only the top of the iceberg. Putin didn't just postpone the parade. He desacralized the date") (Ravreba 2020). On June 18, the American magazine The National Interest published an article by Putin about World War II, which was announced in December 2019 and titled "Real Lessons from the 75th Anniversary of World War II". It was also printed in Rossiskaya Gazeta the next day. The article itself and the discussion thereof distracted

the focus from the postponement of the parade. The very emphasis in the title on the word "real" can be interpreted in different ways: on the one hand, from the point of view of relevance for the present day, and on the other hand, in a way which, according to the authors, has a greater symbolic meaning, and points to the uniqueness and peremptory nature of the conclusions. Like the previous statements of V. Putin, the article sharply criticizes the resolution of the European Parliament; in the article it is argued, among other things, that Latvia, Lithuania and Estonia voluntarily "joined" the USSR in 1940 with the consent of the authorities of the Baltic countries, that their "accession [...] corresponded to the international and state law of that time", and that the Baltic states "retained their state bodies, [and] language" and "were represented in the highest state structures of the Soviet Union" (Putin 2020). And there is one more aspect of the article's discourse which attracts attention in the current geopolitical situation. In his article, V. Putin emphasizes that the Second World War did not happen suddenly: "it is the result of many tendencies and factors of the world politics of that period. All the pre-war events lined up in a single fatal chain. But, of course, the main thing that predetermined the greatest tragedy in the history of mankind is the state egoism, cowardice, the indulgence of an aggressor gaining strength, [and] the unwillingness of the political elites to seek a compromise" (Putin 2020). The passage about the threat to the fundamental principles of the world order, which points to the desecration of the historical memory and allusions to the "meanness and cowardice" of the destroyers of monuments, creates a performative projection of the period from the eve of the outbreak of the Second World War to the present, in which Western politicians are not ready to compromise with Russia and recognize its "legitimate interests". And the whitewashing of the Ribbentrop-Molotov Pact and Stalin's aggressive policy in the article justifies Putin's own imperial policy: his real one in relation to Ukraine, and his declared and potentially dangerous one in relation to the Baltic states and the countries of Eastern Europe. Thus, V. Putin's article, having once again demonstrated his status as the main mnemonic actor, became a message mainly to the West, and created a new round of memory securitization inside the country (accentuation of the "foe"), which was supposed to compensate for the effect of the ritual commemorative events that failed during the quarantine.

On the eve of the parade, V. Putin gave an interview on the all-Russian channel "Russia-1",: in which, he made another performative utterance of existential threat: "... *if this or that republic became part of the Soviet Union, but received a huge amount of Russian lands, traditionally Russian historical territories, and then suddenly it decided to leave this union, then at least it should leave what it came with"* (Rossiya. Televidenie i radio 2020). Such a statement clearly articulated the threat of encroachments of the territorial integrity of Russia and the desire to restore the imperial-Soviet borders of the times of 1945. This articulation was a deliberate act of securitization in both domestic and foreign policy.

The carefully constructed securitization ended with the failure of the "speech act". The parade, which took place on June 24, 2020, was dubbed by the media as a "ceremonial absence": 13 Russian cities refused to hold it, and even loyal Asian and Caucasian leaders refused to participate therein, diplomatically using the pandemic as a reason. This led to image losses and a discrediting of the Russian regime in the world public opinion: "... to deal with him [Putin] isn't worth the effort. Nobody wants to go to Moscow without a special need" (Polovinko 2020). It nullified all the efforts to convert the symbolic politics, at least at the external level.

GENERAL CONTOURS OF THE LATVIAN MNEMONIC LANDSCAPE

The main factor providing the complexity and ambiguity of the Latvian mnemonic background is the ethnic dualism of the Latvian society and the presence of a large Russian-speaking community there. Here we are talking not only about a single minority,

but about the dominant minority, which includes other minorities on a linguistic basis – thus 37.6% of all residents of Latvia use Russian as the main language in their families (Ozolina 2016: 13–29). That is why in this study we use the broader term "Russian-speaking" instead of "Russian". In recent years, this term has been increasingly used to build a homogeneous group with common values and characteristics from a diverse selection of heterogeneous groups and individuals (Cheskin 2012). Because of this, according to A. Cheskin, history (not language) is what separates Latvians, drawing a clear line according to the ethnolinguistic criterion (Cheskin 2012).

Through the efforts of the mnemonic actors (the Saeima, the President, nationalist and centrist parties, etc.), a nation-oriented historical narrative has been established in Latvia, the key points of which are the Soviet occupation of Latvia and the associated deportations and repressions, as well as the idea of the legal and political continuity of the Republic of Latvia in 1918–1940 with a modern Latvian statehood. The historical politics defines these plots as central, which determines the corresponding infrastructure and the commemorative calendar.

According to V. Apryshchenko and E. Gaufman, the meanings of security are formed by the past historical experience (Apryshchenko 2018: 29; Gaufman 2017). For Latvians, the deportations were the main trauma and the axis around which their identity has been formed. The anthropologist V. Skultans argues that this tragic plot of their history has the same meaning for them as the Holocaust for Jews (Skultans 1997). This historical traumatic experience defined the meaning of the Latvian security, which assumed that the occupation was the main cause of the Latvian people's suffering, and viewed the USSR and Russia as the main threat.

However, in the specific conditions of Latvia, such an active assertion of the nationalethnic narrative simultaneously turned into a serious threat in the form of stigmatization of the Russian-speaking community. The majority of Latvian Russians did not accept the national narrative of the occupation. Moreover, under the influence of Russia's aggressive historical policy, the Russian minority of Latvia adopted the narrative of their historical homeland with an understanding of the events of 20th century history that is the opposite of the Latvian one, as in the Latvian Russians' understanding, the central plot is the Soviet "liberation" of Latvia from the Nazis and the commemoration of May 9 as Victory Day. Numerous polls show that the majority of the Russian-speakers support a pro-Soviet narrative that tends to rationalize the occupation of the Baltic states and justify the Soviet repression. According to a 2012 poll 58.5% of the Russian-speakers believe that Latvia ended up in the USSR as a result of its voluntary decision (Kaprans 2016). A poll conducted in the summer of 2015 showed that 26% of the respondents had celebrated May 9 in the previous five years, with a huge difference between the answers of the Latvians and the Russian-speakers – only 7.5% of the Latvians celebrated it, but the figure for the Russian-speakers was 65.8% (Zelče 2018).

With the special status of May 9, the Second World War Victory Day celebrations are a significant element of the collective myth for Russian speakers in Latvia, as it has become part of their national identity, while this special holiday has simultaneously become a natural form of identity demonstration for the Russian speakers. As a result, any form of refusal to celebrate this holiday by Russians in Latvia is associated with a threat and is very painfully perceived in the context of the fear that may arise as a result of the thought of losing this viable myth.

MEMORIAL INITIATIVES IN THE CONTEXT OF THE ANNIVERSARIES AND THE PANDEMIC

The quite expected exacerbation of the mnemonic politics took place in 2020 in connection with two symbolic dates that are the benchmarks of two respective narratives – the 80th anniversary of the Molotov-Ribbentrop Pact and the 75th anniversary of the end

of the Second World War. In Latvia (as well as in other Baltic countries), the 2019–2020 period was marked by the final transition of the issues of the historical memory from the plane of ideological framing of identity to the plane of national security, which took shape in a number of international and national documents.

A quantitative comparison of the securitization acts of the previous periods, namely those that resulted in the adoption of an appropriate legislative decision in the period of the first half of 2020, suggests that the period that coincided with the pandemic and the memorable dates was characterized by a greater density and frequency of securitization. Thus, the corresponding acts of the memory securitization in Latvia stretched out over the past three decades and their peak was in the 1990s, when the national narrative was being formed. Among the main ones are the declarations of the Saeima of the Republic of Latvia "(Latvijas Republikas tiesibu akti 1996), "On Latvian Legionnaires in the World War" (dated October 29, 1998) (Nacionala Apvieniba 1998), and "On the condemnation of the totalitarian communist occupation regime of the USSR that was carried out in Latvia" (dated May 12, 2005).

In Latvia prohibitive measures against communist and Nazi symbols were introduced gradually and under the influence of the political conditions. At first, the use of symbols of the USSR, the Latvian SSR and Nazi Germany was prohibited at political and public events, which is mentioned in the Law on Assemblies, Processions and Pickets. In turn, the prohibition did not apply to entertainment, festive, commemorative and sports events. In the early 2010s, there was a rapid strengthening of the alternative narrative of the counter-memory, which contradicted the Latvian official one and was stimulated by the historical policy of Russia. The central plot of this narrative was the "liberation" of Latvia and the Victory Day on May 9. Its celebration was accompanied by a massive use of Soviet symbols and anti-state rhetoric (Pettai – Pettai 2015: 164). Therefore, in 2013, some amendments to the law on the safety of public entertainment and festive events were adopted, which introduced a prohibition of the use of the stylized forms of flags, coats of arms, anthems and symbols of the former USSR, the LSSR and Nazi Germany, such as the Nazi swastika, signs of the SS, the Soviet hammer and sickle and a five-pointed star, at such events. The use of the uniforms of the armies of the USSR and Nazi Germany was not prohibited, however.

To some extent, the intensity of the securitization increased in 2014 and this was due to Russia's aggression against Ukraine, one of the ideological frames of which was the historical memory of the amendment to the Criminal Code which criminalized the denial or justification of aggression committed by totalitarian regimes (Kaprans 2016: 82). In 2014, amendments to the Criminal Code were adopted that further criminalized the denial or justification of aggression committed by totalitarian regimes, and also an amendment to the relevant law specifying the deadline for the full opening of the KGB archive – in 2018 (Kaprans 2016: 82). And finally, also in 2014, the main paradigm of the Latvian national narrative – the paradigm of two evils – the Soviet and the Nazi occupation – was introduced into the Latvian Constitution (Latvijas Republikas tiesibu akti 2019). Nevertheless, the first half of 2020 differs from 2014 in that during such a short period 5 legislative initiatives that securitized the national narrative were submitted.

In the pre-Covid 2019, the most significant of them were the European Parliament resolution of 19 September 2019 on the importance of European remembrance for the future of Europe and the new National Security Concept of Latvia. The former fully and systematically included the Eastern European narrative including what is important for us – the Baltic historical narrative of the Second World War with the concept of two occupations, the equality of Nazism and totalitarianism, and the condemnation of the historical revisionism of the Russian Federation. The concept of the national security has designated the historical memory as a sphere of national security.

	Result	Adopted with amendments by the President t	The Latvian Saeima Commission on Human Rights and Public Affairs supported the draft law at its meeting	Adopted
<i>Nes</i>	Brief description	A ban on the use in public events of clothing that identifies the wearer as belonging to the former USSR, its republics or the armed forces of Nazi Germany or law enforcement agencies (repressive institutions), as well as the elements thereof	Prohibition of the St. George Ribbon	The Liberty Monument and the Riga Brotherhood Cemetery are transferred from the care of the Riga municipality to the care of the state. Penalties are established for expressing disrespect to these places of memory.
1 n and initiativ	Audience	Latvian Saeima	Latvian Saeima	Latvian Saeima
Table I Memorial legislation and initiatives	Threat	Popularization of the symbols of the totalitarian regimes	Popularization of the main symbol of the Russian narrative of the Second World War and Russian hybrid expansion	Discrediting and disrespecting the main places of the memory of the national narrative
	Referent object		National narrative of the Second World War	Memorial sites of the national narrative
	Actors	National Alliance, President	National Alliance	National Alliance
	Proposed leagal act	Amendments Amendments National to the Law on the Safety Alliance, of Public Entertainment President and Celebrations (Latvijas Republikas tiesibi akti 2020)	Amendments to the Law National on the Safety of Public Alliance Events and Celebrations; Amendments to the law On meetings, processions and pickets (Latvijas Republikas Saeima 2020c)	Law on the Freedom Monument and the Riga Brotherhood Cemetery (Latvijas Republikas Saeima 2020d)

104 MEZINÁRODNÍ VZTAHY / CZECH JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, VOL. 55, NO. 4/2020

Proposed leagal act	Actors	Referent object	Threat	Audience	Brief description	Result
Proposals of the President of Latvia to improve the draft law Amendments to the Law on Holidays, and Memorable and Celebrated Days	President of Latvia	National narrative	Doubts about the continuity and succession of the Latvian statehood during the two totalitarian occupation regimes	Latvian Sacima	A proposal to establish a Memorial Day for the National Resistance Movement on March 17	Under consideration
The bill to establish December 15 as the Day of Remembrance of Anti-Soviet Fighters	National Alliance	National narrative	Memorial initiatives Latvian of the President Saeima as a competitive mnemonic actor	Latvian Saeima	The proposal to establish a Day of Remembrance of Anti-Soviet Fighters on December 15	Under consideration

Table I – continuation

SERGII PAKHOMENKO, IRYNA GRIDINA

The coronavirus crisis became a frame for the further securitization process. Latvia has chosen a "soft" response to the pandemic situation: the closure of educational institutions, the cancellation of public events, social distancing and hygiene. The possibility of such an approach was due to, on the one hand, the low population density and, on the other hand, the unwillingness to severely restrict medium and small businesses (as this was impossible for economic reasons, namely reasons of insufficient state support), which created quite optimal conditions for controlling the pandemic within the country. Through the method of personal observation, one can also assert that there was a relative solidarity of the local media (including pro-Russian resources) in their positive assessment of the effectiveness of the actions of the Latvian government in the fight against the Covid-19 pandemic.

Against the background of the relative successes in curbing the pandemic and some confusion and demobilization (also due to the pandemic) of the internal supporters of the pro-Russian narrative, the main national mnemonic actors performed a number of actions leading to its further securitization. We divide these actions into the following groups: 1) memorial legislation and initiatives that securitized the national narrative and 2) acts of commemoration of the traditional symbolic dates. In the following table, we introduce the first group of actions – the memorial legislation and initiatives.

The first three initiatives meant not only a tough securitization of the narrative, but also the removal of important symbols and commemorations of the Russian narrative beyond the legal framework. In each case this was preceded by rather harsh statements by representatives of the political elite, which can be characterized as speech acts declaring a threat and giving space to the discourse of securitization. To give two examples, there was the statement of President Egils Levits that those who celebrate May 9 cannot be Latvian patriots (PRESS 2020), as well as the words of the deputy chairman of the Saeima Dagmara Beitnere-Le Gall: *"those who use the St. George Ribbon do not want to belong to Latvia"* (Beitnere-Le Galla 2020).

The fourth and fifth initiatives are attempts to add to the official calendar two new commemorative dates associated with perpetuating the memory of the national anti-Soviet partisan movement. This group of mnemonic events primarily reflects the attempts to adjust the national narrative and the competition between its main actors – the President and the National Union.

In October 2019, the President of Latvia, Egils Levits, proposed to the Saeima that it adopt the proposed amendments to the "Law on Holidays, and Memorable and Celebrated Days". According to one of them, March 17 should be the official Day of Remembrance of the National Resistance Movement in Latvia. On this day in 1944, under the leadership of Professor Konstantins Čakste, the Latvian Central Council completed the collection of signatures for a memorandum in which a demand was put forward on behalf of the Latvian people for the actual restoration of Latvia's independence, and confidence was expressed in the belief that the Latvian state and its Constitution would legally continue to exist (Latvijas Valsts Prezidents 2019).

In this case, one can see three reasons that motivated E. Levits to come up with such an initiative. First, there was the desire to consolidate the anti-Soviet consensus in the Latvian historical policy, which again became relevant in the context of Russian historical revisionism. Secondly, the proposed holiday's chronological coincidence with Legionnaires' Day on March 16 would make it possible to somewhat decorate this unofficial, but very popular holiday, which led to a gathering of a fairly large number of people and thus worried the EU. On the other hand, the new holiday would make it possible to transfer the commemoration of March 16 into a legitimate area. Thirdly, President Levits believes that the Day of Remembrance of the National Resistance Movement will become an important reminder of the continuity and succession of Latvian statehood during the two totalitarian occupation regimes. Today, the period of

the Second World War is considered to be an interruption of the existence of the Latvian state. With this initiative, the President in a certain way fills this gap in the historical memory, demonstrating the continuity and anti-totalitarian orientation of the state aspirations.

At the same time, one cannot speak of the proposed March 17 holiday as an initiative completely imposed by the government since traditions of celebrating this day have already existed in a certain part of the Latvian civil society; therefore, here we can see a certain coincidence of the political (descending) and the social (ascending) memory.

The President has scheduled several big events to be held by that date. Specifically, the National Resistance Movement in the Historical Memory of Latvia Forum was to be organized and held in the castle of Riga. The agenda of the Forum included laying new traditions of memory by commemorating Professor Konstantins Čakste and sites of commemoration such as the Ilskiy Bunker along with spreading of commemoration idias region wide. However, in connection with the introduction of the state of emergency in Latvia, these events did not take place, and the commemoration of the date was limited to a single candle lighting by the President near the Liberty Monument and his short address to the nation.

The initiative of a number of Saeima deputies to establish another commemorative holiday - the Day of Anti-Soviet Fighters - seems to be strengthening the anti-communist narrative. This initiative is aimed at commemorating the participants of the post-war underground resistance movement in Latvia, who, unlike, for example, their counterparts in Lithuania, have not yet been identified in the symbolic pantheon of the memory. The bill provides for the introduction of a day of remembrance for the anti-Soviet fighters which is to be held on December 15, the day on which Gunars Astra, a member of the national resistance movement, gave his last word in a political trial in 1983 at the Supreme Court of the Latvian SSR. His speech was similar to a diplomatic accusation of the USSR of occupation and violation of the rights of citizens of the Republic of Latvia. The authors of the law linked it openly with the need of the people of Latvia to "protect their country" (Upleja 2020). This initiative was almost imperceptible, there are no comments on it from Latvian experts, and nothing was written about it in the Russian-language media. On social networks, there was some discussion about the advisability of introducing such a commemorative date, especially in connection with the presidential initiative to make March 17 a memorial holiday. According to M. Kaprans, in this case there was a competition of the mnemonic actors within the framework of the national narrative. The politicians from the National Alliance strive to designate their primacy in the formation of the national narrative (Kaprans 2020).

Commemorative dates and rituals, and their status and scale are one of the main elements that determine the memory politics. As mentioned above, the memory mode in Latvia can be designated as split. The apogee of the controversy is two unofficial commemorative dates that have become practically the symbols of the identity of the two ethnic communities in Latvia – Legionnaires' Day on March 16 and Victory Day on May 9. In this table we introduce the commemorative rituals (mnemonic events) in Latvia during the state of emergency.

From the presented table, two groups of mnemonic events can be distinguished. The first is the traditional official dates of commemoration – March 25 and June 14 (the Day of Remembrance for Victims of the Communist Genocide and the Day of Remembrance for Victims of Communist Terror and Mass Deportation, respectively) and May 4 – the Day of the Restoration of Independence. Due to the coronavirus restrictions, they passed without mass events, and the main actions were the addresses of the President and the Speaker of the Saeima, and the individual layings of flowers at the Liberty Monument. Let us note two indicative points related to the intervention of the pandemic in the planned scenarios of the events. Firstly, in the speech acts of the leaders of the state,

			3	•	
Date	Mnemo event	Status	Places of memory	Originally planned commemoration rituals	The rituals held instead due to the pandemic
March 16	Legionnaires' Day	Informal	Freedom Monument	A procession, laying flowers near the the Monument Funeral, a ceremony at the Lestenes fraternal cemetery	A single floral tribute at the monument
March 25	Day of Remembrance of the Victims of the Communist Genocide	Official	Freedom Monument, Memorial to the victims of deportations – a cattle car at the station	A procession from the Museum of the Occupation of Latvia to the Freedom Monument on Freedom Square, a solemn changing of the guard, and a laying of flowers there with the participation of deputies of the Saeima, members of the government, the leadership of the National Armed Forces and diplomats. Minutes of silence at the monument, wreath-laying, and meetings. Wreath laying and a memorial service near near the carriage.	A single flower-laying, lighting candles
May 4	Independence Restoration Day	Official	Freedom Monument, Saeima, a memorial plaque dedicated to the adoption of the declaration on May 4 (2020) was installed near the building of the Saeima	A solemn meeting near the Freedom Monument, a procession of brass bands, a procession of people in folk costumes, concerts of musical groups, a craft market for folk art	A virtual ecumenical service in the Riga House. A speech by the President during a virtual excursion along the cognitive path in Old Riga, where the declaration of the restoration of Latvia's independence was discussed, written and adopted. The individual sports campaign titled "Thank You" #PaldiesParBrivibu!

108 MEZINÁRODNÍ VZTAHY / CZECH JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, VOL. 55, NO. 4/2020

 Table 2

 Acts of commemoration of the symbolic dates

Date	Mnemo event	Status	Places of memory	Originally planned commemoration rituals	The rituals held instead due to the pandemic
May 9	Victory Day	Informal	Monument to the Soldiers – the Liberators of Riga	Mass meeting, a flower-laying "field kitchen", Laying flowers in groups, keeping a concert of musical groups a distance	Laying flowers in groups, keeping a distance
June 14	Day of Remembrance of the Victims of Communist Terror and Mass Deportation	Official	Freedom monument, the memorial to the victims of deportations – a cattle car at the station	Freedom monument, the memorialA procession from the Museum of Occupation to the Freedom Monument, a solemn changing in the Riga Castle with p to the victimsThe President's meeting in the Riga Castle with p in the Riga Castle with p who survived the exile to who survived the exile to who survived the exile to and participants in the sc a cattle carof deportations - of deportations - a cattle carA procession from the Museum of Occupation of the guard, and a laying of flowers there with the participation of deputies of the Saeima, a cattle carThe President's meeting to who survived the exile to and participants in the sc and participants in the sc 	The President's meeting in the Riga Castle with people who survived the exile to Siberia, and participants in the school works competition "Children of Siberia". A meeting near the Freedom Monument.

Table 2 – continuation

SERGII PAKHOMENKO, IRYNA GRIDINA

a symbolic connection was traced between the historical trials of the Latvian people and the current pandemic. The latter was presented as a test for the nation, which it must overcome with honor.

On March 25, Inga Murniece, the Head of the Saeima, in her address on the Day of Remembrance of the Victims of the Communist Genocide, urged Latvians to survive the current hardships by drawing inspiration from the example of Latvian peasants who survived the deportation: "However, we are clearly aware of the power that has allowed the deported people far from home, in dire conditions, to survive and abide the dark times. Let us, in the current difficult situation, recall the past together and draw strength from the Latvian peasant who wanted to be the owner of his yard and did not join the collective farm. Let's learn from this power!" (Latvijas Republikas Saeima 2020b). A similar leitmotif sounded in the Address of President Egil Levits on the Day of Remembrance for Victims of Communist Terror and Mass Deportation: "The course of the history of our people gives confidence that by rallying forces, we overcome great obstacles and find the right ways in crisis situations" (Latvijas Valsts Prezidents (2020b).

References to the current pandemic were also present in the speeches of state leaders on the Day of the Restoration of Independence of Latvia: "We are forced to be on our own, with our closest family members only, or at least two metres apart from each other. I am certain that we can overcome even these circumstances and restore our strength, as we have our Latvia, where we are always together" (Latvijas Valsts Prezidents 2020a). And in a solemn address, Inga Murniece drew attention to the success of Latvia in curbing the pandemic: "The measures we have chosen to take during the COVID-19 pandemic are among the most successful ones. Without introducing strict prohibitions or a full lock-down, we have achieved the most important goal – to flatten the infection curve. This ensures, most importantly, that each patient receives the best medical care possible" (Latvijas Republikas Saeima 2020a).

Another example is the following statement by Levits from his Address on the Day of Remembrance for Victims of Communist Terror and Mass Deportation: "In the historical experience of our people, we can also gain strength to overcome today's difficulties, comparing modern problems with the more difficult times that our parents and grandparents had to endure" (Latvijas Valsts Prezidents 2020b).

Secondly, in the public space, an idea that was voiced was that the official events on the day of remembrance of victims of deportations should be abandoned in the future, and that the focus should rather be on the remembered events' personal, sorrowful character. This idea was expressed by the deputy of the Saeima and the European Parliament Sandra Kalniete: "*This year, when due to restrictions we cannot get together in a large procession, may become a turning point where we start thinking that it can be mentioned in a different way*" (LSM. Lv. 2020).

The second group of mnemonic events is the informal commemorative dates, which, as a rule, resonate more with the public and have a potential for conflict in Latvian society – March 16 (Legionnaires' Day) and May 9 – Victory Day.

The traditional informal procession on Legionnaires' Day was canceled, and the commemoration was carried out by a single laying of flowers by some right-wing politicians and members of the public at the Freedom Monument, while they kept a distance from each other.

Meanwhile, Russia, which introduced strict coronavirus restrictions much later than Latvia, did not abandon its planned measures which were directly related to the mnemonic confrontation with Latvia and were part of the war of memories. Thus, on March 16, at the International Press Center of MIA "Russia Today", a round table was held and the report "Companions of Nazi Crimes. 96 Veterans of the Latvian Legion Who Are Still Alive" was published. It was organized by the Historical Memory Foundation and the Foundation for the Support and Development of Jewish Culture, Traditions, Education

and Science, and one of the authors of the report was V. Semendey, a well-known critic of the historical policy of Latvia. The publication revealed the names of 96 Latvian legionnaires who still live in various countries of the world, including Latvia, the USA, and Canada (Sputnik Latvija 2020).

Despite the assurances of the round table participants about the possibility of the former legionnaires being prosecuted, the report does not provide any evidence of the participation of these persons in war crimes and, obviously, the publication first and foremost had a symbolic goal – to provide a Russian propaganda response to the historical policy of Latvia.

Due to the state of emergency, the celebration of the most important commemorative date of Latvia's Russian-speaking community, May 9, was relatively quiet and intimate. However, a fairly large number of people (20 thousand people) participated in it, and they came to the traditional place of the celebration – the monument to the Soviet "liberators" of Riga. However, in the information space, this date again caused the expected tension. This was due to two episodes. Firstly, there was the scandal caused by the expulsion from a Jurmala cafe of a couple of Russian tourists wearing St. George ribbons. The owner of the cafe, a local government deputy from the National Union, demanded that the visitors remove the ribbons, and after their refusal, he did not let the couple into the cafe (M!XNEWS 2020). This caused a widespread discussion in the Russian-speaking and Latvian-speaking segment of Facebook (GRANI. Lv 2020; Uzulēna 2020).

The second episode was a case of non-observance of social distance by people who came to the monument to the "liberators of Riga" on May 9. The Prime Minister, K. Karins, even demanded an official explanation from the Minister of Internal Affairs in this regard (DELFI 2020).

Thus, the "mnemonic competition" with the Russian Federation, intensified in the context of the symbolic anniversaries and framed by a new social and political situation in connection with the pandemic, led to a re-actualization of the historical experience and the collective trauma of Latvians associated with the Soviet occupation, and accelerated the formation of meanings of security that imply a strengthening of the political and legal measures to protect the national narrative as an element of identity.

CONCLUSION

The constructivist approach, formalized in the studies of the Copenhagen School, seems to us the most optimal when studying memory politics. The case of Russia and Latvia proves that the protection of an identity through the securitization of memory is one of the main goal-setting meanings of national/state security, a component of the national interest. The constructivist construction of the meanings of security and the collective memory is the main prerequisite for their interconnection and mutual influence.

Discourses of memory would hardly be a successful guarantee of securitization if they were not, to a certain extent, correlated with current threats. Referring the historical memory to the subject field of national security in Latvia was a reaction to Russia's actions to disavow Latvia's historical narrative. In case of Russia, disagreement of those countries having a different concept of the securitization of memory to accept the WWII narrative promoted by Russia is perceived as an external threat to Russia's national security. The processes of securitization of memory are connected with the external reality, which does not depend on a speech act or any other expression of discourse and is a favorable/unfavorable condition for the use of memory discourses. In our case, the COVID-19 pandemic became a factor in the external reality.

The coincidence of the coronavirus pandemic with an intensification of historical politics, which was in turn associated with two symbolic anniversaries that were important for two respective narratives – the 80th anniversary of the Molotov-Ribbentrop Pact and

the 75th anniversary of the end of the Second World War – led to changes (perhaps only temporary ones) in the balance of power of the mnemonic actors, in our case along the line of confrontation between Latvia and Russia. At the same time, these changes were characterized by the memory securitization in both countries, but with different degrees of success in each case.

For Russia, the pandemic created unfavorable conditions for the Russian authorities to use the opportunities that were provided to them by the implementation of a large-scale program to celebrate the 75th anniversary of the "Great Victory". On the one hand, the paternalistic feelings of Russians were undermined due to the inability of the government and the president to fully control the situation. On the other hand, the carefully constructed "speech act" of using the anniversaries in the symbolic politics at the external level failed, which forced the subjects of the securitization (particularly V. Putin) to use a clearly aggressive rhetoric in an attempt to rehabilitate their image after the losses it suffered. Holding the Victory Day parade in the neighboring Belarus on May 9 under the conditions of the pandemic not only hit the pride of the Russian ruling establishment, but also created the threat of Russia losing its monopoly on the symbolic role of the "victors over fascism".

For Latvia, the coronavirus crisis has unexpectedly created a favorable political and social situation for a more painless securitization of memory and an even more serious defining of the main subjects of the official mnemopolitics. From March to June 2020, five memorial bills were put forward in Latvia. Against the background of its relative successes in curbing the pandemic and a certain confusion and demobilization (also due to the pandemic) of the internal supporters of the pro-Russian narrative, Latvia made a number of decisions that additionally securitized the national historical narrative in its anti-communist orientation, which gives us grounds to speak of the final transition of issues of the historical memory from the plane of ideological framing of identity to the plane of national security.

A quantitative comparison of the securitization acts of the previous periods allows us to speak of the greater density and frequency of such acts during the coincidence of the pandemic and the memorial dates. If the previous acts of securitization of memory were stretched out over almost three decades, then it was during the quarantine measures that it became possible to avoid a great public outcry and opposition of the pro-Russian forces in reaction to the adoption of the memorial laws and initiatives important for the national narrative. That allows us to consider the acts of securitization to be successful.

Summing up, it seems important to us not only to record the facts and events described and analyzed with the use of the concepts of securitization, but also to express some value judgments. We consider our research to be a definite contribution to the study of pandemic "framing" of symbolic politics, including the politics of memory. In other words, we define the pandemic as an immediate contextual condition and part of the external "support" for memory securitization. In this case, we see the new act of securitization both in Russia and Latvia not as an isolated case, but as a case that becomes a trend. Evoked by anniversaries and related memorial events and unexpectedly coinciding with the pandemic, this trend makes it easier for state authorities to manage symbolic politics. In the case of Latvia, it is easier for the state to consolidate and strengthen its national narrative, due, firstly, to the strengthening of its national reputation, thanks to the competent counteraction to the pandemic, and, secondly, to the distraction of society and potential counteragents of memory to the problems of fighting the Corona crisis. In the case of Russia, the pandemic created unfavorable conditions for the implementation of the vast program of the 75th anniversary of the "Great Victory". On the one hand, the pandemic undermined the paternalistic feelings of Russians due to the inability of the government and the President to fully control the situation. On the other hand, it spoiled the opportunity to use the carefully prepared anniversary in symbolic politics on the international level and forced the use of clearly aggressive rhetoric in an attempt to rehabilitate the image losses as well as pushed the President into the pathway of reinforcement of authoritarian power.

Russia's search for new memory allies – for example, China – with the fixation of new commemorative dates, can lead to tactical successes, but in the long term it can create a security dilemma in a multinational state with numerous identity memories. The performative "gathering of lands" of the former USSR has already provoked a negative reaction from Kazakhstan, Armenia, and Belarus, not to mention Ukraine and the Baltic states. Though he uses the memory securitization for geopolitical purposes, that is, to expand the Russian sphere of influence, V. Putin may face a completely opposite effect, namely resistance, both within the state and on the part of other actors in foreign policy, from among which he could lose even his most loyal allies.

Literature

- Apryshchenko, Viktor (2016): Pamyať kak bezopasnosť. *Novoe proshloe (The New Past)*, No. 3, pp. 86–108, https://doi.org/10.18522/2500-3224-2016-3-86-108.
- Apryshchenko, Victor (2018): Memory as Security: Images of the Past in 2014 National Referenda in Europe. In: Strukov, Vlad – Apryshchenko, Victor (eds.): *Memory and Securitization in Contemporary Europe*. London: Palgrave Macmillan UK, pp. 23–50.
- Buzan, Barry Wæver, Ole de Wilde, Jaap (1998): Security: A New Framework for Analysis. London: Lynne Rienner Publishers.
- Cheskin, Ammon (2012): History, Conflicting Collective Memories, and National Identities: How Latvia's Russian-Speakers Are Learning to Remember. *Nationalities Papers*, Vol. 40, No. 4, pp. 561–584, https://doi.org/10.1080/00905992.2012.685062>.
- Cygankov, Pavel (2010): Teoriya chelovecheskoj bezopasnosti: Politicheskie posledstviya i uroki dlya rossii. *Vestn. Mosk. Un-ta. Politicheskie nauki*, Vol. 1, No. 4, pp. 78–83.
- Entman, Robert M. (1993): Framing: Toward Clarification of a Fractured Paradigm. *Journal of Communication*, Vol. 43, No. 4, pp. 51–58, ">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.1993.tb01304.x>.
- Gaufman, Elizaveta (2017): Security Threats and Public Perception: Digital Russia and the Ukraine Crisis (New Security Challenges). London: Palgrave Macmillan, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-43201-4_5.
- Kaprāns, Mārtinš (2016): Remembering communism in Latvia: a nationalizing state and the multi-directionality of the past. n: Gubenko, Igors Hanovs, Deniss Malahovskis, Vladislavs (eds.): *The new heroes the new victims*, Riga: Zinatne, pp. 74–107.
- Kolesnikov, Andrej (2020): Postpandemicheskij avtoritarizm: Rossiya posle koronavirusa i «obnuleniya» Vladimira Putina. *Moskovskij centr Karnegi*, 2. 6. 2020, https://carnegie.ru/2020/06/02/ru-pub-81953.
- Lihachev, Vyacheslav (2020): Kremlevskie vojny pamyati, Holokost i koronavirus. *Evrei Evrazii*, 20. 4. 2020, http://jewseurasia.org/page18/news66520.html.
- Malinova, Oľga (2016): Pamyať o vojne: kak velikaya Pobeda stala «nashim vsem» i chem eto grozit. *RBK*, 6. 5. 2016, <https://www.rbc.ru/opinions/society/06/05/2016/572b1b209a794723991b17bb>.
- Malinova, Ol'ga (2018): Politika pamyati kak oblasť simvolicheskoj politiki. In: Miller, Aleksej Efremenko, Dmitrij (eds.): *Metodologicheskie voprosy izucheniya politiki pamyati: Sb. nauchn. tr.* Moscow and Saint Petersburg: Nestor-Istoriya, pp. 27–54.
- Mälksoo, Maria (2015): «Memory Must Be Defended»: Beyond the Politics of Mnemonical Security. *Security Dialogue*, Vol. 46, No. 3, dd. 221–237, https://doi.org/10.1177/0967010614552549>.
- Menkiszak, Marek (2019): A Strategic Continuation, a Tactical Change: Russia's European Security Policy. *Point of View*, Vol. 76, dp. 4–62.
- Miller, Aleksej (2020a): Vojny pamyati vmesto pamyati o vojne. S chem Rossiya i mir prishli k ocherednomu yubileyu Pobedy. Novaya gazeta, 20. 5. 2020, https://novayagazeta.ru/articles/2020/05/05/85240-voyny-pamyati-vmesto-pamyati-o-voyne
- Miller, Aleksej (2020b): Vrag u vorot istorii. Kak istoricheskaya pamyať stala voprosom bezopasnosti. Moskovskij centr Karnegi, 5. 3. 2020, https://carnegie.ru/commentary/81207>
- Oganesyan, Ani Luk'yanova, Yuliya (2020): Pobeda lyuboj cenoj. *Proekt*, 11. 5. 2020, <https://www.proekt. media/report/koronavirus-voennye/>.
- Olesker, Ronnie (2018): The Securitisation Dilemma: Legitimacy in Securitisation Studies. *Critical Studies on Security*, Vol. 6, No. 3, pp. 312–329, https://doi.org/10.1080/21624887.2018.1427948>.
- Ozolina, Zaneta (2016): Societal Security: Conceptual Framework. In: Ozolina, Zaneta (ed.): Societal Security. Inclusion-Exclusion Dilemma. A Portrait of the Russian–Speaking Community in Latvia. Riga: Zinātne, pp. 13–29.
- Pettai, Eva-Clarita Pettai, Vello (2015): *Transitional and Retrospective Justice in the Baltic States*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, https://doi.org/10.1017/CB09781107278943.

MEZINÁRODNÍ VZTAHY / CZECH JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, VOL. 55, NO. 4/2020 113

- Polovinko, Vyacheslav (2020): Paradnyj nevyhod. Novaya gazeta, 24. 4. 2020, https://novayagazeta.ru/articles/2020/06/23/85970-paradnyy-nevyhod>.
- Rossiya v global'noj politike (2019): Materialy kruglogo stola «Istoricheskaya pamyať eshche odno prostranstvo, gde reshayutsya politicheskie zadachi». *Rossiya v global'noj politike*, 31. 12. 2019, https://globalaffairs.ru/articles/istoricheskaya-pamyat-eshhe-odno-prostranstvo-gde-reshayutsya-politicheskie-zadachi/
- Rostoks, Toms (2010): Securitization and Insecurity Society. In: Ozolina, Zaneta (ed.): *Rethinking Security*. Riga: Zinātne, pp. 62–88.
- Skultans, Vieda (1997): Theorizing Latvian Lives: The Quest for Identity. *The Journal of the Royal Anthropological Institute*, Vol. 3, No. 4, pp. 761–780, https://doi.org/10.2307/3034038.
- Stepanova, Taťyana (2020): Krizis-2020 i pyať novyh svojstv rossijskogo rezhima. *Moskovskij centr Karnegi*, 4. 6. 2020, https://carnegie.ru/commentary/81975?fbclid=IwAR3PAbkILooVOICTzYukoBiphfuEF7Kinsw0 db2wqLHIVfE5dIY65bK8Y8E>.
- Strukov, Vlad Apryshchenko, Victor (2018): Introduction. In: Strukov, Vlad Apryshchenko, Victor (eds.): *Memory and Securitization in Contemporary Europe*. London: Palgrave Macmillan UK, pp. 1–21, https://doi.org/10.1057/978-1-349-95269-4_1.
- Upleja, Sanita (2020): Gunāra Astras pēdējā vārda datumu aicina pasludināt par Pretpadomju cinitāju atceres dienu. DELFI, 24. 4. 2020, .
- Wæver, Ole (1995): Securitization and Desecuritization. In: Lipschutz, Ronnie D. (ed.): *On Security*. Columbia University Press, pp. 46–87.
- Zelče, Vita (2018): The Transformation of 'Holiday' in Post-Soviet Space: Celebrating Soviet Victory Day in Latvia. "Europe-Asia Studies" Vol. 70, Issue 3. pp. 388–420 DOI:10.1080/09668136.2018.1454402 (10. 3. 2020).

Documents

- Beitnere-Le Galla, Dagmara (2020): Šodien Cilvektiesibu un sabiedrisko... 3. 6. 2020, https://www.facebook.com/beitnerelegalla/photos/a.113157950045764/283734842988073/?type=3&eid=ARBWe42dpRMPMqWSb dG7ijEdEPiXnh8J0YQHpiq1rRebOWWR55f1LZBfnOTzFq-C3uICyjE_BhaArxhD&ifg=1>.
- DELFI (2020): Karin'sha ne udovletvoril otvet glavy MVD po povodu 9 maya; prem'er sovetuet uchit'sya na oshibkah. *DELFI*, 14. 5. 2020, <<u>https://rus.delfi.lv/news/daily/latvia/karinsha-ne-udovletvoril-otvet-glavy-mvd-po-povodu-9-maya-premer-sovetuet-uchitsya-na-oshibkah.d?id=52141037&all=true></u>.
- DW (2020): Na repeticii parada Pobedy v Moskve 376 chelovek zarazilis' SARS-CoV-2. *DW Rossiya*, 11. 5. 2020, https://www.dw.com/ru/sars-cov-2/a-53391235.
- European Parliament (2019): European Parliament Resolution of 19 September 2019 on the Importance of European Remembrance for the Future of Europe (2019/2819 (RSP)). https://www.europarl.europa.eu/docco/document/TA-9-2019-0021_EN.html>.
- Gosudarstvennaya Duma Federal'nogo Sobraniya RF (2020): Novyj tekst Konstitucii s popravkami, 2020. http://duma.gov.ru/news/48953/>.
- GRANI. Lv. (2020x): "Dorogoj latysh..." *GRANI. Lv*, 18. 5. 2020, <https://www.grani.lv/latvia/116546-doro goy-latysh.html>.
- Kaprāns, M. (2020): Interview with M. Kaprāns, a researcher at the Institute of Philosophy and Sociology of the University of Latvia, recorded by the author. 27. 5. 2020.
- Latvijas Republikas Saeima (2020a): Address by Ināra Mūrniece, Speaker of the Saeima, at the Saeima ceremonial sitting of 4 May 2020 in honour of the 30th anniversary of the restoration of the independence of the Republic of Latvia. 4. 5. 2020, .
- Latvijas Republikas Saeima (2020b): Ināra Mūrniece Komunistiskā genocida upuru pieminas dienā aicina atcerēties notikušo un saglabāt spēku. 25. 3. 2020, <https://www.saeima.lv/lv/aktualitates/saeimas-zinas/288 42-inara-murniece-komunistiska-genocida-upuru-pieminas-diena-aicina-atcereties-notikuso-un-saglabatspeku>.
- Latvijas Republikas Saeima (2020c): Plano aizliegt Georga lenšu izmantošanu publiskos pasakumos. 3. 6. 2020, https://www.saeima.lv/lv/aktualitates/saeimas-zinas/29002-plano-aizliegt-georga-lensu-izmantosanu-publiskos-pasakumos>.
- Latvijas Republikas Saeima (2020d): Saeima pienem jaunu likumu Brivibas pieminekla un Rigas Bralu kapu atbalstam. 11. 6. 2020, https://www.saeima.lv/lv/aktualitates/saeimas-zinas/29023-saeima-pienem-jaunu-likumu-brivibas-pieminekla-un-rigas-bralu-kapu-atbalstam>.
- Latvijas Republikas tiesību akti (1996): Deklaracija par Latvijas okupaciju. 22. 8. 1996, <https://likumi.lv/ta/id/63838-deklaracija-par-latvijas-okupaciju>.
- Latvijas Republikas tiesibu akti (2019): The Constitution of the Republic of Latvia. 21. 3. 1933–1. 1. 2019, https://likumi.lv/ta/en/id/57980-the-constitution-of-the-republic-of-latvia.
- Latvijas Republikas tiesibu akti (2020): Publisku izklaides un svētku pasākumu drošibas likums. 1. 7. 2020, https://likumi.lv/doc.php?id=111963.

- Latvijas Valsts Prezidents (2019): Prezident prizyvaet Saejmu 17 marta ustanoviť Den' pamyati dvizheniya nacionaľnogo soprotivleniya i 15 oktyabrya Den' gosudarstvennogo yazyka. 1. 9. 2019, .
- Latvijas Valsts Prezidents (2020a): Obrashchenie prezidenta Egilsa Levitsa v den' vosstanovleniya nezavisimosti Latvijskoj Respubliki. 4. 5. 2020, .
- Latvijas Valsts Prezidents (2020b): Prezident Levits: prestupleniya kommunisticheskogo genocida ne imeyut sroka davnosti. 14. 6. 2020, https://www.president.lv/ru/novosti/aktualnye-novosti/prezident-levits-prestuple-niya-kommunisticheskogo-genocida-ne-imeyut-sroka-davnosti-26283#gsc.tab=0>.
- Levada-centr (2020): Odobrenie institutov vlasti i doverie politikam. 6. 5. 2020, https://www.levada.ru/2020/05/06/odobrenie-institutov-vlasti-i-doverie-politikam/.
- LSM. Lv. (2020): Intervija ar Sandru Kalnieti par Komunistiskā genocida upuru pieminas dienu (2020): Kalniete: Deportāciju upuru pieminai nevajag stivās, oficiālās ceremonijas. Latvijas Sabiedriskie Mediji, 12. 6. 2020, <https://www.lsm.lv/raksts/zinas/latvija/kalniete-deportaciju-upuru-pieminai-nevajag-stivas-oficialasceremonijas.a363530/>.
- M!XNEWS (2020): Lider nacbloka v Yurmale restoran ne pustil lyudej s georgievskimi lentochkami, nado brať s nego primer. *M!XNEWS*, 11. 5. 2020, https://mixnews.lv/latviya/2020/05/11/lider-naczbloka-v-yurmale-restoran-ne-pustil-lyudej-s-georgievskimi-lentochkami-nado-brat-s-nego-primer/>.
- Meduza (2020): U Rossii tri vraga pechenegi, polovcy i koronavirus. Meduza, 8. 4. 2020, https://meduza.io/shapito/2020/04/08/u-rossii-est-tri-vraga-pechenegi-polovtsy-i-koronavirus-uh-trepeschite.
- Nacionālā Apvienība (1998): Saeima of the Republic of Latvia Declaration on Latvian Legionnaires in World War II. 29. 10. 1998, ">https://www.nacionalaapvieniba.lv/valodas/.
- Oficial'nyj internet-portal pravovoj informacii (2020): Federal'nyj Zakon O vnesenii izmenenij v stat'i 1 i 1' Federal'nogo zakona "O dnyah voinskoj slavy i pamyatnyh datah Rossii". 24. 4. 2020, <">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202004240031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/000120200424031?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202041?index=0&rangeSize=1>">http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001
- Oficial'nyj sajt prezidenta Rossii (2015): Ukaz Prezidenta Rossijskoj Federacii "O Strategii nacional'noj bezopasnosti Rossijskoj Federacii" ot 31. 12. 2015 r, Nº 683, http://static.kremlin.ru/media/acts/files/0001201512310038.pdf>.
- Oficial'nyj sajt Prezidenta Rossii (2020): Soveshchanie s postoyannymi chlenami Soveta Bezopasnosti RF. 9. 4. 2020, http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/63180.
- PRESS (2020): Levits: patrioty Latvii ne dolzhny prazdnovať 9 maya. PRESS Redakciya, 15. 5. 2020, https://press.lv/post/levits-patrioty-latvii-ne-dolzhny-prazdnovat-9-maya/.
- Putin, Vladimir (2020): 75 let Velikoj Pobedy: obshchaya otvetstvennosť pered istoriej i budushchim. *Rossij-skaya gazeta*, 19. 6. 2020, https://rg.ru/2020/06/19/75-let-velikoj-pobedy-obshchaia-otvetstvennost-pered-istoriej-i-budushchim.html>.
- Ravreba, Maksim (2020): Oborotni v shtabe... 9. 5. 2020, <https://www.facebook.com/ravreba.maksim/ photos//1496185143886013/>.
- RIA (2020): Peskov nazval perenos Parada neprostym resheniem dlya Putina. *RIA-novosti*, 19. 4. 2020, https://ria.ru/20200419/1570263624.html.
- Rossiya. Televidenie i radio (2020): Kremľ. Putin. Dokumentaľnyj fiľm. *Telekanal Rossiya-1*, 21. 6. 2020, https://russia.tv/brand/show/brand_id/64871.
- Sib.fm (2020): "Kazhdyj god pustaya trata deneg": neozhidannaya reakciya novosibircev na perenos parada 9 maya i prazdnovaniya 75-letiya pobedy. Sib.fm, 17. 4. 2020, https://sib.fm/news/2020/04/17/kazhdyj-god-pustaya-trata-deneg-reaktsiya-novosibirtsev-na-perenos-parada-9-maya-i-prazdnovaniya-75-letiya-pobedy>.
- Sistema obespecheniya zakonodateľnoj deyateľnosti (2020): Zakonoproekt Nº 922513-7 O vnesenii izmenenij v staťi 1 i 1' Federaľnogo zakona "O dnyah voinskoj slavy i pamyatnyh datah Rossii". 14. 4. 2020, https://sozd.duma.gov.ru/bill/922513-7>.
- Sputnik Latvija (2020): Latyshskie legionery SS: geroizaciya v Latvii, svyazi po vsemu miru, beznakazannosť. Sputnik Latvija/latviešu, 16. 3. 2020, https://lv.sputniknews.ru/Latvii/20200316/13388309/Latyshskie-legionery-SS-geroizatsiya-v-Latvii-svyazi-po-vsemu-miru-beznakazannost.html>.
- Uzulēna, Anna (2020): Mana latviešu polu meitenes... 19. 5. 2020, https://www.facebook.com/uzulena/ posts/3056930711054261>.

AUTHOR BIOGRAPHIES

Sergii Pakhomenko is an Associate Professor of the Department of International Relations and Foreign Policy of Mariupol State University. He holds a PhD from the Institute of History of Ukraine of the National Academy of Sciences of Ukraine (Kyiv) with a specialization in History of Ukraine. In 2020 he held a research fellowship at the University of Latvia. His scientific interests are politics of memory, nation and nationalism studies, social security, and the problems of nationalism and ethnic minorities in the

countries of the Baltic-Black Sea region. He won the Vyhovsky Award of the Institute of Eastern Europe of Warsaw University in 2017.

Iryna Gridina is a Professor of the Department of International Relations and Foreign Policy, the Faculty of History of Mariupol State University. She holds a PhD in History of Ukraine, and she is also a holder of an Advanced Doctorate (Doctor of Science) in Historical Sciences with a specialization in History of Ukraine. Her main research areas are hybrid warfare, aggression of the Russian Federation and the war in the East of Ukraine, and ideology and propaganda in political processes.

INTERNATIONAL SECURITY / MILITARY REALM

BUCHANAN, Ben

The Hacker and the state: cyber attacks and the new normal of geopolitics / Ben Buchanan. – Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2020. – 412 pages. ISBN 978-0-674-98755-5 (hardcover)

FISHER, Jonathan

East Africa after liberation: conflict, security and the state since the 1980s / Jonathan Fisher. – Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2020. – xiv, 322 pages. – (African studies series).

ISBN 978-1-108-49427-4 (hardcover)

LEARNING

Learning the lessons of modern war / edited by Thomas G. Mahnken. – Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2020. – xvii, 310 pages. ISBN 978-1-5036-1250-1 (gaperback)

ISBN 978-1-5036-1250-1 (paperback)

LIEBER, Keir A. (Keir Alexander), 1970-

The Myth of the nuclear revolution: power politics in the atomic age / Keir A. Lieber and Daryl G. Press. – Ithaca, NY; London: Cornell University Press, 2020. – viii, 169 pages. – (Cornell studies in security affairs). ISBN 978-1-5017-4929-2 (hardcover)

LUONG, Hai Thanh

Transnational drug trafficking across the Vietnam-Laos border / Hai Thanh Luong. – Cham: Palgrave Macmillan, 2019. – xxi, 221 pages. – (Palgrave Advances in Criminology and Criminal Justice in Asia). ISBN 978-3-030-15772-2 (hardcover)

MANAGING

Managing security threats along the EU's eastern flanks / editor Rick Fawn. – Cham: Palgrave Macmillan, 2020. – xv, 275 pages. – (New security challenges).

ISBN 978-3-030-26936-4 (hardcover)

QUESTER, George H.

Deterrence before Hiroshima: the airpower background of modern strategy / George H. Quester. – London; New York: Routledge, 2019. – xxix, 193 pages. ISBN 978-0-88738-087-7 (hardcover)

RAPP-HOOPER, Mira

Shields of the republic: the triumph and peril of America's alliances / Mira Rapp-Hooper. – Cambridge,

MA; London, UK: Harvard University Press, 2020. – 252 pages.

ISBN 978-0-674-98295-6 (hardcover)

63 217

RIVAS, Althea-Maria Security, development and violence in Afghanistan: everyday stories of intervention / Althea-Maria Rivas.

everyday stories of intervention / Althea-Maria Rivas. – New York: Routledge, 2020. – xii, 187 pages. – (Routledge explorations in development studies). ISBN 978-1-138-23464-2 (hardcover)

63 167

63 186

SÁNCHEZ-CUENCA, Ignacio The Historical roots of political violence: revolutionary terrorism in affluent countries / Ignacio Sánchez-Cuenca. – Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2019. – xv, 275 pages. – (Cambridge studies in comparative politics).

ISBN 978-1-108-48276-9 (hardcover)

ALLIS, Joshua, 1991–

The War for muddy waters: pirates, terrorists, traffickers, and maritime insecurity / Joshua Tallis. – Annapolis, MD: Naval Institute Press, 2019. – xii, 266 pages. ISBN 978-1-68247-420-4 (hardcover)

INTERNATIONAL POLITICS / RELATIONS

AVDAN, Nazli

Visas and walls: border security in the age of terrorism / Nazli Avdan. – Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2019. – xi, 244 pages. ISBN 978-0-8122-5105-0 (hardcover)

BRADFORD, Anu

The Brussels effect: how the European Union rules the world / Anu Bradford. – New York: Oxford University Press, 2020. – xix, 404 pages. ISBN 978-0-19-008858-3 (hardcover)

CARDEN, David L.

Mapping ASEAN: achieving peace, prosperity, and sustainability in Southeast Asia / David L. Carden. – Bloomington, IA: Indiana University Press, 2019. – xiii, 273 pages. ISBN 978-0-253-04576-8 (hardcover)

63 192

COOLEY, Alexander, 1972-

Exit from hegemony: the unraveling of the American global order / Alexander Cooley and Daniel Nexon. – New York, NY: Oxford University Press, 2020. – xix, 280 pages. ISBN 978-0-19-091647-3 (hardcover)

63 204

63 229

63 182

63 184

63 199 V

63 215

63 197

63 222

63 191

63 181

63 183

EIBL, Ferdinand

Social dictatorships: the political economy of the welfare state in the Middle East and North Africa / Ferdinand Eibl. - New York: Oxford University Press, 2020

ISBN 978-0-19-883427-4 (hardcover)

FARRELL, Henry, 1970-

Of privacy and power: the transatlantic struggle over freedom and security / Henry Farrell, Abraham L. Newman. - Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2019. - xvii, 223 pages. Foreign Affairs, Vol. 98, No. 6 (2019).

ISBN 978-0-691-18364-0 (hardcover)

HOW

How negotiations end: negotiating behavior in the endgame / edited by I. William Zartman. - Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2019. - xiii, 344 pages. ISBN 978-1-108-47583-9 (hardcover)

CHOUCRI, Nazli

63 198

63 202

63 220

63 221

63 185

63 219

63 195

63 173

International relations in the cyber age: the co-evolution dilemma / Nazli Choucri and David D. Clark. -Cambridge, MA; London, UK: The MIT Press, 2019. viii, 420 pages.

ISBN 978-0-262-03891-1 (hardcover)

INMAN, Robert P.

Democratic federalism: the economics, politics, and law of federal governance / Robert P. Inman, Daniel L. Rubinfeld. - Princeton; Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2020. - xii, 435 pages. ISBN 978-0-691-20212-9 (hardcover)

MURRAY, Michelle K.

The Struggle for recognition in international relations: status, revisionism, and rising powers / Michelle Murray. - New York, NY: Oxford University Press, 2019. - xiii, 260 pages.

ISBN 978-0-19-087890-0 (hardcover)

PROXY

Proxy wars: suppressing violence through local agents / edited by Eli Berman and David A. Lake. -Ithaca; London: Cornell University Press, 2019. - x, 339 pages.

ISBN 978-1-5017-3306-2 (paperback)

SCHIMMELFENNIG, Frank, 1963-

Ever looser union?: differentiated European integra-

tion / Frank Schimmelfennig and Thomas Winzen. -New York: Oxford University Press, 2020. - xii, 226 pages.

ISBN 978-0-19-885433-3 (hardcover)

VRIES, Catherine E. de

Political entrepreneurs: the rise of challenger parties in Europe / Catherine E. de Vries and Sara B. Hobolt. -Princeton; Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2020. xv, 314 pages.

ISBN 978-0-691-19475-2 (hardcover)

YAN, Xuetong

Leadership and the rise of great powers / Yan Xuetong. - Princeton, NJ; Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2019. - xvi, 260 pages. - (The Princeton-China series).

International Affairs, Vol. 95, Issue 6 (2019), pp. 1446-1447.

ISBN 978-0-691-19008-2 (hardcover)

INTERNATIONAL LAW

GLOBALISATION

Globalisation and governance: international problems, European solutions / edited by Robert Schütze. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2020. xxxii, 496 pages. ISBN 978-1-107-57033-7 (paperback)

HAYASHI, Nobuo

Military necessity: the art, morality and law of war / Nobuo Hayashi. - New York: Cambridge University Press, 2020. - xxvii, 423 pages. ISBN 978-1-108-48471-8 (hardcover)

INTERNATIONAL

International law and violence against women: Europe and the Istanbul Convention / edited by Johanna Niemi, Lourdes Peroni and Vladislava Stoyanova. -Abingdon; New York, NY: Routledge, 2020. - xxv, 299 pages. - (Routledge research in human rights law).

ISBN 978-0-367-25766-8 (hardcover)

63 177

INTERNATIONAL

The International rule of law: rise or decline?: foundational challenges / edited by Heike Krieger, Georg Nolte, Andreas Zimmermann. - Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2019. - xii, 378 pages. ISBN 978-0-19-884360-3 (hardcover)

63 203

63 223

63 165

63 174

63 175

IIR LIBRARY

63 218

STRENGTHENING

Strengthening the rule of law in Europe: from a common concept to mechanisms of implementation / edited by Werner Schroeder. – Oxford: Hart Publishing, 2019. – xiv, 299 pages. – (Modern Studies in European Law; Volume 65).

ISBN 978-1-5099-2887-3 (paperback)

STATE / SOCIETY

NYE, Joseph S., Jr.

Do morals matter?: presidents and foreign policy from FDR to Trump / Joseph S. Nye, Jr. – New York, NY: Oxford University Press, 2020. – xiv, 254 pages. ISBN 978-0-19-093596-2 (hardcover)

63 178

SALEM, Sara, 1988–

Anticolonial afterlives in Egypt: the politics of hegemony / Sara Salem. – Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2020. – xiii, 301 pages. – (The global Middle East; 14).

ISBN 978-1-108-49151-8 (hardcover)

THEORETICAL QUESTIONS

63 171

KURKI, Milja

63 179

International relations in a relational universe / Milja Kurki. – Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2020. – vi, 216 pages.

ISBN 978-0-19-885088-5 (hardcover)